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CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This Budget and Finance Committee will please come to order.
And, this morning, we will proceed with the review of the Department of Water Supply.
Before we do that, I'd like to introduce the Members that are with us this eve.. .this evening,
been doing too much night work. Starting with our Chair, Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. And Members Stacy Crivello -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: --thank you--and Elle Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, good morning.
CHAIR WHITE: --Don Couch -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: --good morning--Don Guzman -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: --and Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning and aloha, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Aloha. And Bob Carroll is excused, and Riki Hokama will be joining us shortly.
This morning, we once again have our Committee Staff: Yvette Bouthillier, Secretary; and
Analysts Michele Yoshimura and Chancy Hopper. Thank you. And so. . . oh, and then we
don't have Corp. Counsel, but as we did yesterday, Corp. Counsel will be available if we
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need them. And, as we saw the other day, they can get up here pretty quickly. And then
joining us, we have Mr. Sandy Baz and Mr. David Taylor. Welcome to both of you and
thank you, Mr. Taylor, for sticking around last night for our hearing. And, with that, we'll
open up for public testimony. And we have two people signed up thus far; and, following
those two individuals, we will go to the district offices. So our first testifier here in the
Chambers is Dave DeLeon.

.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MR. DELEON: Good morning and aloha. Dave DeLeon speaking as an individual, water-rate
payer as opposed to the Realtors Association of Maui. I've given written testimony for our
association already this morning. I am perplexed and kind of
from the show last
night. Watching, it's kind of interesting how the Upcountry tail keeps on wagging our
water-policy dog year after year after year after year. And it seems very interesting that
we've reached this point where we're gonna decide whether we're gonna have impacts fees
or whether we're gonna have the whole County pay for water development. I did the math
on $10 and I came up about 20 million over the time period we're talking about. I think the
Water Director is saying, we needed 200 million, so $10 is not gonna do it. Maybe.. .and the
rates that I think the program we have now, one-third of the new cost to the ratepayers is
supposed to go to the source development; there's already shared cost in there. So are we
gonna add on to that, and to what degree? When I come into the County building, I
sometimes see people downstairs struggling to pay the water bill. There are people that have
a hard time, right now, paying their water bill. They're not asking for anything new, they're
just paying their water bill so they can have water for their families. We're gonna add on to
those folks so that other folks won't have to pay for their source that they need. The whole
thing is driven by, as the Director showed last night, by the fact that a cost of creating those
meters Upcountry is very expensive. And to drop that on everybody else is kind of an
interesting conversation, because, you know, across the country, impact fees is what drives
infrastructure development and its growth pays for growth. I mean that's just the scenario we
have here right now. A current house pays about 30 to 40 thousand dollars in the impact fees
right now for water, parks, schools, wastewater, other infrastructure that we need; it's billed
into the house. The thing about that is, though, when you get a house, you get a mortgage;
and when you mortgage a property, a fee like a $20,000 fee over 30 years on a $300,000
house, that fee disappears. You're really not paying, you know, a significant hunk of your
monthly payment for that water fee anymore, it's amortized and it really doesn't show up.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Three minutes.
MR. DELEON: I have a lot of thoughts about this, and I just don't see the conversation as going
anywhere as healthy right now, and I think the ratepayers need to be heard from as well.
Mahalo.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. DeLeon. Questions to the testifier? Ms. Baisa?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes, thank you, Chair; and thank you, Dave, for being here this
morning. I listened carefully to the testifiers last night, and I heard several things. I heard
the $10 proposal, but there were also other proposals. And one of the things I heard loud and
clear was they were not objecting to increasing water rates. They realized that there's a cost
involved and they have to pay more. What they're big concern was about the exorbitant
amounts that will be charged to an individual wanting to put that meter in. Even if they can
afford the $20,000 eventually, they're wondering how you deal with those big two, three
hundred thousand up to a million-dollar development fees; and that's what they're biggest
concern was. And so, you know, if you don't think that's a good idea, how are we gonna
take care of providing housing to low-income people, which is all our desire. And, you
know, right now, the cost of a home is not affordable for a lot of the people. In fact, a lot of
the people work for us cannot buy homes, because there's no way they can afford it on what
we pay. We're going through the budget and I see people earning $20,000, $30,000, at the
40s, can't afford a home. So our problem is how are we going to help the very low-income
people get a home.
MR. DELEON: There are couple thoughts. One is, you might, for the Upcountry district,
consider.. . well, for Maui County generally, but...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It's not just for Upcountry we're talking about.
MR. DELEON: Well, for the high cost of hooking up, we're talking about Upcountry. We're
talking about the high cost of the dragging of water lines over couple miles in order to be
able to hook up one property. There's a process that's used around the country that's called,
"community improvement districts", in which the property owners sign on and they agree
over a 20-30 year period to pay back a loan they get from the county or whatever government
authority using the bond and indebtedness of the government authority to pay the high cost of
the facilities that's gonna serve them only. And it's not so better across the whole
community. And the other thought, I mean, yes, I agree that affordable housing's necessary,
but, you know, I'm sitting here listening and we're gonna subsidize a $75,000 water hookup
for Upcountry and we're gonna subsidize.. .we're already subsidizing the water rates
Upcountry, so how's that affordable really? It's really subsidized housing at that point.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So you are.. .your concern is that we're subsidizing?
MR. DELEON: A particular group, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Even though we subsidize everything else?
MR. DELEON: To that degree?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: You know, we all subsidize things that we don't use. And what
we're trying to do is to help a problem that has been in this community for decades, you
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know, it's been here forever. It was here when I was a child and now I'm an old lady and it's
still here; and I'd certainly like to make a dent in it at some point. We cannot go on this way;
that's why we have all these issues of people doubled up in housing. You know, people have
lots of land that they waima use, but they cannot afford to do it, it's a challenge. And, you
know, we gotta come up with solutions. We just cannot come here saying, well, you have to
pay, because they cannot.
MR. DELEON: I would really suggest you look at community improvement districts as an avenue
for paying for these kind of infrastructural improvements that serve a particular community;
that's the standard around the country for that kind of operation.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Unfortunately, we're in Maui with a problem with a water-meter list
that has been promising things for a long time that have not been fulfilled. But I promise
you, we're gonna take a real good, close look at it; but we're pushed to find a solution. We
don't want the way it is; it's not working. Thank you.
MR. DELEON: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. And thank you, Dave, for being here. You know, you,
like a lot of other people that are out there, feel that this solution of making everybody pay is
inequitable, but I mean if you really look at it across the board, let's start with taxes. You
know, some communities bring in an enormous amount of tax revenue, others bring much
less and we all have the same level of service. So I mean I don't think you can disagree with
that fact, you know. I think what we're trying to look for now, whether you talking a
community district or. . . some means of paying for this, some means of borrowing the money
to get this done. Because, like Ms. Baisa said, I'm not at as old as her, but I remember as a
kid coming here and not having water and the same problem exists for decades, like she
mentioned. So my question to you is, would the realtors come to the table with others to
really look for some positive solutions? Leaving "the prejudice" outside and coming with an
open mind, 'cause that's what's gonna take right here. Thinking outside the box, but more
importantly, looking for a reasonable solution, $10, $15 a month, yeah, you're right, 4 or
6 million a year when you need 20 million over ten years, that doesn't seem like the.. .but it's
a dent, it's a dent in the problem, and it's a first step in the problem. Other solutions came
up, but would you guys be willing to come to the table and help us with this?
MR. DELEON: Most definitely, but let me emphasize, I don't have my realtor hat on.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, no, and what I...
MR. DELEON: Yeah, this is Dave DeLeon speaking, not the Realtors Association.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Because in my mind, realtors, probably, are the best
knowledgeable people as far as the marketplace and what's occurring out there.
MR. DELEON: Well, actually, Mr. Victorino, we've been suggesting this community development
district process for about a year now -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. DELEON: --for this purpose. But also, in reference to the three-lot subdivision issues that you
have as well where you need to be able to allow the community to use the bond and
indebtedness of the County in order to be able to make these improvements. It only affects
certain properties.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. DELEON: Otherwise, they're spreading out a heavy cost over a lot of people.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You're absolutely correct. And you have, and we've talked
about it in our meetings. So, yeah, you know, so...
MR. DELEON: But, yes, to answer your question, yes, we're open to, you know...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good.
MR. DELEON: And I'll go back to my guys and basically, yeah, you know, say, what do you think?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay. I appreciate that.
MR. DELEON: But I'm here speaking as an individual, 'cause I have not had a chance to go back to
my guys from last night.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good. Thank you, David, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, I have a follow-up. We have so much to talk about, I guess
that's the problem, we really need to sit down. But, you know, in your testimony, you talked
about amortizing that $20,000 cost of the meter in the mortgage over many years. I think
that that is not so much the issue, Dave, but it's the improvement. You know, if you're
talking about two or three hundred thousand dollars, you can't put that in a mortgage and
amortize it, so it's really complicated. So I agree with Mr. Victorino, I think that probably
we need a brainstorming group and you folks do bring that housing.. .1 mean you, personally,
I
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bring a lot of knowledge to the table. But it's complicated, we know that, but we're
desperate to find an answer.
MR. DELEON: I really think you need to look at the community improvement district process as a
possibility.
COIJNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, thank you for coming.
MR. DELEON: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. DeLeon. Our next testifier is Rosemary Robbins.
MS. ROBBINS: Good morning, everybody.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. ROBBINS: I, too, was here last night. I'd like you to see all of the empty seats that are behind
where you are right now. They were filled last night with people from Upcountry and
beyond who can't get here during the day. They're out on their ranches, on their farms,
trying to make ends meet, trying to give us the food that we all need. I'm offended and I'm
sure they will be, too, when they get to see this, that anybody would call that a show. What
we had was a show of concern by the people who are being negatively impacted by what has
been happening for years here with the water situation on Maui. The previous speaker and I
were both involved in the Upcountry Oversight Advisory Committee, which got a half a
million dollars from the Fed in order to be able to address the water problems Upcountry;
that's ten years ago, it was in '04. We had the same Mayor then that we have now; he's
aware of what those problems have been. He's not living Upcountry, although, I know he
has folks up there. And the previous speaker is not living Upcountry. The people who are
living up there, who are in drastic need of trying to catch up, some of those people don't have
another ten years in their lifespan; that's just.. .do the math. So when we're looking for
solutions, you know, when we're doing research and anything we start out with those Ws:
who, what, when, where, why, we ought to be starting out with why. Why, if water is the
source of all life, or whatever that euphemism is in the bottom of our frequent bills, because
it's for the wellbeing of the community. That means three islands, shoreline, altitude, we're
all part of Maui Council. So I'm glad that the people who are serving on this Council are,
I'm sure you're tired of hearing it, but I know that even more than being tired of hearing it,
you want a solution and an unbiased one, not one that's going to favor just development, for
example, that that might not be the only one. On today's agenda, I've already spoken here on
Item F over on Page 2 of today's agenda, you've heard that before so that's unreckoned and
easily found. I also went back and got a look at my September 18th of 2013, the 1:30 in the
afternoon Water Resources Committee meeting, and took a look at that and the number of
people who did come and testify including Warren Watanabe as somebody who was dearly-and I don't know how many hours he --7-
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MS. YOSHIMURA: Three minutes.
MS. ROBBINS: --. . . (inaudible).., this week--but in terms of dealing with making sure that we
have safe and good water in order to be able to get the products that water is going to
produce. So I would ask you to please make sure that we, when we're investigating what
we're going to do with this, that we start out with a why. Why? It's because we need health.
And Mr. Victorino has quoted another testifier over the time that we're looking for water as
far as quality is concerned as well as far as where quantity is concerned. We know what the
problems are, we need to deal with them without special interests, because some of the
people that are now heavily impacted in the negative have done their level best to be able to
get their point across. The EPA was on Maui checking out our reefs the day before
yesterday; they're well aware of what's happening with what has been land water
contaminated coming down to the shoreline and wrecking the reefs. So it's a big picture.
We've got big enough brains to be able to handle that. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Robbins. Members, questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you very much for your testimony this morning.
MS. ROBBINS: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Is there anyone else in the Chambers who would like to provide testimony this
morning that has not yet done so? Seeing none, we'll go to our district offices. And we'll
check in, first, with Dawn in Hana. Do you have any testifiers this morning?
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office, and there is no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. We'll go next to Lanai and see if Denise has anyone there.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai, and there is no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And now to our Molokai District Office. Ella, any testifiers?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai, and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Alright. Thank you very much, ladies. And, with that, Members, Chair would
like to.. .or without objections, the Chair will close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
WE
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ITEM BF-1:

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI (CC 14-3 1)

DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, ladies. Okay. Members, as you know, we left off on the
review of the Water details on Page 9-18 [sic] of the details book. I don't believe we're
completely finished with our discussions, and maybe I'm mistaken, but with respect to the
Water grants, are there any further questions on the Water grants? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, I mean I thought we were -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --done -CHAIR WHITE: I'm just checking.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --but, as long as you asked.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, here we go.
CHAIR WHITE: See, we weren't done.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, we were, but he just made it up.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I just wanted to see what Mr. Taylor's thoughts were on either
providing more or through some other means providing some funding for a clerk to handle
the grants. I know we talked about it a bit yesterday, but we never really did get a
definitive.. .what do we need to do for that on the watershed partnership side?
MR. TAYLOR: I think during the grant process, we are open to looking at what their grants are and
what they're proposing and looking at the viability of that. I think one thing Ms. Pogue said
yesterday is, we were trying to limit their administrative fees to around 10 percent, I think;
and that's what that's for. If they need a bean counter, I think the term was being used
yesterday, you know, perhaps, they could all get together and they could each, in each of
their grant proposals, you know, each put in 20 percent to help pay for that. We're not, you
know, wrap that into their administrative costs. . . if that's what it takes to operate, you know,
that could be built into their grant proposals. I don't know that that needs to be a separate
item. That would be something they would ask for as part of, you know, what they from us
to operate.
S
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I just don't wanna take away from their actual operating
fund, but it sounds like they're not using them all at this point. But...
MR. TAYLOR: If you think about it, you know, a 10 percent administrative fee is always. . . any
time you give a grant to someone, I mean, there's somebody in the office, you know, either
writing grant proposals or, you know, contracts or doing HR or whatever it is they do; that's
always something you're funding and that's why there's an administrative fee even for a
nonprofit.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And thank you. And let me ask you this question--or maybe
Ms. Pogue or maybe we have to write a letter, too--but what is all these third-party groups
that help them out? Wouldn't I expect that to be some of that? I mean there's a third-party
involved, right? And I'd like to know what their involvement is and what do they get? I
don't think they're doing it for love. If they are, then that's fine with me, too.
MR. TAYLOR: So Ms. Pogue and our Deputy, Mr. Meyer, are coming down. They can explain to
you the mechanics of why the partnerships themselves can't bill directly and why they need a
third party to get involved with billing us. I am not very familiar with--I'm gonna move over
there, you guys can sit here--and they're much more familiar with the mechanics of why
these third parties are necessary.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. With your permission, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, you know, the public has to understand what
this third-party entities are all about.
MR. MEYER: Thank you very much. Good morning. The third party...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You gotta introduce yourself.
CHAIR WHITE: If you could just state your name for the record.
MR. MEYER: Paul Meyer, Deputy.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
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MR. MEYER: Thank you. The watershed partnerships, as you're aware, pretty much have.. .they're
comprised of people who do the invasive species control, the fence maintenance, eradication
of invasive animals, that sort of thing; and they don't have sort of an office staff who does
payroll and that sort of thing. They're relatively small organizations. There is an exception
in Maui Invasive Species organization, MISC, which is a little bit larger. But most of them
operate under the University of Hawaii's blanket. The actual employees of these
organizations, for the most part, are employees of the University of Hawaii and they use an
organization called, RCUH, Research Corporation of University of Hawaii, as sort of the
blanket organization to process their payroll, cut their payroll checks, do their workers
compensation, the liability insurance, all the kinds of things that an organization needs to
have in place. And RCUH does that for a fee of slightly less than 10 percent; that's called an
overhead fee. There are other organizations who do the same thing. Tr-Isle is a local
organization that does that on behalf of Maui organizations -COUCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. MEYER: --and that's been a little bit of an issue because their overhead level got as high as
22 percent. And that was one of the things that we did, one of the number of steps we did, to
try and rationalize and make the grants program more efficient was try and put a cap on the
overhead amount, overhead reimbursement amount of 10 percent. And if folks want to
use.. .if organizations want to use Tr-Isle, they can supplement those expenses, Tr-Isle's
expenses, if they want, from other grants and other funding sources. But it was felt, for
efficiency's sake and for the people of Maui, we really ought to establish this as a limitation
on the amount of overhead that we wanted to pay as part of the grants program. It seems to
be working very well after a short period of adjustment, it seems to be working real well.
But that's how these kinda third-party organizations work, and it really evolved over time
because these partnerships is sort of a nonprofit organization 501 c3 organizations that are put
together to serve the landowners. And some cases, the partnerships have eight, ten different
landowners who are responsible for sponsoring and to contribute to them. But they put
together conservation programs, maintenance programs, fencing programs that apply to all
the landowners in that area. It's kind of a community approach towards conservation. I hope
that helps.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, yeah, no, I thank you very much. I mean that's pretty
concise and something that I think anyone can understand. Also, billings, I heard this term,
"billings", and not billing quick enough. Who's these billings we referring to, from the
Invasive Species group to the University of Hawaii, University of Hawaii to us, where does
the lag time seem to be falling if this is where the problem? 'Cause I heard that a couple of
times last night.
MR. MEYER: That's a great question. Like any organization, when you're running a business -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
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MR. MEYER: --you've got bills for many different things. You've got rent, you've got your utility
expenses, you've got gasoline expenses, you got your car insurance, you got all these
different kinds of things that. . . and including the big ones which are payroll and chemicals
and the spray equipment and helicopter time and that sort of thing. All those expenses, they
come in in invoices to the actual watershed partnerships. They get packaged together on a
monthly basis and then turned over to or submitted to the organization that does their
overhead and accounting or their administration whether it's Tr-Isle or RCUH, and then
RCUH or Tr-Isle maintains a separate set of books, a general ledger, and does all the
accounting for those individual organizations. But they have to process all those invoices,
code them, put 'em in the right categories and then pay them and then submit them,
regularly, once they've got 'em all packaged together for reimbursement to the funding
organizations, the grantors, ourselves. And it's that accounting control and processing lag
that is, historically anyway, has been a little bit of a problem. RCUH has pretty much caught
up, Tr-Isle's not caught up; that's where we stand.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And then final question is, the 10 percent or so that we have
mandated, you know, tried to stay at right around 10 percent no more as far as overhead, is
that inclusive of all the other entities, such as the State, Fed, whatever other monies come in
or we're the only one that's saying that for our monies, what about the rest? And I'm sorry
I've got.. .but I mean I think this is important to understand. You're saying, 10 percent that's
County mandated or County requirement or request--whatever word you wanna use--what
about the other entities?
MR. MEYER: That's correct. They're all over the lot.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MEYER: There's been a trend towards tightening up in terms of Federal grants, State grants,
that sort of thing, the amount of allowable overhead; and I think the maximum at this point—
Pam, correct me if I'm wrong--it's about 20 percent on a Federal and State basis.
MS. POGUE: No, that's... (inaudible).
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can you talk. . . yeah, 'cause nobody can hear but me, and
that's not fair.
MS. POGUE: I thought you read lips. The Feds, typically...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Your name?
MS. POGUE: Oh yeah, that's right. Pam Pogue.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry, Mn. Chair, I just...
- 12 -
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CHAIR WHITE: No
MS. POGUE: No, thank you, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Beat me to the trigger.
MS. POGUE: The Federal Government, through OMB, has had a long time, sort of, cap or hold, if
you will, on A&0, administrative and overhead fees. So they typically, for example, if you
have a private entity--it could be Sierra Club, it could be Oceana, it could be The Nature
Conservancy--you know, any sort of researcher has overhead fees. And they've gotten, at
universities around the country, have gotten as high as 45 percent. But the Feds, receiving a
Federal grant, they've typically had a cap anywhere between 12 and 15 percent. So the
researcher, you know, such as anybody at UH or University of Rhode Island or anywhere,
they have to somehow make do with the 10 percent hold or 12 percent hold. But Federal
regs typically, in terms of government grants, typically tends to be between 12 and
15 percent. Private monies, however, or foundation monies, yeah, they can run very high,
between 22 and 25 percent. But the Feds typically. . . and then a lot of states have followed
suit in terms of putting a hold on that funding level.
COTJNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So and what Mr. Couch was suggesting is getting an
administrative person. Where we would we put something like that? I mean would it be us?
I mean 'cause now we got monies coming from all kinds of entities, so I see a real challenge
who controls that. I just.. .just a question that begs to be asked, you know, if we're gonna get
involved in administrative process, which I don't think I want to, you know, I don't know
how we'd structure it so that they would get. . . and to give them more for that purpose, you're
talking 10 percent, that would be, what, 50,000 or so more? That's what we...no, about
$100,000 more? That's a lot of money for administrative purposes, and that only covering
our side, we're not even talking Feds and State and private entities, right? So, anyhow, but
it's good. Thank you for answering those questions. At least, now, the public has a better
understanding what this all means and who's taking care of what -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --what that third party was. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. I'd like to add something to this
discussion. Having a little bit of experience with Federal grants. Ms. Pogue is absolutely
correct that the normal allowance is between 10 and 15 percent; however, they generally
require that there be a cost allocation plan. And if we're going to go into that area of
regulating administrative costs, we can also ask the agencies that we fund to submit a cost
allocation plan so we can be sure that the costs that are being charged to our grant are
appropriate. So there is a model, this is not something that is not common, it's done all over
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the place and by all the departments. So if we wanna tighten up, we can agree, 10 percent,
but maybe there's a special situation that might be more, but we could verify that by
requiring the agency to submit a plan. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions regarding the grants? Ms. Pogue, my recollection from our
discussion yesterday was that the assistance that you felt you needed was somebody in the
office to make sure that the performance part of the challenge was being met to your
satisfaction. To what degree do the third-party administrators look at the results of the. . . or
the performance to the degree that you all would?
MS. POGUE: That's a really good question. I can't remember if it was Councilman Couch or
Hokama had a really good point about, typically, when we require the audits that they have to
be done every three years. And in terms of the folks, the staffing at RCUH and I guess
Tr-Isle, they are primarily concerned with invoicing and receipts and the financial arm. We
are the only people who are actually looking into making sure. . . Councilman Chair Baisa
referred to a cost allocation plan, so now that they are now filling out grants, part of that
actual application is they have to have a scope of work, a timeline, deliverables and project
expenses in delivering those deliverables. So we sort of have that built in, so that's great,
right? However, what that means is, we have to have someone COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: To monitor.
MS. POGUE: --on our side who actually makes sure that's being done; and that is an intense,
extraordinary amount of work and oversight. I mean we're able to verify expenses and
what's being done and how much it's costing for every task, every deliverable, rent being
paid, people being paid, so on and so forth, fences being put up; but that's a huge amount of
oversight on our side. So I can't speak to, but from what I understand 'cause I typically go to
their quarterly meetings and so forth, we are the only folks, you know, in terms of making
sure on the other side that the boots are in the field. And, like I said, I know they're doing
great work, 'cause we go and we visit and they're just phenomenal, what they're doing. But,
no, typically third parties are more concerned with the invoicing and the, you know, bills
being paid and so forth.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, that was my concern that they're more making sure that the accounting is -MS. POGUE: Exactly.
CHAIR WHITE: --is auditable and -MS. POGUE: Uh-huh.
CHAIR WHITE: --and precise.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
-14-
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CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair; and thank you, Ms. Pogue, for clarifying a
lot of that. And, Mr. Chair, that kind of points again.. .1 mean it directly points to the need
for a centralized or a standalone, grants-management division. I know we have one in
Housing and Human Concerns, but that's just Housing and Human Concerns' issues. We
also have OED grants, we also have their grants and maybe, you know, a grant from
Planning; but there should potentially.. .1 mean it seems like there should be a
centralized. . .maybe under Finance or somewhere, grants management program that can
handle all that stuff as opposed to having a bunch of different areas manage grants. I don't
know.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the Chair's concern.. .1 think we all would like to pull things together so
we're getting more, you know, more consolidation of understanding. The challenge I see is
that somebody who is responsible for reviewing what's going on in the watershed has very
different specialties from those that are overseeing MEO or any of the human services grants.
So there's a hand going wildly on the left. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. And I see exactly where you're
coming from. You know, probably the performance of a Water grant or the performance of a
Public Works grant or our Human Concerns grant or whatever obviously is different because,
you know, the judging of the performance, the work and all of that is obviously is, you know,
related to the particular subject of the grant. However, you know, just listening to
Ms. Pogue, you know, yes she's with the Water Department, but what she knows is
applicable to all grants. There are certain standards that all grants have to maintain. And I
think that if we had one person and some people with a decent staff, we could get the
granting applications all in line and tailor them to the particular subject, and we could also do
monitoring. I think a lot of the problem we have here is, even in Human Concerns, it's too
small. The monitoring division is too small. And you assign 100 grants to a grant monitor,
and there is no way that that grant monitor can make the visits and help and provide
assistance to the grantees, cannot, because it's too big a deal. I think our County has grown
to the point where we really need somebody focusing on monies we give out, performance
and standards in reporting and timely reporting. 'Cause, you know, if we don't, we're
missing a lot. And we hear about people that get grants, don't spend their money; well,
whose fault is it? You know, we need to be monitoring and saying, eh, what's going on here,
how come you haven't spent your money, do you need help with reporting? You know, but
we have no communication with those people other than to slap them for not spending their
money or their report is late. You know, when I went into grant business earlier on, we used
to have.. .the Federal Government had a lot of money and they were able to assign
representatives to various departments and we had a Federal representative for all of the
Head Start grants, and she was stationed in the western United States in California. And she
would come and visit us on a regular basis. I still remember her very well. She was a little
Japanese girl that grew up on the Mainland. Irma, she was wonderful; and she would come
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and say, you need to improve this, this is how you do it, this is where you get extra money
for this service you wanna provide, try contacting this department for additional funds and
they were very helpful. But we don't have any of that, so we sit here with the postmortem. I
think it would be money well spent. I really think it's time to pull this together. We're
hearing it in every department where we make grants, because the staff that are in those
departments don't have the skills or the time. It becomes everybody, somebody and nobody.
And that's just my soapbox. But, you know, I've been through the whole thing. I start,
evolved in my company and I saw the value of having the monitoring. It was really helpful
when somebody would come down and look at our stuff and say, hey, you're falling short
here; your administrative percentage is too high; your service percentage, according to your
grant, isn't in line, you need to do more; you're doing something that is wrong, you need to
stop right now and quit doing it so you don't owe us a lot of question costs. So, you know,
there's a lot of responsibility in getting a grant, and most people don't know that. They think
once they get their grant they're okay, but they aren't because we are responsible for how
that money gets spent. Chair, I know where you're coming from, but I really think
centralization and specialization has to happen at some point; and maybe not this year, but
something to think about.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman?
COIJNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, thank you, Chair. I just wanted to follow up on
Chair Baisa' s statements. You know, instead of maybe creating a centralized department, we
already have in place in each of the departments the specialty-type personnel that are
working on grants, and I would assume that there would be a collaboration of all of the
departments in one meeting just to maybe get a seminar on what is out there. I know when I
was working with Congressman Hirono, former Congressman Hirono, she would go out and
give these seminars on grants. And if we could collaboratively get everybody together on
one page then, from that point, we could probably assign one person who's already working
with a department to lead the team. So it would be more or less a team instead of a new
division; that could possibly work in the meantime as we deliberate further on whether to add
on a whole new division, but just a suggestion. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Thank you. Mr. Baz, did you have something you wanted to add?
MR. BAZ: Well, like Ms. Pogue mentioned before, the OED and the Human Concerns do have
grant workshops that they do every year on a regular basis now. The coordination of all the
grants, you know, we've had a couple meetings, we proposed movement to Department of
Finance and I know the issue is still being looked at by the Policy and Intergovernmental
Affairs Committee. But we do really understand the discussion that's happening here and the
focus of it. And having come from the grant world myself, I have a direct care to make sure
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that the grants are managed properly and that we're doing things appropriately and fairly and
that the government's money is being spent according to, you know, what they're coming
here to talk to you about and requesting that money, so I like this discussion. So I just
wanted to add that. Right now, they do do grant proposal workshops on a regular basis.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I just want to add to this discussion that everyone's enjoying.
In our Housing and Human Concerns Committee, we do have an item for the agenda that
we'll be talking about, grant processing; and maybe we can expand that to bring in the other
departments to.. .see, I agree with what Chair Baisa is saying. I, too, working with
nonprofits. It's the reporting that has to go in, the invoicing and just to be in compliance and
to be assured that the receiver of the grants are fully in compliance. And sometimes we don't
realize that and it could be... it's, you know, we have complaints from the receivers of grants
as saying, we're not getting our monies; and then when you look further, they're missing an
item. And it all boils down to accountability. And, often, the people who manage the grants
are, you know, we get our monies elsewhere so somebody's gotta be fully accountable and
responsible, so it goes down that way. So I'd just like to offer that when we come back to
our regular committee meetings that, perhaps, we can expand on this discussion further.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, that's very helpful. Thank you. Other questions on the grants? Seeing
none, let's move into the expenditures beginning on Page 9-19 [sic], and we'll welcome
Mr. Taylor back to the.. .1 was gonna say, the hot seat, but it can't be with Water. Okay.
Members, any questions? Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And if the Director can go through the component of 19-19 in the
Employee Fringe Benefits increases as well as give us comment on the Fringe Benefits,
please, 6385.
CHAIR WHITE: Director?
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you. I think I'm gonna hand this over to the Budget Director. These are
costs that the Finance Department basically tells us what our share is. We don't calculate
them ourselves. I think the Budget Director can explain -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: --what they are and why they're there.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, it's you, Mr. Baz, I thought would be the Department's Fiscal
Officer. Okay, well, either one, whoever can give us a... we understand FICA, we
understand the Union Trust Fund, we understand OPEB. Tell us about the Retirement
System Charges, Retirees Fringe Benefits, please.
MR. BAZ: That one, I don't actually. I could assume that the Retirees Fringe Benefits, because this
is a Enterprise Fund, they're paying for their portion of the retirees' ERS or EUTF
separately. It could be the OPEB as well.. .no, the OPEB's below.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And, you know, 6320, they got that EUTF component, so...
MR. BAZ: Well, I believe that that's the current employees' payments. But the Fiscal staff is
nodding their head that, yes, that what I said is correct, is that that pays the Retirees Fringe
Benefit cost because it's the Enterprise Fund, they're paying for it directly.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So this is the only fund that breaks it out this way, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So there's nothing in Golf, there wouldn't be anything in Solid Waste or
Sewers?
MR. BAZ: This is the only one that I noticed it in. I'll go review that and double check.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That would be appreciated. So the 22,000 additional, which is the
850,000 for the request, that is only the current Water Department retirees' component of the
benefits only and actives are spread out separately?
MR. BAZ: That's my understanding, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: If you can just, you know, confirm that for us, please -MR. BAZ: Sure.
--Director, that would be... and then help me understand,
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
Director Taylor, Refund for Mainline Extension, $500,000, please.
MR. TAYLOR: This is an item that's very tied to the testimony last night and some of the
discussion this morning. We heard a lot of testimony about people saying, when they're
offered a meter, they have to do a bunch of offsite improvements -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
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MR. TAYLOR: --that's their responsibility. County Code allows for certain mainline
improvements that can serve more than just that person to get substantial reimbursements
when they front that money. I think for regular subdivisions, 50 percent of those costs and
family subdivisions, 75 percent. I think, if I recall, it's regular subdivisions - 50 percent and
we pay it back over five years; family subdivisions - 75 percent, pay it back over two years.
So when people do those things and they submit that that's done, we have to pay them. So
this is an amount that we guesstimate for that. I want to point out that because of the
situation Upcountry and us giving a lot of meters this year, we may come back next year and
this could be much, much, much, much higher, because the ordinance is the ordinance, it's
essentially a unfunded mandate, if you will, saying the Department will pay this back, but
there is no funding source for that. We put it in the Budget, we hope it's enough. If a lot of
people have a lot of money, get their meters, do their improvements, this could be millions of
dollars over the next several years; there's no control on this. And so, by that ordinance, we
have to do this. So that's something, you know, I've noted before in Water Resources
Committee. It's something the Council may want to take a look at. Do you want to put a
limit on this, you know, is this something which is essentially has no limitations, is it
something the Council's comfortable with especially if we are going to be attacking some of
these problems?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Didn't we do a financial analysis?
MR. TAYLOR: We have done a financial analysis of what if everybody says, yes, what if
everybody says, no; but we have no idea which people, when they get their letter, that says,
you must do, you know, 200 feet of line extension, we have no idea how many people will be
able to come up with that upfront and how many won't. There is one possibility that no one
comes in for this because no one can front the money. There's another possibility that people
who are subdividing, you know, can maybe get a second mortgage, get a loan, front the
money saying, look, I'm gonna get it back from the County, sell the lot, make the money
back. We just have no way to know what the financial abilities of these few thousand people
are who can swing this and who can't. We just have no analysis of how likely or unlikely
this is.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So have you folks talked about it and decided whether you need a post
ordinance or it will just promulgate a rule through the EPA and do it by rules and regulations
to set parameters? Because, obviously, this is a cash thing, so you would have cash capacity
only, you know. So, for me, it's you have a limit.
MR. TAYLOR: I'll give you some foreshadowing of what we're intending to do. We are drafting a
revised ordinance to send to the Council that suggests limiting this to a certain dollar value
for exactly this reason. And what we're gonna try to do is get that to you before we get to
number 250 on the list, 250 on the list is this bright line that is grandfathered in at these old
rates. So, you know, I looked at that as saying, look, there was a bright line set by the Board
and adopted by the Council of people who signed up before that certain date, so we want to
get you this revised ordinance to have this discussion probably in Water Resources
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Committee, but it ties to Budget and Finance because, again, it's an ordinance that doesn't
provide any funding but has a potential, large cash liability. So we are intending to bring it
up. Our timeline was to try to get it to you so it's at Water Resources, you know, shortly
after Budget because we do need to have this discussion.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that, Director.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You going down the line or...
CHAIR WHITE: Well...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Choose one.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch, why don't you go first? The lady in red -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I know.
CHAIR WHITE: --is very active already this morning -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Alright.
CHAIR WHITE: --and you've been unusually quiet.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: We have to take turns.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You know, either Mr. Baz or Mr. Taylor, I know Mr. Hokama just
mentioned it briefly and then went away from it, but I'm very curious about 6350, 953702,
6350, the Overhead Charges/Admin Cost. For the last three years it's been around $335,000
and now it's going to $4.4 million in one year.
MR. BAZ: Members, Mr. Couch, this is the cost allocation plan-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The cost allocation, okay.
MR. BAZ: --that was recently done.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Alright.
MR. BAZ: And, like I had mentioned, the Water Department was semi-autonomous when the last
study was done --20-
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. BAZ: --so there's been some significant changes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. BAZ: They should. . .1 was gonna -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, right.
MR. BAZ: --make a comment, but...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, yeah, 'cause it says, "Adjustment based on Fringe Benefits
Rates".
MR. BAZ: Yeah, that's an error. It should say, cost allocation plan.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Cost allocation, okay. Alright, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: To that point, the Committee requested a copy of the actual study. We have a
copy of the Executive Summary, so to speak, but we've not yet gotten our copy that you
mentioned that we would get last week.
MR. BAZ: I haven't gotten it yet, either, so...
CHAIR WHITE: I thought you said you had it last week.
MR. BAZ: The Finance Department had it, but I haven't got it from them, I've been busy up here.
So I'll go down today and get it.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, maybe we can send a courier on your behalf. And I say that because this is
a significant change in the way we are dealing with our accounting for the Water
Department, and it does come out of our pocket one place or another. But this increase is
equal to the increase we made last year of 5.2 percent; 5.2 percent increase in water rates last
year I believe netted us right about the same amount of money. So just this change should
increase our rates again by that amount, but they're only up 6.2 percent because we took cash
CIP and put it into SRF loans. So we're doing a little bit of a shell game; but, as I said, we're
gonna pay it either out of property tax in the General Fund or we're gonna pay it in water
rates. But I think people are. . . well, I think they're equally sensitive to both rate structures.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. Well, this.. .1 mean that dollar amount is pretty much the
$10 fee that everybody was talking about last night. You do the $10 fee, yeah, you get to pay
for cost allocation.
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we just shifted it into the General Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Has nothing to.. .right, has -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --nothing to do with CIP or anything else.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. Ms. Baisa followed by Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. I'm trying not to lose my train of
thought, you know, we go all over the place, and by the time you get to me, I say, oh, what
was I gonna ask? But this time I'm staying with it. I was very interested in the conversation
we were having about this reimbursement to people for the improvements that they make.
And I heard Mr. Taylor say that he wasn't gonna worry about it until after the first 250. So I
wanna be clear. Those folks are gonna get the deal on the meter, okay, only the meter; or are
they also gonna get a deal with no reimbursement on the improvements?
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you. And, currently, the ordinance says that anyone who comes in. Let's
say someone comes in from Wailuku or Kihei tomorrow to do an expansion, they get the
reimbursement.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Right.
MR. TAYLOR: This reimbursement is not just for Upcountry. It's a countywide reimbursement.
Because we've already started Upcountry meter issuance, because it's going to
take... Council's going to have to finish Budget, then we're going to have to get this to a
Committee to have it be heard, we're already starting meter issuance which we don't want to
stop. I've established kind of an internal deadline saying, look, we definitely have to get this
resolved and a decision made before we get to number 251, because we can at least say...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: But...
MR. TAYLOR: I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: That's not where I'm going. What I'm trying to ask is, the people
that are getting the deal, the 250, are they also getting free water improvements?
MR. TAYLOR: No. They get.. .if they pay for water improvements that are required -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Right.
MR. TAYLOR: --they get 50 percent payback over five years --22-
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Right.
MR. TAYLOR: --or they get, if they're a family subdivision, 75 percent payback over two years
just like everybody else -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: --that's what the ordinance says right now.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So why don't we worry -MR. TAYLOR: With no limit.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --about it until after we take care of them?
MR. TAYLOR: I'm saying, I'm worried about it right now, because if all those people say,
yes. . .but some of those letters are already out there. Those people have those letters.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Right.
MR. TAYLOR: And if they come in today and write a check, you know, we don't really wanna stop
issuance while this gets worked out. So I've just established saying, look, by the time we get
to 250, we have to resolve this, because.. .that's it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. I just wanted to be sure that, you know, I didn't
misunderstand that they were also getting the meter deal plus the water improvements when
you said, you wouldn't gonna worry -MR. TAYLOR: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --about it until we got through with them. Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: And if I said, I don't worry about it, I apologize. I'm worried about it.. .1 was
worried about it a couple of years ago. We've talked about this.. .in Water Resources
Committee about this being a cost that's out there that we've never -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: A huge cost.
MR. TAYLOR: -that we've never really put a revenue source attached to.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: We've never had to use it because we didn't have meter installation.
And while I'm at it, have we installed any meters?
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MR. TAYLOR: Upcountry?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah.
MR. TAYLOR: None of those have been installed, yet.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Not yet?
MR. TAYLOR: Not yet.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: You think, what, months before it actually, we installed a meter?
MR. TAYLOR: I know, for example, I mean I know some people have come in and paid, which
means those will get scheduled for installation, so it's possible. Have any of those been
installed? I'm just asking. . . no, not yet, but it could be soon. I mean I'm not sure if those
work orders have been generated, but some people have come in and paid. And so as long as
they're ready for those, it's just a matter of scheduling it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Now let's have the Kodak moment when it happens, it's gonna be
history. Thank you.
MR. TAYLOR: But I wanna add to my answer, we do pay this money out. This isn't just for
Upcountry in this issuance. I mean every year we write some checks as people from a couple
of years ago have paid these and submit. I mean there is ongoing expenditures for this. But
because we are expecting a large number of Upcountry meters, many of which need
significant improvements, there is a potential that just hasn't existed of this all hitting at
once.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you. 1 get it.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I just want some. . . when we say, reimbursements, the ordinance
is, you mentioned, 50 percent for developers and 75 percent for years, is this truly
reimbursement? Does the consumer pay into this fund?
MR. TAYLOR: It is pure reimbursement. How it works is let's say Mr. Couch was doing a
subdivision of three lots and we said, well, you've got to put in a 1,000 feet of eight-inch
line. So he pays for that and it's $200,000. So he's gonna get back... so he pays for all that,
submits his receipts and things, we're going to pay him back $100,000 over five years; so
every year, we'll cut him a $20,000 check. It is a pure reimbursement where he fronted the
money; and if he qualifies, he gets those checks or 75 percent over two years if it was a
family subdivision. So it is a pure.. .they front the money, we reimburse on that timeframe.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, so and, at the same time, we need to... so when they pay
that cost, it goes into this Special Fund?
MR. TAYLOR: Let me be clear, they're hiring a contractor to do that work and dedicating the
improvements to us. So that $200,000 cost, they are never paying that to us. We write a
letter saying, you must install, you know, 1,000 feet or 200 feet of eight-inch line, whatever.
They hire a contractor, do it to our standards, give it to us. So we've accepted no money,
we've done no work, we've accepted the improvements. Then we reimburse them for the
money they paid a contractor to do those improvements.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. So why don't we do the construction, they pay us and
then we really have the funding to reimburse? Just a thought. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama then Mr. Victorino. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, you know, I was listening the earlier testimony prior to
joining our Committee this morning and listening to the Members' concerns especially for
Upcountry. I think, you know, there's two components that, you know, my Committee can
look at, I have the Fire Code; Mr. Victorino has the Water Code. I think we may be able to
look at ways on adjusting what is a reasonable improvement for those type of requests or
projects and see if you can drive down cost for certain kind of. . . if we truly believe in the
affordables, then I don't have a problem adjusting Fire Code so that for certain type of
qualifying projects that they not put in the so-called project-breaking improvement because
they cannot afford the cost.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And so I think, you know, maybe if we do a cooperative work with
Mr. Victorino, with his leadership in Water, and I can take over the Fire Code; we may find
some more common-sense solutions and just not attack it from the budgetary standpoint of
the Department's request.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I would agree with you. The issue is much larger than this line item.
Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Thank you. And that's what I was going to also bring up.
And if you go to 14.05.050, just get that, that will tell you exactly what we talking about.
But we did put some safeguards. Mr. Taylor is tending to, you know, paint this big picture
that big subdividers would go in and that's not true, 'cause we put in safeguards to make sure
big subdividers would not benefit from this, that they could not use it. It was really for
family and for small subdivisions. And the key here is on the 75 percent, it would have to
have been spouse, parents, children, grandchildren, grandparents, grandchildren or siblings
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that reimbursement that going be getting the 75; it's very specific. You know, and we took
that right out of the Code itself to make sure that that wouldn't happen. And it cannot be for
lines less than six inches in Ag, Rural or Residential and any other portions, of course, in any
other area eight inches or less. There's some very specific coverages on that. And the
rationale we had when we put this together in talking with the Upcountry people—and
Ms. Baisa was here and I think some.. .I'm not sure who else was on the Committee at that
time—really was. . .the fact is, others benefit when we go with big lines, others come on,
others pay water meter fees and all that. So that's why this was designed; so we have to,
over five years, pay them back. But I will guarantee you, if I went from Mr. Taylor's house
all the way to Ms. Baisa's house and there's five other properties in between who have no
water, guess what they do? They're gonna hook up, and that's where we catch 'em. And
that's the reimbursement over five years; that was the whole plan and that's even before you
walked in and that's the way it was designed to do it. Now, you may have a plethora of new
water meters because of the Upcountry, but I'll guarantee you if somebody puts an expansion
line in, they're gonna have others who gonna jump on and wanna come in. Once the water
meter list is finished, then these people would have an opportunity to buy a meter. So the
whole premise on this was, this reimbursement would help them offset some of the cost to
install something that the County can't do, that the County hasn't done, you know.
Ms. Crivello said, why don't we do it first, have them pay us and then we reimburse them.
Well that's, you know, that's just extra work. This was done so those who wanted to do it,
who could afford to do it or a family could put in their mortgage, they could do that, they get
back some of the money and those who came on later would also pay some of that cost. So
that was the whole rationale in this whole 14.05.050. Now, you can go put on limits. The
only thing I worry about limits is that what if somebody has to put two miles in or a mile and
a half in and they're limited to 50,000 or 100,000 when you're talking $200 per lineal foot. I
mean that eliminates people from doing that. So I'm very cautious about this stuff. And,
again, this is not the place and time, I agree, this not the place and time. But if you read this
Code, there was some built-in protections for that purpose of some big subdivision not
coming in and say, okay, we put it in all these improvements in, you going give us back
50 percent, uh-uh. We had made it so that that could not happen. So, you know, and it
hasn't happened in all these years it hasn't happened. Even whatever some of these
subdivisions that have been built, some of them don't qualify, right, Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: I completely agree, and I appreciate Mr. Victorino's comments as clarifying.
Again, the example I used when I used Mr. Couch's, you know, as the developer. Even if it
was only three lots, but he needs to put in a large expenditure of improvements. It's not a big
developer, but his improvements are very expensive. He would fit into that. And, again, I'm
just saying that we don't have any way to predict what the expenditures might be if someone
does two miles of improvements for a family subdivision. If that happens, we just have no
way to predict that, and all of a sudden, out of nowhere, you know, we can have a two-year
expenditure of a couple of million dollars we have to throw in that we just hadn't budgeted...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that was the reason for the two years and five years, to
give us that time to fund it if it was necessary, okay. It wasn't a blind deal. We looked at
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this very carefully to make sure that we would; yeah, if you have to put it in, but, again, we
benefit as a County. But, anyhow, that's enough of that. I'd be more than happy to put
something in our Committee to go revitalize this, you know, I look forward to see what
Mr. Taylor will send down to Water Resource and, you know, as far as fire protection.
Again, I've always been one that I question how much you wanna touch fire protection,
because I don't know if you wanna put the County at risk for a suit because you put
inadequate fire protection based upon new studies and new ratings by the National Fire
Bureau. So I mean, again, that's another question, another subject to be discussed later.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, yeah, wonderful discussion and it was
a great turnout last night. In regards to the discussion now, though, I was just curious as to
how much—or if you know—at this point, have we reimbursed people for their
improvements in the subject matter we're talking about. Is there a dollar figure there at all?
MR. TAYLOR: The Budget Director's looking that up right now.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. In the meantime, chiming in on
Mr. Victorino's comment about the Fire Code and this and that. I guess everything needs to
be at eight inches now due to Fire Safety Codes at all or fire flow, I guess, standards?
MR. TAYLOR: Basically what happens is, the Fire Department decides how much water they need
in certain locations based on the structures and things that are there. We have to look at the
infrastructure system and said, what infrastructure is necessary to give that flow? So it is a
joint effort between the Fire Department and us and this question of insurance and County
liability about adequate fire and, you know, national standards also gets in on there. So there
isn't really any one person or one department that just makes this decision. It is a balancing
act about trying to keep things less expensive, having adequate fire flow, keeping insurance
rates down, keeping—you know, for homeowners—making sure there's adequate
fire-fighting capacity. So that is something and I ... we were actually talking about that this
morning, internally, based on the conversations last night. We were open to working with
the Fire Department, having it in the Committee, this sort of joint discussion with all these
things about risk of fire and fire needs and water and if there are places where it's a good
idea to lessen the requirements that meets everyone's criteria, you know, we're open to that.
I mean we don't have any real skin in that game. What we have to recognize is, if you knew
that at the end of this little line there was only gonna be one more house ever, ever, ever, ever
built, you can almost certainly say, look, just add one more house. But it's one and then
another one and then another one. And all of a sudden, you know, everybody is slowly, one
house at a time, degrading the fire protection for this whole street; so where do you draw this
-27-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 16, 2014

line and who gets stuck by saying, look, all my neighbors got a, you know, got a meter, but I
have to now do the upgrade? So this is what makes infrastructure so difficult is, it's not
modular. You know, we basically have to look at what's going to happen over the next
20 or 30 years and then make a decision now on the infrastructure and grow into it. But
nobody wants to pay that upfront cost of that original expenditure; it's that lack of ability to
be modular that causes all these problems. So there's no easy answers; but, again, I think it's
a good idea to have us and Fire and Risk Management, you know, discussing this.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. And just a follow up, Chair, if you don't
mind?
CHAIR WHITE: No, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm glad to hear that you said that it can be lessened, the
requirement. As I'm told, as I understand, there have been in the past, people signed, like,
liability forms of some kind that state, you know, we understand we're gonna be inadequate
water flow or whatever, but that's our kuleana, this is our land and we're okay having just
this much water coming to our land, here's the form, we're signing off, anything happens,
it's our problem not County or whoever is not going to be liable. Is that...
MR. TAYLOR: So I'm aware of things like that have been signed. Obviously, you know, Corp.
Counsel's not here. But the difficulty in these is that's fine if you're getting the new meter,
but there's four existing people on that line right now and we're also degrading their
protection and they didn't sign anything. So that's where this gets a little more complex. If
it only affects the new user, I'm sure there's some way to craft that. But what do you do
when now your additional flow is downgrading fire protection for the whole street for those
existing residents that now have a lower level of fire protection and they didn't sign
anything? So that's where this gets a little more dicey.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, so the. . . as you can see on Page 19-19, the actuals for Fiscal Year '12 were
134,553; the actuals for Fiscal Year '13 was $175,672; to date, they have not spent money
out of this account for Fiscal Year '14.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay, I see the line. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions on this line?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
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CHAIR WHITE: Who was that? Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COIJNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. You know, in light of the testimony last night and part
of the issue being that cost to get.. .not the meter cost but to get the infrastructure in, I mean
we already have this mechanism, but if we were inclined to tweak it a little bit and allow for
either the County paying for it all or whatever with that extra $10 fee, maybe we need to
tweak the ordinance. And this might be the place to help out whether it's Upcountry or
wherever else that gets the meter, if they need to.. .if we, as a group, are gonna decide to
provide for that infrastructure, if that's the concern that.. . most of the concerns from last
night. So, potentially, this is the place to put that fund and just change the ordinance to allow
for maybe 100 percent reimbursement or actually us paying for it right out front. But I like
the idea of the private sector or the homeowner paying for it only because they can get it a lot
cheaper than if we do it ourselves. So maybe have them do it and then reimburse if possible
or I don't know how that would work, but it would be a situation.. .that might be the place to
put the extra $10 a month fee if we're gonna go that route.
CHAIR WHITE: I think that has merit. Maybe you and Mr. Victorino can have a chat about that
and make sure that the rest of us understand exactly what the ramifications may be. Okay.
Are we. . .1 think we've exhausted that subject, and Chair would like to move on. Mr. Baz, I
don't think this is a question for Mr. Taylor, but on the overhead charges, we don't really
have, yet, have an explanation for what makes up those charges and the justification there.
But I'm also a little concerned about the lines in the next section under Employee Fringe
Benefits. And I was doing a calculation while you were answering one of Mr. Hokama's
questions, so I may be asking the same question again. But the increase in the EUTF line
over just a two-year period, going from 2013 to 2015, is an increase of over a million dollars,
about 142 percent up even though the countywide costs for the EUTF are only at 15 percent.
My concern is that it looks like we're placing an additional burden on the Water Fund, that
we're not actually incurring at our overall countywide level or is there some other reason? I
don't see an increase in employment that would drive that, I don't see anything else that
would drive it.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, I'd have to check on that. Those calculations were based on actual salary
expenditures and calculations of the Fringe Benefit rate that was produced by the Department
of Finance. So I can look up exactly what that is, but give me a few minutes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. While you're doing that, we have the same thing on Retiree's Fringe
Benefits that's going from 379,000 to 850,000, which is up about 124 percent in two years.
And then the other line is the OPEB or Other Post-Employment Benefits. Even though
there's no increase at the countywide level, the increased share for the Water Fund is
$428,000 increase this year, and I don't see where that's coming from. And when you add
all those increases up on top of the Overhead and Admin Charge, it looks like we're adding
another $5'/2 million of cost to the Water Fund that might not necessarily be appropriate. So
if you could.. .since that was developed by Finance, I'm not expecting a response right now.
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MR. BAZ: I do have some of the calculations here. Basically, the way that the calculations were
made was the Fiscal Year 2013 actual salaries plus the increase from Fiscal Year 2014
Council adopted; so any pay increases, you know, the Collective Bargaining salary increases
as well any expansion positions. That's why, if you look at FICA, it actually went down
based on those actual calculations. And that's.. .1 mean how they calculated it, I don't know
exactly what the amounts are and why they're so different. But that's exactly how they were
calculated.
CHAIR WHITE: I don't see how you can get the same calculation on 6320 that you get on 6314.
MR. BAZ: I was just reminded, from a discussion with my staff when I questioned that as well, was
that the Water Department has been getting kind of a deal because the way that the Fringe
Benefit costs were calculated prior to this year was just. . .they would take the prior year
budgeted amount for that item and add any changes to the salaries for that one year, but the
base was never changing. And, this year, we went to the actual salary calculation; so that's
why there's a significant difference in there.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So, if I'm understanding you correctly, you're saying that the EUTF charge
is based on salary calculation as opposed to the actual cost of providing the healthcare
benefits for the Water Department.
MR. BAZ: That's correct. All of the costs are based on that memo from the Finance Department
which states what the rates are. They come up with those rates and then we apply those to
the actual salaries.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So the actuary never caught this? And this was done internally and,
through our actuarial reviews, this was never caught before where we were underfunding?
MR. BAZ: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Jesus.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, and their audits.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, that's my point, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. So, in effect, the cost that we're now putting on the Water Department
amount to what would be probably somewhere in the neighborhood of a 7 percent increase in
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rates all by.. .just for the Overhead Charges. . .just for the increase in the Overhead Charges.
Okay. How do you explain. . .well, I guess you're using the same calculation for the OPEB?
MR. BAZ: Yes. Everything is based on Fiscal Year 2013 actual expenditures for salaries plus the
increases from the base salary of '14 to the Mayor Proposed '15, whether they be Collective
Bargaining raises or expansion positions and then applying the rate that the Finance
Department come up with. All funds are calculated like that, the Special Funds I should say.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So that looks like we're contributing. . .what is the per employee
contribution into the OPEB?
MR. BAZ: The contribution into the OPEB is 16.57 percent of a person's salary.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Those are the questions I have on that. Any further questions before we
get into the Water Operations Program, Members? Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So we can appreciate.. .what is your total debt load now on the bonds,
Mr. Baz or Director?
MR. TAYLOR: It's just under.. .well, the total debt load or debt service payment for the year?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I know how much we paying a year. I wanna know what is the total
indebtedness of the Department.
MR. BAZ: It's in one of these binders back here. In the Mayor's Proposed Budget, there is a
Capital Budget and Debt Overview section.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: In that section, it has a total indebtedness on Page 101 of 292,725,000 of which
30,857,000 is Water Department.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thirty million...
MR. BAZ: Eight hundred fifty-seven thousand.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And that's only what we've approved, correct, Director? That's not
including proposed projects, right?
MR. BAZ: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: This is just -MR. BAZ: That's just what's been approved.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --appropriated and approved projects.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. 'Cause I know there was questions about the Department
borrowing, you know, last night, about another department had debt or incurred borrowing,
general obligation bonds and whatnot so I know we authorize borrowing.
MR. BAZ: Yes, Mr. Chair. The Water Supply. . . Department of Water Supply has about
$25.6 million of GO bond.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And the rest would be our State funds or whatever, revolving funds?
MR. BAZ: Yes, correct, 5.2 million is SRF loans.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Directors.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, as I've said, at the conclusion of previous sections, one of the reasons
that I am so concerned about adding additional staff is that if you look at the increase in this
Department--and granted the majority of it is driven by those costs that we just discussed on
the previous page--but the cost that is gonna have to be incorporated into rates at some point
just from 2013 to 2015 is 59 percent, up from 9.2 million to 16.9. Okay. Moving on to our
Water Operations Program, questions on the employment section? And we'll just go down
the road starting with Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What's that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Water Operations.
CHAIR WHITE: It's on Page 19-21 of the details.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Twenty-one.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for translating that, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No questions at this time.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Water Operations, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Can I go to utilities or you're just talking about...
CHAIR WHITE: I'd like to just cover the employment section first.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. No questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No questions, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Nothing at this time, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, none at this time.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Nothing further, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Your two pipefitter positions, could you tell us, is this for central Maui,
your main base area, is this for Molokai; and where would your expansion positions be,
Mr. Director?
MR. TAYLOR: Those two positions would be assigned to our central baseyard and they're being
proposed specifically for a leak-detection program that would start in central, but it would be
countywide. We have identified, in central Maui, that we have a significant amount of
unaccounted-for, unbilled water. We know how much water we put into the system, we
know how much we bill for; we're assuming that we have a million or two million gallons
leaking out of that system. It's so vast there's really no way to know where that's coming
from. So if you think about building a well that generates a million gallons a day, no one
would have a problem spending 5 or 8 million dollars for that, plus paying the electricity
forever. If we can find and fix a million gallons of leaks, I think everyone will agree, even if
that cost a million or two million dollars, that's the cheapest water we're likely to get for
central Maui. So we are focusing and ramping up our efforts to find, identify and fix leaks.
So there's another item we'll get to when we get to CIP, but this is an internal program that
would be dedicated to finding leaks so our guys or our contractors can go fix them.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Director, if we can follow up? Regarding this leak-detection squad,
which I think is a good idea, you know.
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MR. TAYLOR: I like your terminology.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I mean, you know, for me, I see lot of things in military. I mean
this is a war, okay, for me. So that's a lot of money, and it's also, you know, I like your
thinking. I mean I don't mind spending reasonable money to stop that leak and get that
money to the users since we pumping it anyway. So we're at the level of 1 to 2 million
gallons per day of line loss in the central system?
MR. TAYLOR: What we call that is we call it, unbilled water. We don't know. It could
be.. .there's really three possibilities. One possibility is it's somewhere between our meters
at the front end which our treatment plants and our wells are wrong, which we don't think so,
there's not very many and, you know, they're relatively easy to calibrate. It could be that a
significant number of the 35,000 customer meters have all of a tiny error, and this is just a
reading error.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. TAYLOR: It is possible that people have illegal hookups or they're stealing from fire hydrants,
okay. All these things would address this.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. TAYLOR: It seems most likely that a significant portion of this is leakage. If that leakage over
hundreds of miles of pipes, if each joint—and joints are not. . .joints are just a friction fitted
with a gasket—if each joint is just seeping a tiny little bit, we'll never find 'em and we'll
never fix them.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. TAYLOR: It's.. .that's just a natural part of pressurized systems. If a significant amount of
this is in big chunks, 20,000, 50,000 gallons a day, it's maybe in sandy soils or soaking into
the ground and there's no surface identification. We're assuming, and this is just an
assumption, that a significant amount fits into that category and then we can find it and fix it.
So you can't prove that's going to be true, but it seems statistically valid that it seems
unlikely that our meters are that far off that that much water's being stolen, so it seems most
likely these are leaks that you can't see from the surface.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So you asking for two positions and we're hearing the
explanation. What resources, equipment does this squad need to perform, and is it already
within the Department's inventory?
MR. TAYLOR: Yes. A truck and the leak-detection equipment, all of which we already have.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You currently have. So this would be dedicated manpower, and that's
their fulltime responsibility?
MR. TAYLOR: That is correct, that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And, again, this is basically a central Maui issue that the line
losses or unbilled waters?
MR. TAYLOR: Well, we would start with central Maui because, when we did—and I know you're
not on the Water Resources Committee anymore—but when we put on our presentation a
month ago, we looked at the supply/demand forecast for each of the areas. The place where
we really need to find this is central, because any new source, reliable capacity is a ways off,
yet, the growth demand is relatively high.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. TAYLOR: So this is the location and the lines are old and they're sandy soils, etcetera. This
is the place where we think it's most likely that we would start for those reasons.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, you've explained the request well to me, so I can be very
supportive of this effort. So thank you very much, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Along that same lines, is this a ... you
anticipate these two positions to be permanent or is this if they find all the leaks, we're good
to go or you anticipate leaks.. .going to different places and...
MR. TAYLOR: We would probably do all the areas. But let's say, you know, ten years from now
they're finished, we have so many positions at this level: pipefitter, pipefitter helpers that,
due to attrition, you know, we would move them into repair group and not fill those position.
They're not so specialized that if we run out of leaks to find, we can't just transition them
into one of the other groups that also have pipefitters and pipefitter helpers. So they'll either
be finished at some point or they won't. But if they are finished, we'll just move those
people into a more general group of pipefitter, pipefitter helpers that already exist.
COIJNCILMEMBER COUCH: And then attrition out if necessary?
MR. TAYLOR: And the other thing to keep in mind, I know there was just a discussion of
positions. Backing way up from that, you know, if you build a brand new house, your first
20 years you have to do very little maintenance, your second 20 years a lot more, you know,
from when it's 40 to 60, a lot, lot more. Even if there was no growth, it is just unrealistic to
expect that as a water system hits 40, 50, 60 years old, maintenance and breaks is gonna
decrease, it's going to increase. So even if there was no more meters, the number of leaks
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per year, the number of repairs per year is going to increase. So even if we ran out of leaks
to find, we would still be asking for more pipefitters 'cause there's going to be more repair
calls. So there'll always be, even with these, I can't imagine that we'll be down leveling the
number of pipefitter and pipefitter helpers. It's likely, over the years, we're gonna have to
increase those as the system continues to reach that sort of point where Honolulu's is where
there's not enough leaks to replace the whole systems but there's too many to let them go.
So that's just a natural part of staffing for an aging, piping, infrastructure system. And I
think that's just something that you could've plotted, you know, on day 1, 50 years ago that
this is where we were gonna be today as it reaches this, you know, this crisis age.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Just a follow-up, currently, in regards to the
leakage squad, what are you currently using to detect or how do you implement the detection
of those leakage pipes now? I mean, like, what are you doing?
MR. TAYLOR: That equipment uses sound. It's basically a very sophisticated directional
microphone where they listen and they can hear the leaks from walking above the ground.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. And then in regards to central Maui, you mentioned that,
you know, we've got a lot of old-aged piping and the demand for growth there is increasing.
How do you. . . do you open up the trenches when you listen to that or. . . I'm just thinking
about traffic situations and things like that.
MR. TAYLOR: And we don't dig, these guys just try to find quiet times and quite places to go.
When we get to CIP--which, you know, hopefully will be this morning--we have a--you
know, whenever that is--we have a specific CIP request which has a broader leak-detection,
water-audit program that we're asking for funding for. These two positions would be part of
that bigger program, so I think I can maybe address that more when I talk about that project.
I'll wrap this in about what the overall effort is where these two positions fit into an overall
effort, most of which we're gonna be farming out. But this is part of a bigger overall
program that most of it is in CIP funding not in staffing.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. And, also, one.. .I'm sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, yeah, thank you, Chair. You mentioned something about
stolen water. How do you handle those specific cases when you do detect stolen water? And
I guess at first you're gonna detect if there's a leakage and then you further investigate and
you find out it's being stolen, so what recourse do you do from that point on?
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MR. TAYLOR: Illegal hookups or even somebody tapping into a hydrant or covered by the Code,
there are either, you know, civil or criminal penalties. We send letters, we get, you know,
Corp. Counsel or prosecutors involved regardless of.. . depending on what the situation is.
But we try to get it stopped and then we take whatever actions are appropriate based on what
happened.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Can I have a couple follow-ups on
specifically on Page 19-26?
CHAIR WHITE: After our break.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Staff has told me that we need to take a quick break. So we'll be in recess until
five minutes to eleven. . . . (gavel).
RECESS:

10:43 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:59 a.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . Budget and Finance Committee will reconvene. Members, further
question on this section? Oh, I'm sorry, that's right. Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Before I go into 19-26, I wanted to ask one
more additional question on the leakage portion. When a person detects or has a suspicion
like, let's say constituents or customers, do they. . . what are the proper steps for the general
public to take if they suspect there may be a leakage problem in their area?
MR. TAYLOR: On everyone's water bill, there's a 24-hour, emergency line for the Department of
Water Supply. So if it's not an emergency, please, you know, call during the regular,
working hours. But just call that number on the bill. There's two numbers on the bill. One
is for billing issues, one is for operational issues. Just call that number and our dispatchers
will get the information and make sure an appropriate crew is sent out.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you for that comment. So referring back into the
Budget in 19-26 on, let's see, position number WW-0274, Paving Assistant. This paving
assistant looks like it's a E/P and salary transferred into the Department. And what do you
need the paving assistant for? It's closer to the bottom of Page 19-26.
MR. TAYLOR: I'm looking at it and I'm because it's not an E/P, I'm not exactly familiar. It
might've been a small reorganization of a crew. Is that. . . yeah, it was a small reorganization
of a crew. And if you need more information from that, I can bring down the division head
to explain.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Maybe Mr. Baz...
MR. BAZ: It looks like.. .and, yeah, the division head could probably explain it, but it looks like
what happened is when they filled the position, a position was vacant and they filled the
position, they filled it with a position that was in the Department, but hadn't had funding
assigned to it. And so what we did was, in this document, try to fix that by changing the
position number. 'Cause you see in the left-hand column, it's position number WW-0274
and then the right-hand column it's WW-0276.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I see that.
MR. BAZ: So there's still one position and they're still doing paving, but it's just a different
position number.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, but it's the same person then or is it.. .yeah, it's...
MR. VIDA: Hi, Bobby Vida. The paving assistant would be assigned to probably our construction
section. And what that person would do is work with the contractors to finish paving up the
trenches that we have. They would work with the contractor, and after that, they would go
out inspect the job to make sure the job was completed.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, is that different than what Public Works is assigned to do
in paving or do you need a special person in the Water Department?
MR. TAYLOR: These are our repairs not general Public Works projects.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, okay. I understand. Thank you. One more question on
Page 19-27, bottom of the page, Water Microbiologist III; and it's a reallocation of the
position to a lower pay scale than the Budget. So you're turning the water biologist into a
laboratory technician? Is that what I'm reading?
MR. TAYLOR: We have done a reorganization within the lab to try to match the work that needs to
get done with the appropriate skill levels necessary to do those things. So I believe this is a
downgrade because there was an empty position, and we said, what do we really need? And
in that overall, operational assessment and optimization of the lab, it was decided this is a
more appropriate position for the needs.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. So then you'd still need to fill the position of the Water
Biologist III, right...
MR. TAYLOR: The E/Ps weren't changed -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
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MR. TAYLOR: --but there were some modification of which classifications we needed to do the
work.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: These are not changed, okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions, Members? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I'm pretty intrigued about the comment
that there's a possibility of 1 to 2 million gallons per day, leak. Is that what you're
guesstimating? That's per day...
MR. TAYLOR: There is at least 2 million gallons of unaccounted for, unbilled water in the central
Maui water system. I am assuming a significant amount of that is leaks rather than reading
errors or stolen water.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. And so and we had a lot. . . I've heard lot of discussion
here and thank you for that and how you're gonna, you know, the leak detection squad will
be mobilized and all that, which is excellent. But how... and maybe.. .Mr. Ueoka is not here,
but was this factored into the...
CHAIR WHITE: If you'd like, we can have him come up.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, I just don't wanna tread on whatever waters, but
Na Wai Eha case basically. How did that play into it, if at all?
MR. TAYLOR: That did not play into it at all; that issue never came up. The Na Wai Eha issue is
about allocation of surface water; it did not get into the details. Although, that issue in the
public area has got. . . or in publicly filed documents and public hearings, it got into leakage of
the open-ditch systems. I mean that was a big issue, but those are not our systems. There
was no discussion in that about our systems; that was never a factor.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. But it kind of all stems from the same watershed, same
flow just as we've been talking about the watershed protection programs and what have you,
but. . . so anyways, okay.
MR. TAYLOR: It certainly. . .they're not unrelated. Obviously, we need to do our part to be good
stewards of the water, and this is part of that. In the East Maui Instream Flow Standards case
a number of years ago, the issue of leaking water from Waikamoi Flume was specifically
raised. And the State Water Commission strongly told the Department, if you don't control
the leaks of the Waikamoi Flume, we're gonna seriously look about at your allocation
because you're not being good stewards. So that was one of the reasons that project had such
a high level of priority; that was an issue. So, clearly, it's.. .overall, in general, it's an issue.
You have to be good steward of the water you're allocated. In this case, we're taking actions
on it before a regulatory agency is telling us to.
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CO1IJNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, and thank you for that, thank you very much. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions? Mr. Taylor, my understanding is that we previously had
approved, or the Council had previously approved the leak-detection positions and that those
were eventually transferred to Planning. Is that correct?
MR. TAYLOR: There were two people, water conservation specialists, in the Planning Division
that, among other things, did some leak detection. So I think they were called.. .their
positions were Water Conservation Specialist I and Water Conservation Specialist III,
something like that. So they were.. . they also did water audits of places and retrofits, they
did all sorts of things. So I talked yesterday.. . we talked yesterday about the retasking of
Water Resources, neither of those employees is there anymore. So we're reallocating some
taskings. As I mentioned yesterday, Water Resources, those people are gonna be writing the
Water Use Development Plan inhouse, so they're doing more grants management as we
talked a lot about today and yesterday. So we need to bulk up and have people just dedicated
to leak detection. We don't think having them in a white-collared division is really the right
place. These people are in the field all time, they have to open and close valves, you know,
they have to set up cones on the road. Really, the right place for it is in the Field Operations
Division.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. But my question was, did they come from the Field Operations Division to
begin with? That was my understanding, that they had been moved to Planning.
MR. TAYLOR: I don't believe so. The two people in those positions were not Field Operations
employees previous to that. I believe. . . I'm sure they were hired right into that division.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And the other question I had was, it would seem to me that leak detection
should be a part of more people's job than just a couple, and that it might be more effective if
we have more individuals trained to do this type of work and that are available in different
areas.
MR. TAYLOR: You know, that's a good thought. And there is nothing wrong with the idea of
getting more sets of this equipment, training people. And when people are out, you know,
they can.. . and they have time and they're in an area they can do that. As I'll talk about later
when we get to the CIP program, this is gonna be. . .these leak-detection people will be part
of the overall program, they're gonna be very targeted into certain areas as part of the overall
leak detection program. But we don't disagree that the more people that were doing this
when they're in certain locations the better. You know, you do a repair job and you do leak
detection, you know, 100 feet each side of the repair or something like that. There's nothing
wrong with that idea, and it is something to think about. We would need to, you know, buy
more sets of this equipment, et cetera, et cetera, and put it in more trucks, that kind of thing.
IIf
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, if you could provide us with.. .what is the cost of the equipment?
MR. TAYLOR: Somebody from staff will.. .it looks like the Deputy knows. He'll be coming down
and sharing that.
MR. MEYER: My recollection without checking is that the portable equipment is about $22,000 for
one set.
CHAIR WHITE: And how many... if you were to have one that was.. .if you were to establish
policy that when people go out to do repairs that they do check a certain amount of line along
with that, is that a cumbersome piece of equipment or is it something that would be
reasonably...
MR. MEYER: It's man-portable. It comes in a big, plastic suitcase. I don't believe the suitcase has
wheels on it, so it's something that somebody could carry. It's a sensitive piece of
equipment, however. It's not something you wanna drop or leave lying around. And it's
highly valuable. And I guess, also, it's something that lot of this activity you wanna conduct,
as Dave mentioned earlier, at nighttime when there's not a whole lot of ambient-traffic noise
that interferes with the sound, transmission signals.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, that makes sense. And are you aware of any such leak amounts in the other
systems?
MR. TAYLOR: The internal analysis that came up with this hasn't been done, I think, that
accurately in the other areas, but it is something we're looking at doing. Again, I'll talk
about the, in the CIP section, something we wanna do countywide to try to track this down
and identify it. It is.. .we don't have exact numbers on it, and we don't have a really good
sense of it in the other areas, yet.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and thank you. Ms. Baisa, you wanted to... go ahead.
Ms. Baisa had her hand...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I'll wait.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair?
-41-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 16, 2014

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ms. Baisa had her hand up.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It really doesn't matter, but I know that we've been waiting in the
Water Resources Committee for the Water Conservation Plan. And maybe the Director can
tell us that the addition of these two staff are part of that.
MR. TAYLOR: Absolutely. I mean this is Water Conservation is how much water is in the
environment versus how much water we need as a community, and leaks are part of one of
the negatives as far as where that water is going that is being wasted. So, absolutely, this is
part of an overall water conservation strategy.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And how is that plan coming?
MR. TAYLOR: Ms. Pogue is coming down to discuss the details of that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you. Thank God for Ms. Pogue.
MS. POGUE: Okay. Thank you for asking the question. Pam Pogue, Department of Water Supply.
So the Water Conservation Plan is coming. And, basically, it is gonna be integrated as part
of the Water Use Development Plan; however, the person who is tasked with doing that,
85 percent of her time is being spent on grants, okay, our dilemma. The other two positions
that Director Taylor referred to that we're trying to do a reorg on, we've retasked—and he
described it really well yesterday in terms of planning positions—and these two people are
and will be tasked with helping out write the Water Use Development Plan--we've already
got the sections assigned and what needs to be written--integrating the Water Conservation
Plan as well as adaptations to watershed management and climate change. So, right now, the
main person who started and was very involved in writing what was done in the central plan
is spending 85 percent of her time doing grants.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I guess I rest my case on the need for a special grants person MS. POGUE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --or a department or somebody to pay attention. Thank you very
much.
MS. POGUE: But I do wanna say... 'cause Elle Cochran had asked last year, was very concerned
about us attending various workshops and trainings and so forth. We have still been, you
know, attending those Water Conservation workshops. Two weeks ago, we were at a water
audit workshop. We give workshops, we give trainings and we've been asked to present in
several things, so none of that is going to waste, it's just literally getting a person who can
put fingers on the keyboard to start to write the Water Conservation Plan.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. Well, it seems like something we ought to get done fairly
soon. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. Taylor and Ms. Pogue, since you're there,
you know, they covered the Conservation Plan so I don't have to ask that question. I do have
a question as far as this leak squad, if you wanna call it that, leak-detecting squad. Isn't your
plan, and we had talked about it a little, is to do by areas? Because by going by areas, you
then know what pipes can be or will need to be fixed; not only that area but what other
adjacent areas that are connected so when you turn systems off, you're not wiping out a
whole area. Yeah, Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: Yes. The leak-detection squad -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. TAYLOR: --I really like that name, and we're gonna adapt it formally -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, you got it.
MR. TAYLOR: --is going to be tasked, based on an overall program—again, that I'll talk about in
the CIP COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. TAYLOR: --section—that targets whole areas in a logical way to try to minimize the efforts,
try to maximize the results. And I can talk about it, again, more when we get to CIP. But,
absolutely, it's.. .they're not just randomly going around starting at one end and working to
the other, it has to be targeted based on some other things that have to happen that I'll talk
about in the CIP program.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I just wanted clarification 'cause Mr. White—no offense
to you, Chair—you were saying, you know, why don't you have one in every area. It
becomes real difficult because you wanna focus on these areas and systemwide in that
particular area, you know, because if you shut down this main or this valve, you shut
down.. . amount of homes or businesses, so it becomes real difficult if you're going all over
the place. And, systematically, I think will have more effect, more efficiency, because
you're going and you're not gonna miss anything. So I think that's what was the whole key
in the original program, as Mr. Taylor had designed it. And he had mentioned that in Water
Resource Committee that, you know, by doing it systematically, it helps us make sure it gets
done efficiently, you know, instead of trying to go helter-skelter. So just to get clarification.
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I mean I think your idea has merit. Maybe once it's all done and we get to that point, maybe
having that kind of area. . . going from area to area to make sure that it doesn't reoccur. But...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, my point was, I don't think the central system is the only place we've got
leaks. So...
\
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, absolutely, absolutely. But I think it's the largest user, so
that's why we wanna start there first and move from there.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Other questions, Members? Okay. Let's.. .Members, any questions on the
financials beginning on. . . any questions on the Premium Pay or. . . Mr. Baz, if you could just
let us know what the Water Operations Premium Pay total is year to date and we'll move on,
in the meantime, to the following pages beginning 19-34 ... oh, I'm sorry. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I did have a question on the Premium Pay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All of a sudden we have a new category, 5215, for all these 'cause
we don't have any actuals from 2012 or 2013.
CHAIR WHITE: No. That's the way it's been on each of the pages. It's just consolidating. What
they did last year is they just consolidated it so we wouldn't pick on overtime or pick on
something else.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Baz is...
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, you're correct in cross all details. We budget in 5215, but the
expenditures are made in the different Sub-Object Codes that you see there: 5201, 5203,
5204, 5205, -6, -7...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sure Mr. Baz will be happy to provide you a breakout of each of those
expenses.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's right. Thank you.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. So, Mr. Chair, other Premium Pay for the total Water Operations Program, all
index codes, current year-to-date expenditures is 732,456, so they're over budget by
5'/'2 thousand dollars.
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CHAIR WHITE: Sounds like they better start controlling their overtime between now and the end
of the year. They've got 25 percent of the year left. Okay. Moving into the following pages
unless there's other questions. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. On Page 19-34, interested in the diesel
charges, 6015, where the actuals for '12 and '13 were in the three digits and now we're going
into the six digits in '14 and '15.
CHAIR WHITE: Director?
MR. TAYLOR: I'm not familiar with exactly why this is, and I'm thinking if our Fiscal Officer can
come down and explain why it went from $22 to $160,000.
CHAIR WHITE: And Mr. Baz can look up what has been spent out of that account so far.
MR. BAZ: While I'm looking it up, the answer will most likely be that there are a Sub-Object Code
for diesel, but when they're making the expenditure, they're expending it out of 6022,
Gasoline, Diesel and Oil, etcetera. But I can...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, except if you total those two, you have a $239,000 in 2013 and about 466in 2014. That's almost exactly double.
MR. BAZ: They do have in.. . which Index Code is that?
CHAIR WHITE: It's 6015 and 6022.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, it's $112 year-to-date expenditures.
CHAIR WHITE: One hundred and twelve?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, $112. And, again, it's not going up. It was a budgeted item that's been flat
budgeted over the years. It's just I guess had been actual charges get charged to a different
account. But maybe Ms. Perdido can explain that.
CHAIR WHITE: Can you look up the year-to-date for 6022 while Ms. Perdido's answering?
MS. PERDIDO: Yes, the diesel, Sandy had it correct that the two accounts kind of go hand in hand.
6015, Diesel, too, is also used for emergency or if we need to pump a lot of generators or any
of that, so it's kind of a backup account, but they are jointly charged hand in hand with 6022.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, and 6022, year-to-date expenditures for 307 is $187,560.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's it for that page.
CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's it for that page.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama followed by Ms. Cochran. And if you waima cover a couple of
pages, please feel free to do so and then we can go back.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, one of my issues consistently and so I'm gonna ask how you're
approaching it. I'm looking at 19-33 regarding Premium Pay, I guess dealing with comp
time.
MR. TAYLOR: Comp time by collective bargaining contracts is up to the choice of the employees,
so we start with why we do overtime. Overtime is driven by management saying, we need
this work done. And we leave it up to the employees about whether or not they're choosing
comp time or choosing to be paid. And then we.. .essentially, comp time is just more
vacation time if you wanna look at it that way. Then we manage vacation time about who is,
you know, can we do without them when they do vacation requests. So it's sort of built into
how we deal with vacation requests.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I bring that up, Chair, because now I have a concern and issue regarding
the actuary's miscalculation of benefits, and comp time is gonna be a big screw-up in
calculating benefits in my opinion. And I wish somebody prove me wrong, but they haven't,
yet, so I'm just wondering how we're gonna figure out all our obligations, our OPEB, our
retirement amounts when we don't have a handle on comp time. And then what if there's
something? I think, you know, the County better get its butt in gear on negotiations and
helping us deal with these financial requirements. But we got deal with comp time one way
or another and it ain't working the way it's set up, currently, for us to put the right amount of
resources for whenever we need to pay the retirees' retirement benefits.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Baz, how do you account for. . . or how does the Department of Finance
instruct the departments as to accounting for the comp time?
MR. BAZ: From my understanding, like Mr. Taylor describe, it is tracked on employees' pay stubs,
so it is a part of their account. If they have comp time available, it is in the ADP system, and
then we can calculate the liability of that based on the number of hours and the pay rate.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And I would say, that can work well if we can make the requirement that
the comp time be taken in the same fiscal year was earned. Because for me to pay that comp
time, ten years later down the road, is a different calculation on the total benefit requirements
on the retirement component, and that's my problem, Chairman: when we gotta pay and the
calculation is set. I don't have problem setting when the day they take the comp time, 'cause
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I know exactly what is the County's cost. How do I project 20 years down the road when
they wanna take comp time and that value?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, Member Hokama, when they take comp time...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: It's based on that time, right?
MR. BAZ: Correct, yeah. So the loss of productivity of that employee's taking the comp time, you
know, would be like vacation, right? So the employees' salaries rather than being charged to
work performed, it would be charged to the comp time that they have in their bank, like
vacation. The real issue comes to when they terminate employment and we have to pay that
out. And I completely agree with you, it is a big issue and there are organizations that do
make that requirement, but because of our collective bargaining agreements, that's not in
there right now. And, as you know, we've been challenged with many issues with collective
bargaining that we're trying. . .1 mean we try to eat away at, but it is a big challenge.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And I appreciate that, Director Baz, and that's part of my problem; and I
would say we need to fire our negotiator and go hire the union's negotiator because they got
a great contract, okay. So we should fire our guy whoever it is.
CHAIR WHITE: Couldn't agree with you more. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I concur with that statement. Thank you, Chair. And on
the same page, we're on 19-33, in all sections, the overtime versus standbys, can you tell me
the difference? I would think that someone on standby would be collecting on overtime type
of pay, but what's the difference?
MR. TAYLOR: They sometimes are related. Overtime is whenever somebody's working does
work outside of their normal work hours. So that could be, it's the end of the day, we need
them to stay for an extra two hours to finish something, overtime. Standby is something we
pay when they leave work at the end of their shift that they have to have their phone, be
ready to come back at a moment's notice until the next morning, that's standby. So the
collective bargaining agreements define a standby pay. So they're paid not to do work, but to
keep their phone, they have to, you know, they can't be drinking alcohol, etcetera, etcetera.
They have to be ready to come back and work at any time. If they are called, then from that
time they're called and leave home, they start getting paid overtime because now they're
working. So that's the difference between standby and overtime. There is some relation, but
sometimes there is no relation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So a standby person gets paid 'cause they're on standby, but
once they go out to actual work, that's overtime hours pay?
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MR. TAYLOR: Both HGEA and UPW collective bargaining agreements both say that you're
basically put on standby and you get paid 25 percent of your daily pay for a shift of standby,
essentially. So from the time you leave work to the time you come back or, you know, to
midnight that day or however it's done, whether or not you get called back or not, you get
that lump sum, you are on standby. So then if you get called back, you get overtime. So, for
example, if you leave work and your standby pay is initiated and five minutes later you're
called back, but you still get your whole standby plus you get that overtime for all that time.
And that's how it is. Standby is a flat rate to be available, overtime is the hours you actually
worked.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And it looks like there's a whole section for callbacks. There's
another line item on all three departments for callbacks, emergency callbacks. Is that what
you're saying when you say, "callback"?
MR. TAYLOR: Emergency callback is slightly different. Let's say somebody isn't on standby and
they could be on vacation or something and you say, look, I need you to come in, there's just
another sector and I'm not really that familiar with it. You see it's a small dollar value
'cause it's rarely used.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MR. TAYLOR: There's something called, emergency callback in the union contracts and I'm not
super familiar with it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. And then jumping to Page 19-34 to chime
back in on the Gas, Diesel, Oil discussion earlier, just above that 622 [sic] number, above, it
says, Stores Inventory Gas & Oil; and then above that, it has Diesel, another line for diesel.
So how are those two lines different from that 6022 that incorporates all three of those items?
MS. PERDIDO: Basically, this 6019, the Stores Inventory, is what we use to purchase the gas and
oil for the Department, and we have a gas boy—I'm not sure if that's still the name for it—
down at the baseyard that we have people can come in and fill up for their vehicles for the
Department. So, basically, it's charged out then to the different Departments. There's also
other purchases of gasoline through the.. . like the Public Works baseyard charges us for gas
and other.. . over on Molokai, they charge for gas, also.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And then the diesel number up above that?
MS. PERDIDO: As we explained earlier, Director Baz mentioned that the Diesel and the Gasoline,
Diesel and Oil are kind of co-existing together, we use the two. A lot of times, that one
Diesel is used like if we have to run the generators for a certain amount of time to run pumps
or Upcountry if we have excess that we need to use, we charge to there, but they're kind of
co-existing, we use it to charge.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Other questions, Members? Mr. Taylor, well, in any given district how
many people do you generally have on standby, and are they of different disciplines or...
MR. TAYLOR: Yes, and it's not as much per district as division. For example, the treatment plant
division has all of our treatment plant operators. So a number of them, there's east side and
west side, people on standby who can respond and operate at the treatment plants. The Field
Operations Division has some people on standby who would go islandwide who are to repair
pipes and things like that that break in the middle of the night; that's a different group. And
then the Plant Operations Division, you're talking about electricians and mechanics who
have to respond to the pump systems, and that's a different group that are on standby. The
exact number, because these people are not cross-disciplinary, you know, an electrician can't
fix pipe and vice versa, so it's more by operational expertise than it is by geography.
CHAIR WHITE: And do you have people in each type of position on standby every night?
MR. TAYLOR: In the primary emergency response type positions, like, yes, there's always either a
treatment plant operator at work or on standby. There is always an electrician at work or on
standby. So, yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. I guess the question is, if we weren't doing the standby, what would the
response be if you picked up the phone?
MR. TAYLOR: This is a deeper question that I think we all faced in the utility. Water and
Wastewater faced it here in Maui County at about the same time. There was a question as
there were a lot of, you know, back in the '90s, there things happening on the weekend, the
evenings that I think both Water and Wastewater were not very good at responding to. Some
things went along all weekend, there was nobody there. That's when we started looking at
standby, we looked at possibly adding second and third shifts. And the decision was made in
both departments, really simultaneously but not in consultation, because the answer ended up
being the same with both is, the best way to handle after-hours response is a combination of
SCADA Systems, which are expensive, but are much cheaper than hiring second and third
shifts with standby and overtime. So what would happen, is I can tell you what used to
happen. Is we had problems that would go on. . . if it happened Friday night, it could not get
caught till Sunday. There were some big problems that happened back in the 90s I think in
both Water and Wastewater, that there was just no one. . no one knew, no one got called. So
unlike Police and Fire who are staffed 24/7, Water and Wastewater are only staffed one shift,
normal working hours. Everything that happens all the rest of the time is done with overtime
and standby and the SCADA Systems. We looked back at it a number of times. Although it
looks expensive, the SCADA Systems, the standby, the overtime are still much, much, much
less expensive than putting on second and third shifts. And until that changes, the question
is, you know, are you gonna just reduce your afterhours, you know, response to almost
nothing or you're gonna do this or go to, you know, second and third shifts. So I would just
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point back to what used to happen when we didn't have this and the public felt it was
unacceptable service.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. And then on Page 19-36, you have Construction Materials
which increased, from 2013 to 2014, by about $90,000 and then you're requesting the same
amount this year. Was the 110,000 utilized and was that for a one-time project which is what
it kinda looks like?
MS. PERDIDO: The Construction Materials is used by Field Operations for any kind of additional,
like, equipment. . . not equipment, but any parts or pipes that we do not have an inventory that
they would need for specific jobs or main line breaks. Say something happens and we don't
have it in inventory and it's larger than that they would need to get more parts for them, they
would use this account for that, so it's basically for the Field Operations to get things for.. . or
are we on. . . no, we're on. . .this is for fuels in the Department, yeah?
CHAIR WHITE: Under pump and purification MS. PERDIDO: Pump and purification.
CHAIR WHITE: --not Field Operations.
MS. PERDIDO: I think, if I'm not mistaken, Joe could expand on this, but I think it's used for the
same thing. Maybe they need to.. .any kind of equipment for the Plant Ops that they need to
know.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, my main question is that we went for two years spending 18,000 and 16,000
for the year, and then we jumped to 110-. Mr. Baz, what's been the spenddown on that
account? And then the other question, which doesn't look quite as much of a disparity is the
laboratory services on the third line from the bottom on the same page, line 6127.
MR. TAYLOR: Laboratory services, we have our own laboratory, but the limits of what we can test
are finite and a lot of our samples get shipped off to the Mainland for sampling or to
Honolulu for sampling. So we pay outside labs to do things that requires equipment that we
don't have.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the previous year we spent 137-, and this fiscal year you've asked for 215and the same thing for next year.
MR. TAYLOR: Regulatory requirements increase, for example, tying it into some CIP things,
you've funded some Piiholo Treatment Plant organic carbon reduction over the past couple
of years; that's because the surface water treatment rules have changed requiring different
samples, etcetera, etcetera. So as regulations change, and we have to do additional
sampling, we have to put those costs somewhere.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Baz, what are the spend amounts?
MR. BAZ: Actual expenditures for 6025, Laboratory Supplies, for 953471 were $71,590.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So that's one argument kind of out the window. Construction Materials,
6012?
MR. BAZ: Construction materials for that same Index, 953471, is $4,825.
CHAIR WHITE: Four thousand, eight hundred -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --out of 110-, okay. And then, also, Repairs & Maintenance - Pumps, on the next
page, Line 6144, on Page 19-37, gone from 84,000 down to 20,000 and then back up to 150-.
Can you check the spend on that?
That one, for that same Index Code is 19,194 expenditure and about $3,000
MR. BAZ:
encumbrance; so they have 134,000 left.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. And what is the spend so far on the electricity? That's,
obviously, the biggie.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, they've spent, year to date, ten million, five hundred eighty. . . well, this is
departmentwide ...excuse me, no, programwide. . .operations programwide, 10,587,754 with a
balance available of 7'/2 million or 41 percent.
CHAIR WHITE: That's departmentwide?
MR. BAZ: That is Water Operations programwide, correct. So just in that $13.8 million budget
appropriation, they've spent 8,758,000, have a little over 5 million left over of 36.8 percent.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So looks like we might be able to trim a little there.
MR. TAYLOR: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah?
MR. TAYLOR: Can I make a comment about the electricity?
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
MR. TAYLOR: If you'll recall, our drought started really early this year and was really bad; so we
started pumping really early. And it started raining, and the rain has been I think it might be
-51 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 16, 2014

a record year and it's lasted really late. So if this drought had lasted, that money could
already have been gone. Right now, so we started pumping early, we're pumping a lot. And
so I would just caution anyone to look at this year's expenditure in trying to make a
prediction of next year's expenditure for electricity. It is completely up to two things: the
weather and the global price of oil. And we try to look at it more of like a long-term average,
looking at, you know, some risks and things. But this year is probably good because it's
been raining so much this winter, and next year could be completely the opposite. So I
would just ask to keep that in mind.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. I understand your comments, but at the same time, we're looking at the
two previous years, both of which had droughts, and your spend was 12 million. So you're at
8.7, you're more on track to hit that number than the budgeted number.
MR. TAYLOR: Again, there are two components: there's -CHAIR WHITE: I understand.
MR. TAYLOR: --price of electricity and the volume. So you can just take that into account and,
obviously, you'll make the decision you think is best. We feel it's better to budget high for
both drought and high global oil prices, and if we don't need it, we just roll it over into next
year's carryover. We feel that's better than what happened a few years ago in both Water
and Wastewater where we all ran out of money for electricity and I think we both had to
come back for budgeting on the same year, with Water and Wastewater. So that's, I think,
what we do is, we budget a little high and if we don't spend it, we roll it over to carryover.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Members, other questions? Ms. Cochran?
COIJNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And, yeah, this is one of the big.. .probably one of
the hugest ticket items for this Department - electricity costs. Electricity cost high for this
Department, and so what are the steps that being taken to address that or is there any talk into
bringing it down not just assuming oil going up, everything's going up, we've got droughts
and so on and just business as usual?
MR. TAYLOR: We try to control it. I don't think there's any way to bring it down. We have
covered every place we can with photovoltaic panels. We're working to put in one or two
wind turbine at the Kamole Treatment Plant. Those are still just going to be a relatively
small chunk of the total power usage. And, you know, wrapping it into the discussion last
night, we all know, if we're gonna serve more Upcountry users, there's gonna be more
pumping, which is going to increase electrical usage. So this is really more of a choice, a
community choice, of do we continue to grow the community in places that use a lot of
electricity for pumping or not; and, if we do, we're going to have to absorb it somehow.
Unlike Wastewater which has these huge treatment plants where they've covered every
square inch with photovoltaic panels, we have relatively small facilities that use a lot of
electricity. So we don't even have enough land to really put photovoltaic panels, you know,
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which houses around the pumps and things like that. So there really isn't much we can do
except pay the bill. And, again, it comes to drought, MECO and oil prices and lack of land;
there really isn't much we can do.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And just following on some discussion from last
night in reference to this, what you just stated, people are talking about the reservoirs and
perhaps reservoirs mauka naturally gravity flow down to where it's needed and thereby
cutting costs that way, could be an option and maybe hydro from it, too.
MR. TAYLOR: In our 20-year plan, there is some reservoir storage; we'll talk about that in CIP,
there's a CIP project this year. It's at the Kamole elevation which is a little bit lower and
would still require pumping from, basically, Makawao, you know, up. So it would help, but
we're still talking about pumping more just not pumping as much as we otherwise would.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I just have to ask—oh, where did it go, I have it
marked—you have tape measures for $3,000 each?
CHAIR WHITE: They wouldn't trust you with one of those.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Measuring tapes, yeah, 19-41. Just out of curiosity, they're very
long measuring tapes, I would assume.
MR. TAYLOR: I'm assuming that those are to drop into the wells to measure things, yeah, so
they're specialty, they're not Home Depot, 20-foot measuring tapes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we're not the Federal Government, we don't pay for those kinda
things.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We don't have an Area 51?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sorry, I had to ask.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. Director, if you can help us get a grip on
13-34... 19-34, excuse me. It's the last item, Other Services. It's been interesting to see the
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peaks and valleys of this account regarding your dumping and disposal requirements for your
operations, so can you give us a comment on what's happening and are we trying to reuse
some of the old material for either base core, if it's concrete, you know, are you guys getting
some monies back for rebar or whatever through those materials?
MR. TAYLOR: Unfortunately, this is tied to disposal of hazardous type of materials that can't just
be dumped.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So they need a specific type of disposal procedure whether it be a
containment 'cause of asbestos issues or some other hazardous-material components?
MR. TAYLOR: That's exactly correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So this is what the County's assessing you to dump at our landfill
or this is like, what, at the commercial or the industrial landfill at Maalaea area or you
shipping this off?
MR. TAYLOR: Wherever we dump, we have to follow the procedures, we can't just dump it. So
there ends up being a third-party contractor who has to prepare it for, you know, and follow
all the standards of getting rid of that stuff.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. This is all contracted services?
MR. TAYLOR: Yes, that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And you giving, what, one-year contracts, Director? Is this
renewable extensions, bid every three years?
MR. TAYLOR: These haven't even been contracted, I think they've just been purchase orders.
When it comes up, we hire somebody for that. So I don't know that there's a...1 know this
coming from our safety officer, every now and then something like this happens and we're
not sure what to do with it, but we just contract those specific items.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, so unless next week.. . and this might be the wrong _______, but
let's bring up what you brought up - Piiholo, and we're gonna change the granular filtration
thing. So those old things we're gonna finish and put in the new one, those old things need
to be disposed of in a specified, procedural manner, operational manner?
MR. TAYLOR: Everything has to be disposed of how it supposed to be disposed of. Some things,
our own guys can dispose ofVICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
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MR. TAYLOR: --if they can take it to the landfill. Other things are in these more hazardous types
of elements where we don't have the training so we outsource that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that, Director. And ... (short pause) ... just curious,
Ag Supplies is, what, like grass seeds and. . .1 mean what is Agricultural Supplies in general
please.
MR. TAYLOR: Our treatment plants have lawns and trees and you have to cut trees. Our tank sites
have some amount of, you know, minimal landscaping, things that have to be taken care of,
we have dams that have grass areas that have to be cut, et cetera.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So that would be all your diesel fuel and whatnot for your, like,
weed eaters, your landscaping equipment would all come under agricultural supplies, that
wouldn't come under your other subcategories? I'm just trying to understand 'cause, you
know, EM does it one way for their ponds and whatnot, so I'm just trying to see if it's the
same with your Department?
MS. PERDIDO: I would imagine it could be either, you know, it depends. Like he said, a
lot. . .maybe they have to buy pesticides to spray VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MS. PERDIDO: --or, you know, stuff like that. And I would think though the gas for the
weed eaters would come, they would probably pull it out of the gas account.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I just want to understand, you know, where you folks are.. .what
subaccounts you're charging things to so we can appreciate the request. So thank you for
that.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Ms. Cochran?
COLJNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, in relation to the GAC filters I guess for the Piiholo Water
Treatment Plant, is what you want allocations for, that has no bearing on the other GAC
filters that were mandated down I think maybe for the H'poko wells or those other ones. I
think Maui Land and Pine were...
MR. TAYLOR: That's correct. I think what Member Cochran's referring to is the settlement
agreement COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. TAYLOR: --for DBCP, TCP, those things. We're using the same technology, but it's for a
completely different purpose: to reduce organic carbon in the raw water which, although
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we're using the same technology, it's the same type of equipment, it is not covered under any
sort of legal settlement and it's just our operational cost.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Taylor, on Page 19-38, the Chemical & Other Filter Supplies line.. .oh,
actually, it's pretty clear what that's used for. Mr. Baz, could you check and see what the
amounts spent, thus far, is for that line, 6010; and, also, if you could check the electricity on
the next page, 6120?
MR. BAZ: Okay. For 953604, Auto Parts is year-to-date expenditures is...
CHAIR WHITE: No, I'm sorry -MR. BAZ: No?
CHAIR WHITE: --6010.
MR. BAZ: Oh, Chemical & Other Filter, 6010. That would be, year-to-date expenditures, 360,000;
current encumbrances is about 380,000.
CHAIR WHITE: Two eighty?
MR. BAZ: Three eighty.
CHAIR WHITE: Three eighty.
MR. BAZ: They had prior-year encumbrances. So they have a balance available now of 405,000 or
42.7 percent.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Do those encumbrances or expenditures include the chlorine and anthracite
replacement?
MR. TAYLOR: Yes, they do.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So we've taken care of that, and we have a balance of 405-.
MR. TAYLOR: Mr. Chair, if I may? I'd like to share that we've shown you, in great detail, our
20-year capital improvement plan. What we haven't shown you, because it's not really
something that's easy to share it's mostly in handwritten. We've done something very
similar for the treatment plants. We've taken all six treatment plants, looked them over six
years, broken them down into annual maintenance needs for electrical, mechanical, filter
things and we've laid those out over six years, kind of like in your auto maintenance, your
car manual, it says, you know, brakes every year, you know, those kind of things. We've
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done a pretty extensive review of the six surface-water, treatment plants because they have so
many pieces and parts. We've laid out the maintenance needs over six years, and they go up
and down a little; we've tried to balance them. But these expenditures come out of that effort
which is trying to do.. .keep doing six-year forecasting to make sure we don't have
unplanned emergencies and all of a sudden huge emergency expenditures, so we are trying
to, in the same way we do CIP over 20 years, we're trying to do major maintenance over at
least five years to try to balance that and not just guess, but actually do some pre-analysis to
pick these numbers.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you.
MR. BAZ: So, Mr. Chair, the electricity for 953604 was current, year-to-date expenditures for
March 31 St_just to remind you, I'm giving you all these dates till March 31St-are as
1,211,000 so they have a balance available of a little over $2 million.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: If I may, on 19-36 and -37, Director, so I can appreciate, again, your
request. You have 100,000 for Contractual Service, 6112; and then, you know, I believe the
Committee brought up the Laboratory Services, so you got 215,000 there; and then you have
175- for Professional Services on 6132. Could you give us some comment, what's the
differences between the Contract Service, Maintenance Contract and Professional Services?
MR. TAYLOR: Okay. The 175,000 is our. . . you know, I'm just gonna ask the Plan Operations
Division Head to come down and explain the services we outsource for professional and
contractual service for our laboratory ... (inaudible).., what we're talking about.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Great, thank you.
MR. TAYLOR: 'Cause I can't keep clear in my mind which of those is for which expenditure, and
I'm sure he knows.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Thank you, Director, we appreciate it.
CHAIR WHITE: If you could just state your name for the record.
MR. MENDONCA: Yeah, my name is Joe Mendonca, Plant Operations Division Chief.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Do you need the question to be restated or...
- 57 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 16, 2014

MR. MENDONCA: That would be nice.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, so we can appreciate the request, on Pages 19-36, this is towards
the bottom, we have a request for Contractual Services, $100,000; and then you have a line
Maintenance Contracts that has no request but you have that line; and then you also have
Professional Services, $175,000. Could you give us some comment on what's the monies to
be used for in those various subaccounts, please?
MR. MENDONCA: Yes. The Professional Services, we have several projects that we're working
on. I think there's four items. One's the Laboratory Maintenance Program; that's something
that we're doing inhouse and it's called, LIMS program, it's Laboratory Information
Management and that would enable the lab to go from flat files which is CSB files put all
their data into a database, and so we're doing it inhouse, and we contracted out one of our
contractors that does our analysis to do the programming, so we're building that piece by
piece.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: This is not Gartner, right?
MR. MENDONCA: Pardon me?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: It's not Gartner, right, your consultant?
MR. MENDONCA: No, it's not Gartner.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. MENDONCA: Alright. This company actually does all of our water quality analysis, so
they're very knowledgeable in what our needs are. So that's one of the things that we're
doing with the Professional Services. The other would be. . . we have a third-party,
compliance officer that looks over our work, make sure that we're in compliance with our
testing, and that's another part. The other part is...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that a regulatory requirement, Chief-MR. MENDONCA: Yes, it is.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --for the third-party reviewer?
MR. MENDONCA: Yeah. They actually look over our shoulders and make sure that we're on
track.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I didn't know that, but that's good information, we
appreciate.. . so how much is that contract worth for that third-party assistance?
MR. MENDONCA: That comes out of Professional Services, and I think we pay, like, $5,000 a
quarter.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: A quarter?
MR. MENDONCA: Yeah. So that's part of it. The other part is training for our compliance, for our
certifications. Presently, we have two certifications. One in.. .that's other than the
Department of Health. So one certification would be for chemistry, the other one would be
for microbiology.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. MENDONCA: And that, we are certified, we're the only entity in Hawaii that has this
certification. And it's a lab management program that dictates how we test. How we do our
analysis -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. MENDONCA: --exactly what we do. It spells it out with our SOPs, word by. . . line by line.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So the employees under your division, Chief, are certified by this group
or something?
MR. MENDONCA: They're trained. It's actually called, NELAP, it's National Environmental
Laboratory Administration [sic] Program, and we got certified three years ago. It's a very
comprehensive program, very stringent.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And only our County participates or every sister county participates in
this program?
MR. MENDONCA: We're the only county in Hawaii that has this certification.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Really?
MR. MENDONCA: Yes. The Department of...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Does the Department of Health have certification?
MR. MENDONCA: They're not certified.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Interesting.
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MR. MENDONCA: Honolulu Board of Water uses this same program -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh?
MR. MENDONCA: --by the same consultants that we use, but they never went out for the
certification. We were the only body that did that. So we have one in chemistry, one in
microbiology and we're now.. .have another project and we're working for field sampling.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. MENDONCA: So that's basically all our costs for the Professional Services.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Great. Can you give us some.. .on the 100,000 for the Contractual
Services, please, Chief?
MR. MENDONCA: That's pretty much the... sort of the same thing. That would be...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's subaccount 6112, Chief.
MR. MENDONCA: Yes, I know, that's something.. .that's funny, 'cause I think that would be for
our swapping out our.. . replenishing our GAC at Napili A and H'poko.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That wouldn't have come under the.. .1 thought that was one CIP.
MR. MENDONCA: I would think it'd be under Purification, but I don't see it there. And that's the
only thing I can think of why it's at $100,000.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, Chief, you know, if you can get back to us -MR. MENDONCA: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --you know, I don't need it today. So if you.. .we'll ask the Chair to put
in the request; if you could just give us one explanation of that 100,000.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we'll request the delineation of 6112, 6127 and 6132 -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: --unless there's another one that you'd like an explanation on.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you. And that's all I have for the Chief. The last one I was
gonna ask the Director 'cause this was brought up with Police. And you also using
self-contained breathing apparatuses we noticed. Is there a way you can work with Police
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and we can get some kind of bulk-rate discount, because we all.. .1 mean Fire. I mean I don't
know if Police needs it occasionally, too, but I know Fire uses a lot of self-contained
apparatuses. And, you know, my understanding is they even have the equipment to refill the
tanks after being utilized. So maybe you guys can work some cooperative agreement
between departments and save us some money. You know, just a request, Director and
Chief, with consideration, you know. Fire has some good resources and, you know, they
maybe can assist you as well as replenish your tanks. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, let's move to Page 19-41, the Equipment list. And, Members, I
believe we've already requested the age and mileage on all the vehicles so we don't really
need the. . . don't need to evaluate those two closely at this time. Are there questions on the
remainder of the equipment on the list?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I just wanna get one sense of how the Department. . . does every district
have its own complete set of inventory tools, like, every district has their own tamper, their
dump truck, backhoe ... right down the line or is, you know, you reallocate equipment
according to priority of the job?
MR. TAYLOR: The second. I mean every district has trucks with whatever tools are in the trucks,
but the dump trucks are all kept locally at the central baseyard: backhoes, these larger pieces
of specialized, expensive equipment are not scattered around and they have to be transported
to districts when work has to be done there.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: But certain things.. .and, again, I just bring it up 'cause, like, you know,
you want a tamper for just Hana District. So I'm just wondering, you know, what equipment
resources you want at every district and what equipment, you know, floats so that goes to
whatever district needs those resources.
MR. TAYLOR: Yeah, so Mr. Vida, who was here earlier, basically tries to look at how much effort
and time and money is spent in transport -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. TAYLOR: --versus buying new things and trying to balance that should a wish list of having
everything everywhere versus the reality of budget and if things are being used often, there's
no point paying somebody, you know, more to transport it, you know, once every other week
than it would cost to buy a new one, that kinda thing.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
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MR. TAYLOR: So he manages that and he and his supervisors manage that to try to find the right
balance.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, and that's why I see you have a request for the bed trailer. I can
support that, and I appreciate the County following the laws to trailer equipment on public
highways instead of saying, all these other companies running those equipment on our roads
and creating, for me, unsafe traffic situations. So I appreciate the request, and I can support
these kinda things because I need Police to do a better job with those equipment on our roads.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Members, we still have the CIP to go through and we have.. .I'm gonna
break for lunch and I know we got PIA this afternoon, so we will be recessing this meeting
until 4:30. If PIA is done by then, we'll continue with CIP; and if they're not, we'll come
back in and recess again until.. .to a little bit later time. And the other thing.. .and we'll send
you, Mr. Taylor, we'll send you some questions on this, but one of the questions I have is
that we talk about pumping water Upcountry, and I realize that that we're pumping it up to
higher elevations, but I'd like to have some sort of a breakdown as to what. . . how the
pumping costs are separated by area, because I know while we talk about pumping water up
in Upcountry areas, a lot of that is gravity fed when we're, you know, when we're not in a
drought situation. So I'll be sending some questions just to get a ... just so that I have a better
understanding and the Committee can have a better understanding of what we pump. We
have a lot of electricity costs I'm assuming in Mahinahina and other areas where we're using
ground water. So I think it would be important for us to get a sense of where those costs lie.
MR. TAYLOR: So, Mr. Chair, I would say that, you know, what we have, just so when you make
your questions, we have a MECO meter at each one of these separate facilities. So if you ask
for things like, in a given year, what was the total amount for a district for all the pump. . . for
all the wells, you know, versus the treatment plants, I mean we have that. As it starts
breaking down into more detail than that, it becomes more difficult as there are more and
more, you know, facilities that combine to serve water to areas. So...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, thank you. We'll...
MR. TAYLOR: Yeah, the more general it is, the easier it is that we can just total MECO bills. It's
easier if we have to try to figure out what percentage of that went to different places, that has
to be done by hand.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. No, that's fine. With that, Members, we will recess until 4:30; and we are
in recess. . . .(gavel). .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:11 p.m.
4:32 p.m.
MOM
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CHAIR WHITE: . . (gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee will come back to order.
Thank you, Mr. Hokama, for concluded your meeting in a very timely fashion. Members, we
did not go through the goals and objectives of the Department earlier so I'd like to make that
time available to you now if you choose to ask those types of questions. Ms. Baisa, any
questions on goals and...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Goals and Objectives?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. TAYLOR: Mr. Chair, is that.. .that's the ones on Page 679?
COTINCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes. Well, I'm looking at 680 and 679.
CHAIR WHITE: I know what one of your goals and objectives are, Chair.
COLINCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah. I'm looking for my goal in here, but I think I see it as
Goal No. 1 on Page 680; and that is to economically produce the highest quality potable
water that meets or exceeds State's standards in sufficient quantity to meet the needs of the
customers. And all I can say is, amen. I'm interested in no violations. Is that what this is
about, where I see the zeroes?
MR. TAYLOR: Yes, and to be clear, because this is the operations program -COIJNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Correct.
MR. TAYLOR: --we tend to spend most of the time talking about, you know, the biggest issues in
the community with Water are more water for new users. The Operations Program is not
about that. The Operations Program is about reliable, high-quality water for existing users.
It is not... so everything here is not about CIP, it's not about expansion, it's not about the
meter list, it's about existing customers and servicing them; that's what these goals and the
operations budgets are about. So, basically ... (inaudible).., yes. It's about not having
violations, making sure that... minimizing breaks, preventative maintenance, these kind of
issues that are just daily, operational goals.
COLTNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Mr. Chair, I wanna ask Mr. Taylor a question and the reason I wanna
ask is, this is commented to me, often, "people watch you guys flushing hydrants." And I get
it all the time. "You want us to save water and all those thousands of gallons are running
down the road." Could you please explain why you do that, briefly?
MR. TAYLOR: It's a water-quality issue. Hydrants are flushed, basically, in areas that don't get
enough natural flow from usage, so the water gets old, certain biochemical reactions can start
happening. So you need to get that water out. If notice, it doesn't happen in high-volume
areas like central Maui where the water just keeps moving naturally. So you're gonna see it
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in areas with small lines, dead ends, places were there just isn't enough usage sometimes so
there has to be flushing on regular intervals to get some. . . sort of the bad water.. . get water
out before it becomes bad so that new water can replace it. We try to kinda divert that water
to people that want it in the area; we try not to waste it. You know, I've told the guys, look,
if there's somebody right there who wants it, dump it in their yard, you know, that's fine, you
know, we're not gonna charge them for it, we have to do it anyway. But, in certain locations,
there's really no way to deal with it other than letting it run by its natural drainage.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, runs down the road. And, unfortunately, normally in areas
that it's scarce. So it's kind of a really hard one. So I thought it'd be good for you to explain
why it's done, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, there are also goals and measures on Page 672 for the Water
Administration Program. Ms. Crivello, any questions for the Director?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, not at this time.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And welcome back, Director Taylor; and
nice to see you, Mr. Pearson. So in regards to Ms. Baisa's comments in regards to
Upcountry and the flushing, I see Goal 1, No. 3, upcountry unilateral flushing program,
number of hydrants flushed, and that you're saying 10,000. Is that the total number of just
Upcountry fire hydrants, that 10,000 figure?
MR. TAYLOR: No that's.. .basically, one hydrant is flushed 10 times; that counts as 10 hydrants; so
it's 10,000 flushings, not 10,000 hydrants.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I was wondering, we got a lot of infrastructure up there.
And then the next, No. 5, and we talked about the leak-detection squad that you're looking to
implement. And minimize loss of treated water, number of miles of pipes, and it looks like
you're.. .so 50 miles, you are estimating 100 this year and then you wanna drop down to 50.
'Cause you wanna kinda go district.. . countywide I guess in a sense.
MR. TAYLOR: See, the FY '14 estimate of 100 will not be met. As I mentioned earlier, the two
people that were doing it, neither is currently employed, no one's doing it right now. So and
if we get the two positions that we're asking for to be dedicated to the leak squad.. . is that
what we're calling it, leak squad?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Leak protection...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Leak squad.
MR. TAYLOR: The leak squad.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Leak-detection squad.
MR. TAYLOR: Then, you know, that's not gonna start on July 1St those people won't be there, yet.
So what you'll see is the FY '14 actual will be way below this. And then FY '15 will get
started halfway through the year, hopefully do 50. Then by FY '16, when they're working
fuiltime, you know, ramp it back up. So that's the reality just because no one's doing it right
now.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, thank you for just addressing that at all, so thank
you. Thank you, Chair, that's all.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And, along those lines, I COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Water lines.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --yeah—I thought that you said that the 81 that you did in 2013
actual, that was their.. . and also, you know, another function of those two folks or were they
100 percent leak detection?
MR. TAYLOR: They were not 100 percent leak detection. What percentage of the time in Fiscal
Year '13 they'd spent doing that, I don't know. And, because we don't. . .1 don't think we
really keep records on. . . to that level of detail, what they're doing. So I don't think we have
any record of exactly what percentage of their time they were spending.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So and then in 2016, probably, you'll certainly do more than the 81
because they're gonna be fulitime as...
MR. TAYLOR: I certainly hope so.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: Although, you know, there could be places where it's really hard to get to places
where it could be a little less. But when we get to the CIP project on leak. . . on the overall
effort that we're doing, I think we can talk about it a little more how we might go about it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: And that may change the performance measure a little bit, because we may look at
that a little differently than just miles of line.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Alright, thank you, Chair
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CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I would agree with the Director. I think we might wanna adjust No. 5
under Goal No. 1. Because, besides the miles, I'd like to know how much leakage was
detected and what was the type of loss and after the detection and their mitigation, what was
saved. 'Cause that would give me a sense of the success of the program and whether or not
appropriate resources are given or not given and make those adjustments accordingly,
Chairman. So I mean I think that'!l help justify part of his expansion requests is we want
those, I call it line losses or unmetered, you know, unaccounted for metered water; but, you
know, I think that's something we would like to know is what was found, what was saved
and what was the values.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And I don't know if you. . . you know, and the reporting.. . can be
through, you know, Mr. Victorino's Committee, twice a year or I mean whatever makes
sense; but I think might be something, you know, those type of measurements would be
helpful for myself.
CHAIR WHITE: Or much the same as we've had from RPT when they were given additional staff
to go after various areas of RPT where people were taking advantage of a lack of
oversight.. . or not lack of oversight, but just not as stringent oversight. And they came back
and reported to us how much they have recaptured.
MR. TAYLOR: When I get to the CIP project, if I forget to talk about how we might measure
success, if somebody could please remind me -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: --because that's.. .just in a little bit we'll talk about that. And I can talk about how
we're gonna go about that and how that might lead to a different way of measuring
performance.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: That would translate back to here.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Director.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Director, I'll move on 'cause enough of that
already. On the replacement, Goal No. 2, replacement of three well head [sic] pumps and
'S
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two booster pumps per year, do you truly feel that's all we need? Because I mean some of
these pumps and booster pumps are reaching their end of the line. And I know that because I
remember the study that was brought out about five years ago and how long some of these
would last. So do you feel that's an achievable or a realistic goal? How's that sound?
MR. TAYLOR: I'm not sure. Something.. .when we were here yesterday, I mentioned that some of
the performance goals that were on the other page for the Admin section where about the CIP
program. They were about what percentage of the projects were on time? You've all seen
our 20-year plan when has large, system replacements on it. The reals goal is to keep that
plan and keep on that schedule. So, because these are annual performance measures, it's
very difficult to look at a 20-year plan and write down on here exactly how to track whether
or not we're not on schedule with that 20-year plan. The real goal is to say, are you tracking
the 20-year plan? We are still struggling with how to take keeping up with that 20-year plan
and translating it to how to show you on a year-by-year basis that these little things are being
done to add up to that. We may do more than this, we may do less, but our real
measurement, what we really look at is we look at that 20-year plan, those are laid out with
the pump replacements and the motor replacements, this major system replacements and
we're saying, are we maintaining systems that reach that time period? If a filter unit is
scheduled to be replaced in 2018, the maintenance program is trying to be built to make it
last to 2018. So if it makes it to 2018, and then we replace it in 2018, then we've met.. .that's
the performance measurement. How to take each year's piece of that and say, did we
maintain it properly this year? That's very difficult. So I think we're trying to do the best we
can of translating a 20-year strategic plan into these annual pieces that make sense. So, these
numbers, we're trying to translate off that big plan to say, this should be what we do this year
as part of it, but really we look at the 20-year plan: check, check, check; are we making
those milestones?
COTJNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Well, same thing with the amount of miles and loss and water
and all that other stuff. And, again, No. 2, with the money put aside for these repairs of
electrical equipment, motors and switchgears and others. Again, some years might be
600,000, some years it may be 100,000, it just depends on what happens, right?
MR. TAYLOR: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: And if all we did was infrastructure and we had a five-year budget, it would be
easier to look over five years and said, you know, are you getting this stuff done over the last
five-year period. These one-year periods are so short that there may be some peaks and
valleys that these performance measures for daily operations and maintenance activities
aren't necessarily really representative of whether or not you're doing a good job. So we are
still struggling with annual performance measurements that really paint a clear picture.
Keeping up with a 20-year plan does paint a clear picture, but it's difficult to say, you know,
what did we need to do this year to meet those?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Mr. Taylor, thank you. At least, you know, it clarifies
what you're putting here versus what you really obtain at the end. And we'll look forward to
when we get to the CIP, to get that information as far as leakage and how you're going to
show us the results of what we've actually saved within areas, yeah. Okay. Thank you.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Okay. Members, any other questions on the Budget Book? Let's move
forward with the Capital Budget. Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: Mr. Chair, in just a second, I'm gonna hand it over to Mr. Pearson who's gonna
start walking through the projects. Jeff Pearson's besides me; he is our Senior Engineer in
charge of our Capital Improvement program. He has himself and three engineers below him
implement, from cradle to grave, planning design construction of our capital improvement
projects. His team also works with our operations folks to define the project needs and
implement and tie them into the systems. So he'll get into details of the projects in just a
second. I wanna say that what you see here is this year's slice of the 20-year plan which
you've all seen. We have.. .what we've tried to do is take, basically, the major sections of
the plan, the things shown in yellow on that 20-year plan which are replacements for existing
service. We've tried to group those. "Areas", we've changed this word we used to use
"source". I've made a big deal about calling that "reliable capacity", which is a combination
of source and reliability. So we've transferred that word, I think, in this whole document.
You don't see the word "source" very much anymore, we started moving to "reliable
capacity", which could be an actual new source or debottlenecking something that's holding
back our ability to give meters. So those are the projects shown in green, we group those by
areas. We have $21.75 million of total projects this year. It's a little lower this year than
average because there's a lot of things in the design stage we don't have that much ready for
construction. Next year, we're expecting to start ramping that up again as some things that
are in the Professional Services stage start hitting construction. So, with that, I'll turn it over
to Jeff who can start going through the projects in order.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Before you move forward with that, I probably should have made copies of
this to pass out to the Members, but one of the things that I think is important to note is that if
you look at the.. .what we did is we put the Water Department Carryover/Savings side by
side, and I think the capital projects generally have a significant impact on their
Carryover/Savings if the capital projects get done, they hit their goal. If they don't get done,
they miss it. But to the Department's credit, in my view, Fiscal Year 2014, they're estimated
to come in. . . they budgeted last year to come in with a Carryover/Savings of 11 million, 694and they're forecasting to come in at 12 million, 165- which is within about half a million
dollars of the target. In previous years, you know, as we're all familiar, we've had projects
scheduled, but not completed. And so, to put in perspective, the prior year, we were
budgeted to have a Carryover/Savings of 7.5 million and it came in at 18.3-. So there
was.. .there was a significant that was left unspent, about $11 million. The prior year was
also about $10 million unspent, and the year before that it was $13 million unspent. So what
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that shows me is that they are moving ahead with their, you know, beefing up their capacity
to handle capital projects and what looks to me like they're becoming more effective in
actually getting the job done, so I think we can be pleased with that. So, Mr. Pearson?
MR. TAYLOR: Before Jeff starts, thank you, Mr. Chair, for that. And a lot of that credit goes to
Jeff and his team. The other piece of it that I've noted before, we've moved to a new
methodology that I don't think was. . . or wasn't used before. Rather than putting big sums of
money for construction and just saying, we want to do this, we have divided projects up into
realistic phases. They usually start with either an internal or a external, professional services
evaluation of options. So something that ends up being a $10 million project the first year
may just be a 50 or 100 thousand dollar evaluation alternative analysis, how can we approach
this. The next year may be design, the following year, once we have a design at 50 percent,
we might do permitting and land acquisition, skip a year because it takes that long to do and
then construction. So because that's the realistic. . . that could be a realistic implementation
pattern for a complicated project, just dumping $10 million in the budget and saying, you
know, we want to do this big thing, of course that money was lapsing. So what we've done,
and we're trying to start earlier, spread the projects into pieces that are more implementable
so we don't tie a lot of money up into future phases which we may not get to. So between
that and Jeff s work with his guys to keep the things going, we've still got some old projects
that we have to cycle out of the process, but within a couple of years, almost all the CIP
projects will have originated in this methodology. So I think what you'll see is less and less
money lapsing because we're not asking for money for phases that we're not ready for. So I
think we've already turned that corner. And I expect over the next couple years it'll improve
a little bit more. So, with that, I'll turn that over to Jeff for the project details.
MR. PEARSON: Thank you, Council Chair and Councilmembers. Chair, do you want me to go
with the CBS projects in the order that they were in the Mayor's Budget starting with CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. PEARSON: --CBS-1073?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, please.
MR. PEARSON: Again, my name's Jeff Pearson; I work with the CIP section at Department of
Water Supply. And Dave is too kind. And I will find some implementable projects here.
The CBS-1073 is, the project name is Countywide Reliable Capacity; and if you look at the
past, you can see that we asked for $4 million in 2014 and we're ramping down to $2 million
in 2015. And as Dave has been the Director—Taylor—has been talking about the 20-year
plan, the whole purpose of this fund source here was to, I guess the simplest way is to say,
get our act together. And once we got the 20-year plan in better condition and better
operating condition, then we will not need this reliable capacity for Countywide because
we'll have a better organization of the projects that we're working on. For Fiscal '15, again,
it's $2 million and we have already spent, let's see, we actually haven't spent any money,
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yet; but we have items that we looked that are possible that will go with this $2 million. For
Fiscal '14, we have spent, out of the $4 million in Fiscal '14, we've spent over a million and
a half on reservoir lining to reduce the leaks that's taking place with raw water up in
Waikamoi. We have potential.. .1 say potential because, you know, these can change and it's
not specific exactly today, but we have potential for other projects: a well-refurbishment
project and looking at some land purchase for water treatment plant. So, you know, it's not
going to be. . . some of it may be lapsed, but the idea is that we have intentions for these funds.
Fiscal '15, like I said, we're looking at maybe to monitor wells if we can get that project
going again an east Maui project. And, again, some well refurbishment projects and maybe
look at purchasing a cover for the Mahinahina raw water which will increase the production
of Mahinahina approximately half a million gallons a day by reducing the efforts of
removing the algae that's taking place at that raw water reservoir now. So that's CBS-1073.
MR. TAYLOR: And just...
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes, thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Pearson. You piqued
my interest. It's been a long time since we went to look at what was going on at Waikamoi.
How is it going?
MR. PEARSON: Well, what I mentioned was the two, old, existing, 15 million-gallon reservoirs
that we are looking at lining. I mean we already have that in the Fiscal '14 work. As far as
Waikamoi Reservoir. . . Waikamoi Flume, excuse me, I gave a picture presentation a couple
weeks ago—I think you were lying on your side COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Right, I missed it.
MR. PEARSON: --in pain. The project is at least on schedule or better. These guys are
phenomenal. They do not ask for rain delays. They work in the rain. If they can't do one
task in the rain, they do another task in the rain. They're hoping—you know, don't write this
down—but they're hoping to be, you know, near complete with the super structure and the
actual flume in place by September or so of this year.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Wow.
MR. PEARSON: The contract goes with an extension due to some delays. I think it goes till
February or so of '15, but they're going real well and there's been—I don't waima do
bachi—but so far it's been good construction and not real any major issues up there.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, and I'm sorry for tuning in late, but I missed
it. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Crivello? Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And so, Jeff, you mentioned one of those
15 million gallons reservoirs is lined, the lining has been completed at 1.5 mu?
MR. PEARSON: No. The work has been contracted out, the work has not begun, yet, and that cost
would be to line both reservoirs.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
MR. PEARSON: And it may be reduced if we do some testing. We already determined that one of
the reservoirs is definitely leaking. We're gonna do some work around the other reservoir to
ensure that it's leaking before we repair the leak. So it could be. . .that fee could come down
if the reservoir's in better shape than we had anticipated.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
MR. TAYLOR: And this project represents, you know, something we've been talking about, this
reliable capacity concept. It's very analogous to the leak detection in the pipes, in that, you
can call it maintenance from one standpoint; but on the other hand, if we're losing raw water
before it even gets to the treatment plant, if that's been happening for a long time and we can
stop that, that's just as good as getting more water. So we're not... it's really a mix between a
maintenance project and a source development project which is why "reliable capacity" is
just a better term because it recognizes a little bit of each. And the bottom line is, doing this,
we'll end up with having more reliable water we can supply on a given day, which equates to
either more reliability and/or more meters. So that's why we use this term and we yank any
kind of project that produces more reliable capacity into this countywide, general project
title. As you can see, we're not gonna be asking for money after this year, because as Jeff
mentioned earlier, we've transitioned to. . . this was money the Council trusted us with saying,
we've got a lot of things we're working on simultaneously. We didn't know which ones
were gonna pan out, but we wanted to get them moving. So the Council trusted us with these
funds to try to work on a bunch of things simultaneously, which we're doing; but now that
we've got our plan, we are not gonna be asking for this really general source of funding again
and we'll move towards the actual named and targeted projects.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And a follow-up to Mr. Pearson's opening
comments? The Mahinahina treatment facility, you're saying a cover for the raw storage
because of algae?
MR. PEARSON: Correct. Instead of just running out and buying a cover, we did a minor, as Dave
mentioned earlier, like a preliminary engineering report and looked at many options and the
report came back that.. .they call it reticulated coverage. It's just a cover that's in pieces to
be able to be removed for maintenance. So that cover will be.. .we haven't purchased it, yet,
of course, 'cause we may do it with these funds. But that's the cover that's gonna go on that
raw water reservoir.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Alright, thank you.
MR. TAYLOR: And where that ties into, this, again, this reliable capacity concept that I hope
everyone can get comfortable with is, there are a bunch of process facilities, processes,
process equipment at that plant. Because there's so much algae, they have to run the
backwash cleaning for such a long period of time that some of the systems are not processing
water, they're basically constantly under maintenance. So if we can. . . this is in our
debottlenecking studies that we did, we found that that is what is lowering our ability to
peruse water. We had enough raw water, but the facility wasn't able to process as much raw
water as we had, because we're basically spending too much time in maintenance. So by
getting rid of the algae, the systems can actually process water more of the time. It'd be
down for maintenance less of the time and we could produce more water. Again, when we
drill a well, people get excited and say, it's source, it's source, it's source. This is a great
example of how by looking at your processing, finding bottlenecks and getting rid of them,
you can get exactly the same results without all of the expense of actual new source. So
reliable capacity could be new source and it could be finding some bottlenecks in your
processing and getting rid of them. So we did a lot of effort to try to look for these all
throughout the system and attack them right away.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Very good. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And question for either Mr. Pearson or
Mr. Taylor is, that's a great concept and I understand it and I support it--and, Mr. Pearson,
you might have mentioned something about it in your discussion--but why is there a zero
dollars for the next five years if we're going to try and do this?
MR. TAYLOR: This, again, we had asked for this money because when we started this a couple
years ago, we had a whole bunch of ideas of where this might go, but we didn't know which
ones would actually be implementable. So we asked for this very general funding source and
we said, trust us, when we find things, we'll implement them. Simultaneously, we started a
number of more specific projects that have now come to fruition that are actually line items
in actual budget items. So we don't.. .we have never intended to ask for just this pot of
money that we'll, you know, figure it out as we go forever. And so this is the last year we're
asking for it, and everything in the future to accomplish this will be in other projects that are
actually more targeted and not as general.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay...
MR. TAYLOR: So we'll keep doing it, but it will be in more specific project descriptions not in this
general, you know, trust us, we know what we're doing project description.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So we can mark the date and time that you said you're not
gonna ask for more next year?
CHAIR WHITE: Well, if you just turn to Page 852, you'll see that they transitioned from asking for
$2 million to asking for 10.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, no, I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: They went zero, zero and then they ask for 10 million.
MR. TAYLOR: That's a different title.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. PEARSON: We can explain.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Call it a cat instead of a dog.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: My only concern is, gentlemen, you just brought up about the lining
project, which you can see can come under Capital. But it's interesting, I look through your
project, almost, except for one, everything has no operating impact. And, you know, for me,
from operations, I find that hard to believe. And so my thing is, just be upfront and say, you
know, we're gonna need to check on that lining periodically. If there's sludge build up
whatever, you know, we're gonna need to remove it for maintenance to get the maximum life
of the lining. I mean, you know, I can go with that. But to tell me there's no operational
impact out of all these projects, I have a hard time.
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Member Hokama, and, you know, I agree. And I've watched this
discussion over the years and over the last few days. Ideally, what we would have, which we
don't and we won't be able to have is, we would look at our operation and say, this is
exactly, right now, how many man hours of electricians we need and how many man hours of
pipefitters we need. And each project would have, you know, if we do this project, we'd
need an extra 100 hours of pipefitter time, another 50 hours of electrician time. And as we
kept adding these up, as we got to, you know, 1,500 hours, we'd say, look, it's time for
another electrician. Because they're such small increments, it doesn't require a whole person
or half a person, there's no major operational impact. Though, of course, there is a slight
operational impact with everything we do. Because it's nowhere near even a tenth of an E/P,
we just tend to call it zero 'cause it's closer than one. But I agree with you that as we add
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more infrastructure, the aggregate of it all is going to have more operational impact; but any
one project is so small that it's hard to tie more staffing or trucks or whatever to any specific
project. So we're not really precise about this, but we agree with your point; and I guess
we're not exactly sure how to deal with that in these templates.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, and maybe... Mr. Baz is not here, but, you know, my.. .1 mean I
don't know who gave us the analogy earlier about the brand new house. So you have
minimal maintenance requirement, and the thing ages 20 years so you going get some, you
know, maintenance and then as your house gets 50 years old, you're gonna maybe need to
renovate or replace a bathroom or something because of the condition. And my thing is, you
guys telling us, this is our capital project, this is our anticipated lifespan and this is our
projected operational and R&M cost over the 20-year lifespan. You know, for me, it helps
me kinda anticipate how I'm gonna approach tax revenues and everything else, fees,
permitting, special funds, so I can come up with what I think is a reasonable financial
proposal to be able to have the discussion in this Committee to make the right decisions,
gentlemen. But, you know, and my thing is, you guys know it's gonna happen, we know it's
gonna happen. So just say, you know, maybe five years from this.. .after this project's
complete, we're gonna come in for, you know, we might need to clean the line out and dump
all that whatever it is that's on the liner, you know, sludge, algae growth, whatever it be.
But, you know, we can plan. And when we see your R&M request, we go, makes sense. We
granted all these capital improvements they told us by year five, this is gonna happen, here's
year five and here's the financial request. You know, so we should have anticipated it. It's
not like they keep telling us, no impact, no impact, how come now we have all this impacts?
You know, for me, it's not only being upfront and candid with us, it helps us convince the
taxpayer, eh, we were told about this and now the bills arrived. Just like I keep telling
everybody, everybody wanted the
,we bought plenty land, well the bills gonna come
for us to pay and maintain those lands, you know, it's an operational cost.
MR. TAYLOR: And I completely agree with you, and I think historically what we've done is when
we've done, like, a major process improvement to the treatment plant and we said, look, it's
gonna take two more people to run this. When we did landfill expansions, I know in Solid
Waste, they said, look, it's gonna take two more people to, you know, operate the entrance
and things like that, I know those have been written down. When we do these projects that
are basically, you know, it's roughly the same staffing and we're gonna try to do it with
existing staffing, but there's no easily identifiable, look, we're building this one machine and
we have to hire a guy just to run it. We may. . .1 think we may be able a little confused about
what, you know, how to answer these questions about operational impact. It's very clear
when we're adding a new service or a new process. When we're replacing something and
it's sort of the same as everything else, but a little bit different and there's really not a lot of
more manpower, I think we're just maybe not exactly sure what the Council wants to see.
But even your comments are helpful of how we might approach this next year.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And it's something like what you... and real quickly, Chairman. You
know, it's how you folks approach second, third shift and you went to SCADA. 'Cause I'm
-74-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 16, 2014

a supporter of technology, and so I can continue to support your request to upgrade the
SCADA program because, for me, it gives us some good backup capabilities and where
technologies gonna take us, I see more efficiency down the road for us to use our resources in
more primary, priority areas, to give you the human resource that you really need. So, you
know, I understand it and I know we're gonna have to upgrade the SCADA things, you
know, periodically. So I anticipate this kind of request, you know. I know it's coming, you
guys, you know, so I'm not caught off guard. But my thing is, we just gotta be more upfront
with impacts, because, you know, we can plan better, and makes our jobs a little bit more
easier to do because we understand what's coming down the road. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, to that point, you know, when you're replacing booster pumps, I'm
assuming that we're replacing pumps that are not terribly energy efficient with ones that
probably will be. And it's those kinds of things that help justify the replacement along with
just the reliability issue. In this particular one, it's a little difficult for them to identify the
O&M cost when they don't even know what project they're doing. So that's the other thing I
have a little bit of concern with...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And that's the challenge, Chair, because we don't know. . . it's hard to
fund what you don't know.
CHAIR WHITE: Exactly.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay? So, for me, that's part of the dilemma, you know. We
understand the situation, but when you asking me for one check and you cannot tell me what
you wanna do with the check, you know, I'm just tight and, you know. I learn from my peers
on either side of me, you know, and sometimes it's necessary to be tight. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. My question is, just being on specifics, when
you were talking about replacement of booster pumps in the plural in the Wailuku Heights,
how many booster pumps are we talking about in the description?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, where are we?
MR. PEARSON: Are we on...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: What page, Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh gosh. I'm on the...
MR. PEARSON: Chair, are we on CBS-1073?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: 650, Mister...
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COUINCILMEMBER GUZMAN: CBS one, zero...
CHAIR WHITE: We're on Countywide Reliability Capacity on Page 850.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, I'm two pages ahead of you, sorry, apologize. I have no
questions at this time, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: No problem. Do you have a sense of what the projects you mentioned will cost,
the well refurbishment and where those are and the acquisitions and where those are and the
Mahinahina project?
MR. PEARSON: Okay. For the potential Fiscal '15 for the $2 million...
CHAIR WHITE: No, I'm asking about '14.
MR. PEARSON: Okay. For Fiscal '14, the $4 million, as I said, the Waikamoi Reservoir lining has
been bid out and that was 1.55 million.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. PEARSON: We're looking at.. .well, there's many options for this well refurbishment, but I
put it at an estimate of $1.2 million. If the land acquisition takes place...
CHAIR WHITE: Well, which wells are you looking at refurbishing?
MR. PEARSON: Waihee well, right now, it's at low production; and, in the past, it was drilled
deeper to try to increase the production. That, past history, worked for a while; but now the
salts had increased, so the well was reduced to, I think, it's four or five hundred GPM, where
it was earlier, close to a million. So we're looking at many options. One of the options is
refill the, you know, backfill that hole back up with concrete and then reduce the capacity of
the well again. You can send down this magic machine that blasts out the puka pukas in the
casing to make it a better.. .allow the flow to the well to be improved. There's also the
possibility of.. . if those items don't work, to look at a well in another location to replace that
well. So I put the number at 1.2 million, but it could be. . . if things go great with, you know,
blasting the well and backfihling it, it could be as maybe 500,000, but...
CHAIR WHITE: So when you talk about the salt content increasing, isn't that because you're
drawing too much?
MR. PEARSON: Well, you're drawing.. . you're getting closer to the transitional lands where you're
drawing water where it's below the acceptable level for the potable water that's resting on
top of the salt water, correct. So, because of that, we've reduced the pumping and reduced
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the use of that well; that's why we're looking at refurbishing or drilling a well in another
location. Yeah, you're correct, that's the problem.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, it looks. . .well, it sounds hopeful; but little concerning that we're having
that much of a reduction in the capacity. Sounds like we're in need of moving. And then
where are the acquisitions that you're looking at?
MR. PEARSON: Acquisition? Oh, the land acquisition?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. PEARSON: That would be. . .well, we're working with Kehalani and RCFC to acquire
land.. .well, there's a bunch of different areas. One is the well site for a Wailuku well that
has not been purchased. There's a lot that's already been subdivided near the lao well and
the lao tank. And there's also the future lao Water Treatment Plant that's just mauka of the
tank, going, you know, up the hill towards the Old Wailuku Heights, about two acres.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh?
MR. PEARSON: So the.. .you know, I don't wanna discuss too many costs 'cause we're in the
negotiation phase, but I have an estimate of just for numbers sake of about, you know,
anywhere between 800,000 and the million and that could be higher or lower, hopefully
lower, but.. .so if you add up that, it's about 3.6 for Fiscal '14 and we have 4 million
available.
CHAIR WHITE: You also mentioned the cover for the Mahinahina.
MR. PEARSON: Correct. That Mahinahina cover, it could take place in Fiscal '14; that's
approximately $800,000. If it doesn't take place in Fiscal '14, of course, we can put that into
the request if approved for the Fiscal '15 reliable capacity.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then what are the plans for the 2 million for next year?
MR. PEARSON: Well, as I said, depending the 800,000 for that liner. . .1 mean the cover, it may be
in Fiscal '15. We're working on the east Maui source issues. If Dave wants to elaborate
more, he can; but one of the first efforts on that was to install a couple monitoring wells per
the direction of USGS and what is discussed in the consent decree. If that takes place, that's
400,000 or so. We're looking at, also, refurbishing Honokahua Well A out in Honokahua
area by Councilperson Cochran's area. Again, that's a refurbishment, and that's estimated at
about $500,000. That's about all that's shown there. We may have other reservoirs that we
could repair, but I don't have specifics on that now, so...
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CHAIR WHITE: I think the concern that I have is that if we don't have specifics, like Mr. Hokama
said, it's a little harder to get excited about the funding. So, okay, Members, any further
questions on this item? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair; and thank you for asking more detailed
questions on the breakdown here. The overdrawing of the Waihee well and then us wanting
to go and refurbish it in order to continue the pumpage or more draw kinda ... 1 mean it
bothers me in a sense, Mr. Pearson. So have we ever opened up wells and it's gotten to this
capacity or less capacity or, you know, less yield coming out in a, you know, less saline
solution. Have we shut them down and just sort of moved on or said, well, we drew too
much around this area and we need to look for other areas or are you just feeling like that
lens cap is gonna increase and you can stay pumping at this level at a ... 1 mean I don't
understand how that works.
MR. PEARSON: Well, this well we're looking at.. .well, the.. .you know, we're, of course, working
with a consultant and hydrogeologist on this, this is just not Jeff guessing what's going on
here, so thank goodness.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank God.
MR. PEARSON: But the concern, most likely, is the depth of the well; that has a lot to do with the
drawing of the increase of the salt. And I know that--is it Waiehu?--there's a well field on
this side that, I think, there was three wells drilled in close proximity. Two wells work just
fine and the third well had high salt content. And so, of course, that well wasn't utilized, so
it's not an exact science, of course, and I'm not a hydrogeologist, but that's why we're
reduce pumping or not pumping because we're not going to damage the aquifer by pumping
and increasing the salt content.
CHAIR WHITE: For those of us who understand a whole lot less than you do, is the problem
because the well is too deep or too shallow?
MR. PEARSON: Well, we're looking.. .well, the guess is that the well is too deep, so you're getting
closer to that transitional lens between where the salt water is on the bottom and then you
have the transitional lens and then you have lighter, potable water on top.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I ... yeah, thank you, Mr. Pearson, glad we're not relying
on just your guess. And then moving over back to the, I guess, you called it--or Mr. Taylor-a reticulated cover for the Mahinahina, so did you say that it comes in sections, it's not like
one, fiat, solid, sturdy cover? 'Cause my question is leading to, can we put PV on it?
MR. PEARSON: That was me that said the reticulated cover. But I don't think, you know, most
likely we can't put PV on that because it's a floating cover and it's not a, you know, not
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structurally sound for PV. It's.. .no, the idea of reticulated, of course, is so it's smaller pieces
that you can remove off and then maintain and then replace.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Very good. And then, lastly—I'm sorry, if I can
Chair?--the Honokahua well, currently, that is not being utilized, is that right, or you're
looking to refurbish or upgrade or what's the plan there?
MR. PEARSON: That's, I think, the well is not drilled straight, yeah. And so it's—Dave may have
more details—but it's difficult to operate that well.
MR. TAYLOR: Because the well's crooked, the shaft has stress on it 'cause it's not straight, and so
the staff has difficulty keeping it running because the shaft isn't straight so it breaks and
things like that. So it's the kind of thing where there's water, it works; but it isn't reliable so
it isn't used. So it's the sort of project that really fits into this reliable capacity concept of
you put some money into it, you know it's gonna work, you redrill it or do something to
make it work and now you have a, basically, rather than going to a new site, you've got a site
you know you can make it work and it actually makes the permitting easier because
you're.. .it's sort of a maintenance project because you already had approval to operate it, but
it isn't working. So it fits into that, you know, reliable capacity concept of, we don't have it
now, but by doing a major maintenance facelift, all of sudden we have it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And who designed this and can we not go back to them
and say, hey, you made a crooked well that's not working right. How does that work? I
mean...
MR. TAYLOR: Way too long ago, I mean before our time COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
MR. TAYLOR: --and, you know, I have no idea what the... it was probably less the design than the
implementation. And who oversaw it and who accepted it is just lost to history and it's
much.. .it's not like it was a few years ago, so it's ours and there's really no one to go back to
at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Let's make sure that this doesn't happen at
the new Mahinahina well.
MR. TAYLOR: You know, that's an excellent point. And, again, I can't talk about what happened
a long time ago, but we had a discussion yesterday of four Waterworks inspectors, you know,
we have four CIP engineers. Quality control during construction of our projects is a priority.
We are not just putting out contracts and just hoping for the best and showing up when
they're finished. One of the reasons that we established a four-person capital improvement
group, each engineer is assigned a project from beginning to end. So they, with the inspector
that works with them, are responsible for making sure it's designed correctly, built correctly,
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inspected, accepted, taken over by our operations group, there's a warranty period. There's a
procedure that if we follow it has very good quality control; it's identical in Water and
Wastewater. And I don't know what used to happen, but I do know that we have excellent
results from this process when we implement it and we are using this formal methodology.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, very good, Director Taylor. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any other questions on the Countywide Reliable Capacity? Okay. Let's
move on to Countywide Facility Improvements. Members, the Chair's concern with a
number of these is that the descriptions are fairly ambiguous and, you know, in comparison
to Wastewater where we have specific projects, this is, as Mr. Hokama mentioned, this is
kind of a blank check. So we can do this two ways, we can do this by having them explain
what they intend to use it for or we can ask them.. .I'm sure if we've got $4 million of cash
that they're gonna spend this year, they've already got the projects outlined and if you would
like, I'm happy to request a specific list of projects with some pictures showing us what it is
and some details that we don't currently have here. So rather than discussing it now, if
you're comfortable with it, I'd like to ask them to provide us with a little more detail and
then get back to us.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I just wanted to follow up in your point, would that . . . by getting
more specific, will that then require an amendment to this, I guess, the Budget Program here?
And if so or if not, can we become more detailed in the Budget ordinance as it gets passed?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the Chair's plan would be simply to break the items down when we do our
Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Very good, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: You know, we wanna come up with the same amount of money, but with a little
bit more in specifics.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, I had the same comment, and I was on the wrong page
before, but it was.. .a lot of the descriptions is very vague and ambiguous, and so it is correct,
we should get more specific.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, and we understand the various departments' desire to have as much
flexibility as they would like to have, but, of course, our job is to control the purse strings
and have a good sense of what we're buying. Director?
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MR. TAYLOR: Mr. Chair, what we tried to do and ultimately it's up to the Council about how to
proceed on this, obviously. We're trying to focus spending for outcomes rather than specific
implementing actions. The outcome of the projects we've been talking about is more reliable
capacity Countywide. Obviously, you know, source and providing meters is a concern, so
rather than trying to say, you know, we want this much money for this project and this much
money for that other project, I think one of the reasons in the past, the Department had so
much difficulty moving forward is anytime one bids a little high or one bids a little low, you
have to come back for budget amendments, one project had stalled with some bid protests
and you can't move forward with another one because it takes about three months to come
back to Council to get a budget amendment.
CHAIR WHITE: Wait. Let me just stop you there for a second. I don't disagree with your thought,
but we have no details whatsoever. So, you know, it's not a matter of giving us a price and
then missing the bid and having to come back us, we don't know what this is gonna be spent
on, and that's, you know, that's part of our job.
MR. TAYLOR: So are you talking about just in the section where it says project description to,
basically, add a description that Mr. Pearson went through of what the projects are with some
numbers, is that what you're suggesting? Because, that, I mean we can obviously do that.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, I hope that you have that kind of information because, otherwise, it's
unlikely that we're gonna get those projects all, you know, processed through and completed.
I know that you have, on the next page is, a little more of a list of what the likely projects are,
so...
MR. TAYLOR: So if that's the level of detail you're looking for, then I can say, yes, of course we
can get you, you know, a similar list for this project we've been discussing, basically some
details similar to what Mr. Pearson just verbally went through. We can certainly add that to
the project description language if that is what you're suggesting.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, I'll ask the Committee what your feelings are. Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I would, so that Director Taylor and Mr. Pearson, you know,
can assist us as best as possible, I would like a little bit more detail. And, gentlemen, you
know, for me, the area that concerns me is the SRF, we gotta borrow the money. And so I
wanna make sure what I borrowing for and whether the term of the borrowing makes sense
for the actual use. Because, again, we're gonna be paying interest, although not as much as
maybe in another way of financing, but if I gotta borrow money, I would like to know
specifics if I'm borrowing money, Chairman and Director. I mean it's just my... I need to be
able to hang my hat on something.
MR. TAYLOR: The SRF projects are all defined.
- 81 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 16, 2014

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Good.
MR. TAYLOR: So as we get to those projects, I don't think you will have those concerns with the
SRF projects. They are defined VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Good.
MR. TAYLOR: --or they wouldn't be approved by the State Department of Health.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's appreciated, thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, but they're currently not defined by, you know, by any kind of numbers or
scope other than, you know, basically a sentence here and a sentence there. So it's.. .and to
your earlier question about operation, you know, operating impact, there are likely some
operating impacts. I would agree with Mr. Taylor that it's hard to put, you know, there's
not.. .the operating impacts are not significantly large like we have with the Police station.
But there are impacts and we should have a sense of those impacts. Any other comments on
this item? We'll just ask that they provide us a list. And, Mr. Taylor, so you understand
where I'm coming from, it's not that I'm suggesting that we break down everything and
identify and hold you to a specific project cost, it maybe that we end up being comfortable
after we see what you're wanting to do that would leave all those projects in one lump sum as
opposed to.. .but that's, you know, that's part of the discussion and I think we. . .just from a
sense of understanding what the costs are and where we're gonna be putting our money, you
need to help us understand what the priorities are and why we're spending the money in
Kehalani for acquisition as opposed to acquiring additional source Upcountry and that kinda
thing, so...
MR. TAYLOR: We'd be happy to do that and we can certainly manage that from an implementing
standpoint, so I don't think that's going to be a problem for us.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, I was just gonna ask some general questions about, you know,
all the projects especially those that kinda are in the gray area between a capital project and a
maintenance CHAIR WHITE: Maintenance, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: -- project. I just was curious how Mr. Baz and his office gonna
approach if he's using capital money for a so-called ... (inaudible).., maintenance project that
maybe the bond-rating agencies might bring up or our bond council might bring up. I'm just
wondering how we're gonna, you know, what our position would be as well as... let's take a
repair of a leaking tank, we capitalize it, we depreciate it out; it has almost no value on paper
per se, but we putting in capital money. How does this change our scheduling regarding our
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reporting on assets? I'm just curious how we're gonna approach this and how do we explain
to the rating agencies if they really bring it up? 'Cause it is an issue.
CHAIR WHITE: I think the majority of what we've discussed, the projects are of a magnitude that,
I believe, they qualify for capital. A leaky tank, a repair of a leaky tank certainly wouldn't be
a replacement of a leaky tank, would be clearly a capital project.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: And so.. .Mr. Taylor?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And that's why my thing is, part of.. .the language needs to be good,
because we gotta, you know, convince and satisfy more people than just us nine Councilors.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, if the agencies are gonna review this, one Councilor's gonna
review this language and then have to defend it when we go out for the borrowing, I wanna
make sure we have solid grounds to defend our position, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. Okay. Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: Mr. Chair, we discuss these items when we're looking at funding, putting the
budget together. The first thing we usually talk about is, is it large enough to qualify as a
capital project rather than a maintenance project, and that tends to be pretty obvious. The
second thing we look at, is it going to last for the life of the borrowed money? We do not
borrow money to build projects that only last six years. So these. . . you know, we're getting
rid of it before we're finished paying it back. So as soon as it meets those two criteria: it's a
capital project, it's gonna last for more than 20 years, and then our Fiscal Officer tends to
look at it, she's got a lot of experience with our auditors, she, from the accounting standpoint,
has to say, you know, I can capitalize this through the proper accounting procedures. That
process, I think the Budget Director. . . we get involved with the Budget Director. We, I think,
have always had a meeting of the minds on every one of these projects. We go through those
questions, we look at that; and the Budget Director and the Finance Director have backed our
analysis, and I don't recall really ever a time where we've run into problem with this.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I'm thankful, I'm sure the Committee appreciates the process you
went, you go through. You know, we weren't told about the process that you just
commented on, so I appreciate the thoroughness that goes before it's even considered for
submittal in this document. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman, any questions? Okay. Members, let's turn to Page 852 which is
Countywide Upgrades and Replacement. Ms. Baisa, any questions?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Excuse me. Yes. You have here.. .if you can explain them, the
Molokai projects; and I don't know what is MCC, an electrical MCC at Molokai; and your
backup generators and what would the cost be for that project in particular?
MR. PEARSON: Chair? So we moved to CBS-2299 then, correct?
CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
MR. PEARSON: We had moved to CBS-2299, Page 852?
CHAIR WHITE: Correct, but what was...
MR. PEARSON: Okay. This is part of the implementation Dave was talking about where if you
notice the title, it's called, Countywide Upgrades and Replacement. That allows to group on
the.. . if you look on the 20-year plan, we refer to that as the yellow where it's not new source
and it's not fire protection, it's just upgrades and replacements of the existing infrastructure.
I know that number, that 10,600,000, is a large number; but if you can bear with me, I can list
the projects, I can list the cost of the project and the funding if that would help to clarify
some things, and then I can answer Ms. Crivello's questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Have it sent to us later?
CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: We don't need it right now, do we?
CHAIR WHITE: No, we can. . . if you don't mind sending us that along with the details of the
previous page that would be great. So you can go ahead and address Ms. Crivello's question.
MR. PEARSON: Okay. With the right up there it discusses items on Molokai. MCC means Motor
Control Center which is the electrical heart of any of the equipment that we run. And, in this
case, it's the motor control center for the well at Kualapuu. And, since I'm on it, I'll say that
there's half million dollars that is slated for that project, and that's SRF money. In addition
to that, for Molokai, there is. . .the well, we have a design in progress right now to design
backup generation at four different well sites. And one of the.. . well, the four well sites are
the Hamoa well in Hana, Ualapue in Molokai, and Napili A and Honokahua B on the west
side. So that total is 1.2 million in, also, SRF monies.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So your backup generators for well sites is, one at Ualapue and
the others are in. . . one is in Hana?
MR. PEARSON: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And the others?
MR. PEARSON: The one is at the Hamoa well in Hana. It was all one design, but we're gonna
have four separate design packages for each well. So, you know, we can bid 'em out
separately if we choose, but the idea is that the total cost of the construction, we estimate it at
1.2 million. But, again, it's Hamoa in Hana, Ualapue on Molokai and then Napili A well and
Honokahua B well are the four.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. That explains it. I'm just looking. It reads somewhat
like "and backup generators at 4 well sites". Yeah, okay. So it's at different, not only
Molokai, yeah, okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any further questions on the Countywide upgrades?
Mr. Pearson's gonna send us the details and we'll provide those to you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, that was the booster pumps in Wailuku Heights. They're
gonna send how many pumps as well? And then the land acquisition to upgrade the lao
surface, what land is this? Is that inclusive of the.. .and how much is this land for? And I
looked in the Glossary, I was trying to find WTF, and there's no WTF, so I have to ask this
on the floor, what is WTF?
MR. TAYLOR: Water Treatment Facility.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Yeah, but I think you had also ask the question of how many boosters.
MR. PEARSON: Oh, there's... for the booster-pump project, which is also in design now, it's
Wailuku Heights Tank 30, which is the uppermost tank in Wailuku Heights where there are
booster pumps. Of course, it pumps up to one more smaller tank. And there's two smaller
pumps at that station now, so we'll replace those.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. So two. So the plural means two, okay.
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MR. PEARSON: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Any further questions on Countywide Upgrades and
Replacement? Okay. Countywide Conservation Program.
MR. TAYLOR: Okay. This is a project I referred to earlier today when I talked about our
leak-detection program. This also, just for some insight, this body had a discussion last week
when Environmental Management, Wastewater was here about why we bid construction and
we don't bid design. This is a great example. One of the reasons we bid construction is we
know exactly what it is and we're asking for the lowest price to do it, it's defined. This is the
kind of project where we don't know exactly what this is going to be and we need a
consultant to help us--who's an expert--to define what is; that's the reason for the
qualifications-based, selection process. So this ties into this unbilled water that we've
recognized. You know, there's' couple of million gallons that we're adding to the system
that we are not billing for, and exactly where it's going, we don't know. What will happen
with this million dollars is, we'll start with a relatively small contract probably to a
national-type consultant who's got experience doing this. They'll come in, look at the data
we have, they'll look at the data we have - billing data, they'll talk to our people about
knowledge of the piping systems, the ages, any data we have of where breaks have been and
pressure zones, and they'll use their knowledge and judgment to basically do a light desktop
analysis to say here's how I think we should go about looking for this. They don't just start
at one end and look at every pipe. So that desktop analysis would be Phase I. They might
get access to our billing data, they might use our SCADA data, we're not exactly sure how
they might wanna approach it. We don't know how to do this. It's sort of an art and we need
somebody who's done it before to help us define the scope. So, the next phase, we'd
probably move towards the field, which is very likely to do something like bring a bunch of
pressure transducers that we hook to a lot of fire hydrants, start gathering data, look at that
data for a while to start getting a sense of where are the pressure zones, where do the pressure
spikes not make sense that might lead to leaks? This could target where the leak-detection
squad is.. .where they go and it could go to another phase of actual more invasive field
measurements where there's devices that get put into the pipes. The term in the industry is
called, "pig". It's sort of something that is a little smaller than the pipe that are used to clean
that the pipes, you just run them through. And there's a term, "smart pig", which I need to
define, 'cause if I said, you know, they're gonna use smart pigs, people are gonna not know
what that is. Basically a instrumented device that you launch into the pipe. It could have
ultrasonic thickness gauges, it could have cameras, it could have sound-detection equipment,
et cetera, et cetera that are also trying to find these leaks. This has to be done by people who
have done this before that know how to go about doing it. We may have to... some of this
money could be used for some light construction of building what are called pig-launching
stations and pig-recovery stations to put these things in. So it's something we don't know
exactly how it will turn out. We need to start with phase one which is hiring somebody to
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help us define.. .how to go about doing this for our system with a desktop study and then it
will almost certainly lead to contract amendments that are greater than the original contract
as we figure out what needs to happen next. Part of this would be trying to determine how
big the problem is likely to be and defining what the performance measures are that we
talked about earlier. So we've identified a problem, we know there are many large
companies, we've talked to a bunch of them about how they go about doing this. We have a
general idea how to proceed, but we are not experts in doing this and we're gonna need to
bring in some of those experts and follow the course as we develop the program. So that's
what this for, and, again, it is to try to find this water that we're somehow losing.
CHAIR WHITE: How is this a capital project if you're hiring consultants? Isn't that under
professional services? I can understand the replacement of water lines coming under the
capital project. And then if you could also share with us what measures you are looking at
on the demand side conservation measures.
MR. TAYLOR: As far as your first question, we call it "capital" because we think it's likely to end,
or it may end, it's an evaluation that could lead to major fieldwork of pipe repairs. More
importantly, if you look at the funding, it's water unrestricted, which is cash. This whole
project could be moved into professional services and it wouldn't change anything. So our
primary look at this is, look, we're not funding this with bond money because it is
professional services. It doesn't affect the rates to put it as a professional services, but
there's been a tendency of this body to like the A, B, C budgets to be relatively flat and not
see a huge million-dollar bump, so large projects like this with large consultants have tended
over the years to be put into CIP. But, again, it's cash so if it was moved into professional
services, it really wouldn't make any difference in the implementation. So, from that sense,
you know, we're not really. . .we don't have a preference. If this got moved into professional
service, it'd be fine, it wouldn't make any difference in the implementation of the project.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So you're suggesting that this whole thing is consultancies?
MR. TAYLOR: Well, there's almost certainly going to be fieldwork. There's gonna be people in
the fields with, you know, who are maybe building things to launch these pig stations. I
suppose that those would be permanent stations that would be there. So parts of this would
be permanent additions. You know, as far as the accounting procedures of where the right
place for this, I'm not exactly sure. But we certainly didn't use borrowed money for it,
'cause it's mostly professional. So regardless of where it is, it's still cash and it doesn't
change the budget from a fiscal standpoint.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And the demand-side conservation measures? I don't quite understand
how that's a capital item.
MR. TAYLOR: In our industry, leaks are considered demand. They are usage of water rather than
supply of water. Fixing a leak is the same thing as putting a low-flow toilet in your house
from a supply/demand standpoint. So in...
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CHAIR WHITE: So what is supply then as it pertains to a leak?
MR. TAYLOR: Supply-side conservation? I'm not really sure that supply-side conservation really
even means anything. I think there's only demand-side conservation. Anything that
you're...
CHAIR WHITE: But a leak is not something that is driven by demand, it's driven by losing supply.
Maybe I'm confused, but...
MR. TAYLOR: Industry terminology keeps changing and I remember when that was the definition
and we just had a class in water audits and they've changed what all the words mean. I....
CHAIR WHITE: So you put both of 'em in here, just to confuse us.
MR. TAYLOR: Well, we're covered depending on, you know, which dictionary we're using. The
terminology in this, it used to be "unbilled water" and now it's or "unaccounted for water". I
mean literally, it was just about.. .it was on April 1st we had a class, and they changed all the
terminology from the last time I had been to a class, so the language keeps changing. But
what it is is still what it is, it's trying to find the water that we're producing that no one's
getting the benefit of
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, you know, since the Director has been open and showing a
willingness, I would agree with you, you know, we can transfer this and move it toward
Professional Services, because I'm interested in making sure that the Department can go get
that water audit.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: 'Cause that really caught my eye in the narrative. And my thing is, if
their consultant should a contract comes up with a project, you know, I think there's still
sufficient time for Mr. Baz to give us a Budget Amendment and we can shift that from
Professional, whatever balances, to a specific project. And, you know, my thing is, they
can't complain you, you've been taking up Budget Amendments very graciously, better than
I would have more than likely. So, you know, as far as timing is concerned, I think you've
shown a willingness to work with the departments and, you know, the Director has shown a
willingness for us to make a transfer without making a big impact on the bottom line 'cause
the bottom line doesn't change at all; that I would recommend we do what you've suggested.
CHAIR WHITE: If you could provide us a detail of what the breakdown is between the consultancy
and the others. And if you could just send that to us along with the other information? Any
other questions on that item? Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And Mr. Hokama brought up the subject
matter about water audit, and I just wondering what is that exactly?
MR. TAYLOR: Water audit is part of the desktop study I referred to. We have data from the
35,000 meters. We have data from our pumps and treatment plants. And so, ideally, you
wanna mesh those to see where they're off and find where you're missing this water, you
know, both from a volume standpoint and geographically. So it's a comprehensive analysis
of what's going in versus what's coming out, where are you losing it, where it might be.
There are different levels of it that you can do a very quick and dirty one, you can do it very
extensively. Something like that may be part of how it's best to proceed or it may not be. It
may be that our situation leads to, you know, the expert we hired saying, look, I just wanna
go right to the field and put 200 pressure transducers on the fire hydrants and monitor data
for a year, you know. I'm not interested in your meter data, I wanna see the pressure data
from the field; that's how we're gonna find this. Or the consultant may say, no, no, we
wanna do a really detailed analysis of your billings; that's how we're gonna find it. We don't
quite know which direction this is gonna go in. And, again, back to the qualifications-based,
selection method, we're gonna be looking for a consultant who has experience doing this
kind of work, to help us develop the scope of how to proceed, because we don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So we've never had a water audit before?
MR. TAYLOR: A light version of a water audit is how we discovered the problem, but it has.. .the
fact that we haven't accounted for where this water is means the water audit isn't closed, if
you think about it, right. A really good water audit would have, you know, 90 or 95 percent
of it accounted for even if that accounting for is that, you know, this person's stealing this
much or this much is leaking over here. The water audit would identify at least where it is to
sort of close the loop on the audit. We certainly, because we have so much we don't know
where it is, we'll call that like a light, water audit. A really thorough water audit would at
least identify generally, you know, where you're losing it and balance the numbers. So it
may be that that's the right way to go, and, again, it may be to go right to the field. We're
just not expert at this, and we need some help to finding how to proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So we can appreciate the big, overall request, Director. Is the water
audit your most pressing, number one priority before you get those two positions for the leak
detection group?
MR. TAYLOR: Well, again, the water audit may or may not be how we proceed with this. It may
go right to the field. It's almost certain that wherever this ends up, the process the consultant
helps us develop is going to have targeted leak detection of a large portion of the area that
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we're gonna have to do. So somebody came up earlier, we're gonna need the people doing
leak detection forever so that's why we wanna put them on staff. This consultant, who's
gonna do this, we're not gonna need them forever. So that's why, you know, we wanna farm
that out.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. TAYLOR: But we're imagining that by the time we get a scope of work, they're very quickly
gonna say, look, you guys need to start doing leak detection in this area, this area, this area.
And so we wanna be able to get ready and start doing that as soon as they identify those
priorities and that action plan.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I appreciate that. And, again, Chairman, you know, how we
learn from Oakland County, Michigan, on our IT and MIS requests last year and how, you
know, we got some good help from a sister county that already went through. I'm sure, you
know, there must be at least one out of three thousand other sister counties that may have
gone where Mr. Taylor would like to go, and maybe we can get some assistance from those
counties without paying for the consultants so that when he does get a consultant he's very
specific to the needs of the departments. And, again, my problem has been, like with the IT
and Gartner, I don't need a consultant report telling us what we already know and what we
already have, okay. That kinda consultant drives me crazy. And so I would offer that that
you have a lot of sister counties will provide you with free comment on what they've already
gone through and what you might wanna consider as you move forward, Director. And,
again, you know, we've learned already from the past and now we're being looked at to share
our expertise in certain areas with our sister counties, also, so you might wanna take
advantage...
MR. TAYLOR: And we appreciate that. I will say that, you know, we go to the AWWA
Conference VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. TAYLOR: --every year. This year, for a fact, because this program's gonna be run out of
Ms. Pogue's division, she is going, Mr. Pearson's going, I'm going. One of the tasks, we like
to go to these conference with.. .1 like to task people with what they're responsible for, you
know, studying and one of her tasks is to go to the presentations; they're about how have
people done this, for exactly that purpose. So we have a very.., it's a very technical
conference coming up in June that we're going to and this is one of taskings is to try to get
some better feel for how people have done that so we can help mold the scope when this
comes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So you might wanna consider, too, Director, then, instead of all that
money you had maybe anticipated or budgeting for the consultant, you might wanna budget
part of that for either advisory or even travel to have your counterpart come here or you go
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there and see how our sister counties have approached it. You know, we flew in our, you
know, IT experts and to give us advice and we made the phone calls to the counties for their
verbal comments, so I just offer that as another way of assisting your efforts.
MR. TAYLOR: I appreciate that advice. And if, indeed, this project is moved into Professional
Services, in the Administration program, as a Program Budget, we could obviously use these
funds for that, you know, to supplement travel and those kind of things.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Any further questions on that item? If not, let's move to Upcountry
Reliable Capacity. This one is a little more straightforward.
MR. TAYLOR: This is a little straightforward. And, you know, last night, at the public hearing, I
think there were several testifiers who testified that I should take my blinders off and be open
to building a reservoir. This project is the start of building a reservoir for Upcountry, so I,
after listening to them last night, I went back in time six months and put this into the
Proposed Budget. So we were listening. So, for the details of the project, I'll turn that over
to Jeff about exactly what it is.
MR. PEARSON: Hopefully this'll be a little more straightforward. Right now, we are doing
another, as Dave talked about the process, we're doing preliminary engineering report to
evaluate the.. .well, believe it or not, to evaluate the need for a reservoir at Kamole, yeah.
Well, it's a location, but it's also.. .there's some evaluation on the need. And please look at
the project description, there's a spelling error three times. That's not supposed to be
"Kamaole", it's supposed to be "Kamole", remove the "a". And so this request for funding
for the Upcountry Reliable Capacity is for potential land purchases for the reservoir that
would be at Kamole Treatment Plant. And, right now, the size and the location are still being
reviewed in the preliminary engineering report that's ongoing right now. Well, you know,
everybody says, bigger is better, and we're also looking at not just the size but do we phase
this, do we have six 50 million-gallon reservoirs if it comes up to be a 300 million-gallon
reservoir, do we have four 75 million-gallon, do we have one 300? You know, there's many
options. If we do phase it, the two things come out where we end up not having all or
nothing, we phase the funding of this where we can look at building one reservoir now and
maybe another one in the future. Also, it spreads out the cost in the CIP program for the
construction of the reservoirs. So the idea is to get the PER complete, get an evaluation, do
an internal review, once we have the PER complete and then, you know, make a decision.
But we need to have this land in here first because we can't go anywhere unless we are able
to secure the land for the reservoir or a portion of the land maybe in this case.
MR. TAYLOR: And for some big picture insight into this, about a year and a half ago, we put on
our Upcountry plan and for the Water Resources Committee. And what we showed is we
showed these, you know, these ups and downs, these swings. The Kamole Treatment Plant
in Haliimaile is served by the Wailoa Ditch which runs back to Nahiku, so it's incredibly
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reliable for the 6 million gallons a day that it serves except, when it goes dry, it just goes
bone dry. It's not like a bell curve where sometimes you have six and sometimes you have
three. You either have more than six or you have zero. So this is one of the reasons for
reliability problems Upcountry that we found in this analysis is, just imagine you have a
6-million-gallon-a-day treatment plant and it's reliable 360 days out of the year, but those
other five days are consecutive. Well, how many meters would you give off of that, would
you give any? Because what are you gonna do for those five days, you have no service? So
that's a place where if you just build one week of storage, you know, 30 million gallons, your
reliability jumps; so that's what we've recognized in part of the Upcountry system is, this is a
targeted place where it's really hurting our reliable capacity that we don't have any storage
there. Because historically, what we see is, that source is very, very reliable; but when it
goes down, it goes to zero. So even a relatively small reservoir of, you know, 30 million
gallons, 50, you know, 60 million gallons, one or two weeks could really change things.
And, again, as Jeff noted that we wanna do it.. .we wanna look at doing it from a modular
standpoint, these issues come up where all of a sudden, you know, there's a grant where the
Feds or the State wants to give us money and we have no blueprints, we have nothing to
build. This would be something where we can go ahead and do the first phase, the plans are
finished, the permitting's all finished; and if anybody shows up and wants to give us money,
we can just. . . we're ready to go with the second phase. So this modular approach to a
targeted reservoir is what we think is a very important next step for Upcountry reliable
capacity at that location.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We know that the efforts of Representative Yamashita at the State is
working hard to secure resources for, I guess, a secondary line or what we call agricultural
line, so has there been some thought about whether or not. . . I'm assuming all of this water is
pretreated right, for the reservoir?
MR. TAYLOR: This water would be raw ditch water.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So that means then if we decide, from a Policy standpoint, that
one of the four reservoirs shall be dedicated for agricultural use and the Representative has
that money for that agricultural line that he's trying to get from the State, I mean are we
trying to coordinate so we can take care both your reliability capacity concerns but as well as
taking care the needs of our agricultural component for Upcountry?
MR. TAYLOR: Unfortunately, this site would be incompatible with that project. The Upcountry
agricultural waterline is intended to come off the. . . out of the Waikamoi system at 4,000-foot
elevation near the Olinda Treatment Plant at the Kahakapao Reservoirs. This project is at the
Kamole Treatment Plant at 1,100 feet just below Makawao town.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
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MR. TAYLOR: So these reservoirs, except for HC&S fields, I don't think there's any agriculture,
you know, closely accessible through another line. I mean we're really the only service lines
in that area, so...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I just was making some general assumptions that if Maui Pine
doesn't do as well as we all hoped they could or/and would, those pineapple field lands might
be available down the road and so I'm just thinking of various opportunities if we're gonna
do the project, how we might wanna just plan a forecast better of where we want certain
things done. And if we're gonna protect ag, then we're gonna need to also make the
investment in agricultural infrastructure.
MR. TAYLOR: Well, that. . . those reservoirs would be there and when you fill them with ditch
water, if there's a decision made to just hard pipe that by gravity to farms below and not run
it through the treatment plant, you know, you could.. .that would certainly work.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. Thank you, Director.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions, Members? Ms. Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: --followed by Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Yeah, and the last bit of discussion touched upon
what my question is about, and it's what does this area serve, what would these be serving?
So you mentioned it's at the 1,100-foot level, just below Makawao and it serves in what
general area then?
MR. TAYLOR: This area could serve parts of Haiku, Makawao, Pukalani. And when the Piiholo
Treatment Plant at 4,000, which is higher up Piiholo Road, when that reservoir gets empty,
we can, with the high-lift pumps at Kamole which was when Jeff put on a presentation a few
weeks ago showing all the projects, there were these huge pumps at Kamole, we boost water
from there to top off that reservoir to keep it filled, which fills everything below there; that
can be boosted all the way up higher and higher, etcetera. So it's really sorta the central
point because it's just below the Pookela tank which is sort of the center of the whole
operating system. So that water can get to I'd say a majority of the places Upcountry through
either gravity or through pumping or through juggling the water around.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so the 4,000-foot level, that's the Pookela well or pump
station?
MR. TAYLOR: At 1,100 feet is this plant, the Kamole Treatment Plant COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, Piiholo?
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MR. TAYLOR: --at about 3,000 feet is the Piiholo Treatment Plant and at about 4,000 feet is the
Olinda Treatment Plant and the Kahakapao Reservoir is in the Waikamoi Flume; that's all at
4,000 feet. The Pookela Reservoir is just above Makawao town, probably, what, 1,800 feet
or so?
MR. PEARSON: Yeah, above 15-.
MR. TAYLOR: 15-?
MR. PEARSON: Above 15-...
MR. TAYLOR: So right around 1,800 feet. So we tend to look at all these things in elevation rather
than location.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. And so saying that you can pump from here up, what
about vice versa? Because you're saying that this Wailoa Ditch, when it dries up, it dries
bone dry. So can you not add backwater from the high level ones, gravity feed back into it,
refill these tanks or top as we do the other way.
MR. TAYLOR: We probably wouldn't do that because if there was still water at Piiholo Plant, we'd
run it through the plant and just feed the system directly, we wouldn't juggle it to a reservoir
and use that plant.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
MR. TAYLOR: I mean so.. . but there are some, you know, if you have water at different places, you
can juggle it around, but that's something that's really more of what the operations guys try
to manage that. But, the point is, there's already 130 million gallons of storage at 4,000 feet
at Kahakapao and Waikamoi, there's 50 million gallons of reservoir storage at 3,000 feet at
Piiholo and there is zero storage at Kamole at 1,100 feet.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Alright, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You know, when you say, you're looking
for.. . in the design, you're not sure what the capacity would be yet, isn't it.. .1 mean is the
most expensive portion the yea and all the permitting or is it the actual digging of the hole?
MR. TAYLOR: It's the digging of the hole.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay. I was gonna say, just dig a little deeper and a little
wider, but that's more expensive than the...
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MR. TAYLOR: Oh, absolutely. So what we'll do is.. .I'm sure that what this will end up looking
like is a preliminary engineering report that has a really large reservoir in sections that we're
gonna look within the 20-year plan of what's a reasonable expenditure, you know, which just
ties into the discussion we had, you know, last night. And the more we can do, the more we
may do. But, again, we may just do.. .to me, even knowing the numbers that we went
through even five days, even at 30 million gallons is a major change. That means that we can
get through a five-day dry spell and still put out 6 million gallons out of that plant every day
for five days even if the ditch is dry. Over the last ten years, that would've gotten us through
I think any of the dry spells. So that's a ... even at 30 million gallons at that location is a
significant amount, again, because you generally have a very stable water source, but when it
drops out, it drops out completely; so it's sort of patching that bottleneck. Again, it goes
back to the analysis of why we spent so long doing it to try to find these targeted places
where we get the most benefit.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But my concern would be that's great for what the capacity is now.
Say all these homes that are planned go on line and you're gonna actually need 50 or
60 million gallons to make it last a week? Why not do it when we're already there digging
and everything's mobilized and...
MR. TAYLOR: And as long as, after the conversation last night, the Council can agree on some
major funding mechanism, we'll be more than happy to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama? Oh, okay. You mentioned the timeframe that this reservoir
capacity would provide water at the Kamole level. What about at the Piiholo and the Upper
level, using the Kahakapao and Waikamoi reservoirs, how much capacity do we have there
and how often does that run dry?
MR. TAYLOR: The Piiholo Treatment Plant puts out about 5 million gallons a day and there's a
50-million-gallon reservoir; that's about a... so it's about a ten-day storage. I don't think they
can use the whole volume—right? MR. PEARSON: Yeah.
MR. TAYLOR: --so it might only be eight days of storage. The Olinda Treatment Plant, currently,
we run it at about 1 million gallons a day. I think it's capable and we're looking at, you
know, we can probably run it at about two—yeah, about two?—and so there's 130 million
gallons of storage, so, you know, call it 100, so call it, you know, two months or so.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
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MR. TAYLOR: So, hopefully, the Waikamoi Flume will, hopefully, keep filling that for a little
longer after it stops raining and that'll stretch that out. But for these systems, you know,
obviously, more reservoir storage is better. The question just becomes, I think there's a
misunderstanding of this from some of the testifiers last night, if you've only got some short
dropouts, you really don't want a big reservoir because you only need that. If you've got
long dropouts, if, for example, it only rains for two months and then it doesn't rain for the
other ten months, to store enough water for ten months just gets huge. And a lot of times,
you're just better off letting the ground soak it in and pumping it. So it's really a cost-benefit
pumping, long life-cycle cost analysis. It sounds so easy, just build bigger reservoirs, but they
are very expensive, you end up in some real difficulties with environmental impact
statements and these kinda things. And something else that's about to start is the East Maui
Interim Instream Flow Standards' contested case is about to start; which is similar to what
happened with Na Wai Eha is, the east Maui streams, how much stays in the streams, how
much goes in the ditches, us, HC&S, the people that want more water in the streams, small
farmers, etcetera. What's gonna happen at the end of that whether we keep our water
allocations, get more, end up with less? That is all about to start going through a process in
the next couple of months. So the future is uncertain for the whole region because of this
contested case here.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Let's move on to...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, just one quick...
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry. Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: In any way shape or form, has a reservoir been ever looked at as a type
of injection containment facility, like in an injection well? I know we're not pumping it
completely in the ground under the ground.
MR. TAYLOR: They're used all the time and I think you're all familiar with them. I mean those
are the infiltration basins that you see for drainage. You don't line it, you put the water in, it
soaks into the ground.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So but is a reservoir.. .have you ever experienced where that
reservoir is considered a type of injection well or facility in any shape or form, Director?
MR. TAYLOR: I mean, by definition, no. An injection well, by legal definition, is a hole deeper
than it is wide. I mean that's... so a reservoir is not going to be deeper than it is wide. And,
unless a reservoir a leaking, which you don't want it to VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. TAYLOR: --hopefully it isn't doing that, if you're building a reservoir, you want it to hold the
water; if you're building an infiltration basin, you want it to let it to seep in.

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 16, 2014

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. TAYLOR: So you're really choosing one or the other. And if it's working the opposite way,
you know, you probably want to fix it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And, again, it's just something that, you know, we have to deal with in
other areas; so I just was wondering if it was ever considered in that terminology. So thank
you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. So you have here, like, a six-year budget plan and
then you have your Phase I for FY '15, FY '16, '17 all part of Phase I. Do you have—and I
know we're ahead of it—but FY '19 and FY '20, what's the plan for that? Is that the upkeep
or more reservoir or more storage?
MR. TAYLOR: Expansion of more modules of the reservoir is what's on here.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
MR. TAYLOR: So these numbers come right off the 20-year plan. So when you see the bar chart of
the 20-year costs, this is included. So the costs, the projects, are all part of that 20-year
strategic plan. We take them off of there and put them into this format. So what you see
here is exactly consistent with the 20-year plan, the 20-year cost projections and the 20-year
revenue rates.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you, Director.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Let's move on to Molokai Reliable Capacity. Mr. Pearson?
MR. PEARSON: We're getting close to the end, we have three more CBS items here. This is
CBS-1098, Molokai Reliable Capacity. For Fiscal '15, we have $200,000 that we describe in
here as Kualapuu Well (land purchase). In Fiscal '14, the $300,000 was for Kualapuu
exploratory well design. And Dave asked that I may. . . gonna give a quick synopsis of the
process of how we complete a well, just to make things clear. Exploratory. . . first of all, we
do the design for the exploratory well which we'll determine the location of the well, the
depth, the—hopefully, with the hydrogeologist—the capacity of the well. Once that design is
complete, then we do the exploratory construction where we actually drill the well, test it for
capacity and for water quality. If both of those capacity and water quality are satisfactory,
then we continue on the next phase of that well. We develop that well by doing the design,
another phase of design, that'll put the controls—MCC, now that you know what that is-97-
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will be at that well sight and the pump and motor will be designed to meet the quality and
quantity of that well. And, you know, the fencing and the paving around and if there's a tank
needed at that location. So that design/development will take place after the exploratory well
is deemed adequate. If the exploratory well becomes a dud, which sometimes happens, then
you end up wasting, you know, more than a million dollars to determining working at that
source. Assuming it's not dud, you do the design/development and then you bid that out for
the development, the construction of the well. So that's like, it's kinda like four phases:
design, exploratory, construction, design/development. So and, of course, part of that is to
secure the land. So as part of the design for the exploratory, we're gonna locate the well and
locate the land area and then we will put the design/exploratory somewhat on pause and we
have Fiscal '15, $200,000, to hopefully secure that land where we actually, today, do not
know where it's at. Yeah. We secure the land and, hopefully, this is enough money to
purchase, like, a half are or so of land. And then, all goes well, we complete the exploratory
design and then do the exploratory construction as shown here in Fiscal '16. Sometimes, we
have a gap because there can be holdups with EAs or the land issue may become delayed and
we will not begin the development phase until maybe another year later; that's why we have
zero in 2017 in this case, 'cause we've had delays before. And then 2018, we'll be, as I said,
the development of the design.. .designldevelopment, excuse me, and then 2019 will be the
construction of that development, so it's.. .1 know it's.. .where we start out in '14 and we're
not done till '19, 2019, but that's a better way of doing it than, as Director mentioned in the
past, you throw money out there and then we don't get anything done and we lapse the
money, so we're trying to be maybe a little more time consuming, but a little more organized.
MR. TAYLOR: And the reason I had asked Mr. Pearson to walk through some of that, there's
always confusion when we talk about exploratory well. It's the same hole as the final well.
We just call it exploratory until we know it works, but it's the same hole. So it's not.. .a lot
of people think it's a different well. You know, we drill a small well and test it; that's not
what happens. It is the actual well hole. And once it works, then we stop calling it
exploratory.
COUINCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So, you know, you just mentioned, like, your four steps, and
monies have lapsed or whatever, but, you know, what's interesting is when I reviewed this
year's project, I also checked back on the history. So if I go back to Fiscal Year '11, there
was an appropriation and I think with 430,000 at that time, you called it, Molokai Source
Improvements, and that's the Kawela Exploratory Well Design. And then in Fiscal '12, was
a million dollars to develop additional water source. And that includes Kawela. And I don't
know if that actually happened. And then FY '13, again Kawela. And then FY '14,300,000
for the Kualapuu Well Backup. So, you know, we know that on Molokai, but four or five
wells are just about 2,000 feet away from each other and then thinking of you looking for
land acquisition, I'm interested to know where you're looking for because if you think about
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the location, the site location, I'm sure it have to have the geology of the ground water source
and where you're gonna do this exploratory well. And many of the problems that our island
have discussed is how much more land around because it's either Department of Hawaiian
Home Lands or it's private land. And so, Department, where would you go to look at where
you would look at this. And looking from FY '11 up until.. .we're almost like $2 million.
And have all those other appropriations been lapsed? And that's, you know, like you say,
you don't want the monies lapsed or what happened to those appropriations?
MR. PEARSON: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
MR. PEARSON: When I came onto the CIP section, the design was in place where we just brought
in place for the Kawela Well that you're talking about. And it's great you asked the
question, although, it's gonna sound a little.. .what happened in the Kawela situation was the
design. . . instead of halting the design and working on the land issue, the design got carried
through to its fruition. We began working with Kawela Plantation which is relatively close
to where the Kawela Well is now, a little bit mauka -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
MR. PEARSON: --and the idea was to tie into the existing system. To try to be polite, the Kawela
Plantation didn't feel that they would allow Department of Water Supply to place a well in
their area.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. PEARSON: I met with them, I met with the board and we did our best; and the board felt that
we should not locate the well in the.. .then we had, like, four options in the design and they
felt that in three of 'em, I think, were in Kawela Plantation and one was really not feasible.
They said, no, you're not gonna get land. It was a nice letter, but they pretty much said, no,
we're not gonna provide you with land; and that's their prerogative, it's their property. They
suggested we go mauka and so that project pretty much died. So the $300,000 design was
mostly spent, not completely spent. The million dollars for the construction of the
exploratory well did lapse; and, therefore, the design/development did lapse. But we never
encumbered that. I don't think we encumbered the design/development; 'cause, of course,
we knew earlier that that well was not gonna go forward. So that's why, in this case, we're
pausing the exploratory well design and asking for funds to determine if there's land
available, if not we will end up spending less money on the exploratory design because we
paused it until we can secure the land. And if we don't secure the land, of course, we won't
be here for Fiscal Year '16 for the 1.5 million. Answer to your other question about wells
and they're located in a close area.. . and I know the issue with the aquifer in Molokai is also
a very -
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
MR. PEARSON: --tight issue. I've spoken briefly with Charley Ice, from the Water Commission,
the Commission of Water Resource Management under the DLNR. And he stated that this
Kualapuu well could be considered, and I think his terms were, "a relief well" where it would
serve as a backup where the idea was that we wouldn't be drawing a greater, additional
source from the aquifer. I think that'll both satisfy the need to not overpump the aquifer and
it may satisfy some of the concerns of Molokai if they look at it as a growth issue. So that
was the.. .that's, right now, the direction to go. Of course, we're in the early portions of the
design. The last thing you stated was the proximity from one well to the other. Again, I'm
not the hydrogeologist and I'm not doing the guessing, but I know that from some experience
that if a well is located between 500 and 1,000 feet from an existing well, depending on the
hydrogeology, of course, the tendency for one well to affect the other well is much less, you
know, they kinda make a cone. And if they're far enough apart, the cones won't intersect
when they're both pumping at the same time. But, in this case, the likelihood of both
Kualapuu wells pumping at the same time are very minimal because back to the aquifer
issue. One of the other main issues on doing this Kualapuu well is, right now, if the
Kualapuu well failed today, Hawaiian Home Lands' well, is which you know is nearby, they
provide the backup and allow DWS to use that well water into the DWS system. And same
goes for Department of Hawaiian Home Lands. If their well failed tomorrow, we would
provide backup with our Kualapuu well. So we're trying to be a little more reliable in trying
to stand on our own with this potential well.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I can appreciate that. I'm just concerned, too, about monies that
get appropriated and, like you say, if it gets lapsed and nothing happens. And so, you know,
I appreciate the efforts that you're gonna start with looking for your land, first of all. And if
you think you've had it hard with Kawela, you know, it can be challenging, I believe so.
And I know the reliability is also with Department of Hawaiian Home Lands. And I know
we've had major outages or loss of pumpage and it became a community effort where even
the Ranch came in to help provide, you know, the sources. So, actually, when we look at
coming in with Fiscal '15 and all the other monies that have come into. . . little over,
$2 million. So, you know, I appreciate your efforts to. . . what is the new word you used
today? Reliable capacity is important, but I don't want us to see monies just appropriated
and nothing really happens. I guess that's my concern.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Crivello. Let's move on to Central Maui Fire Protection.
MR. PEARSON: CBS-1077, Central Maui Fire Protection, this, as the description states, is to
upsize the waterline in Baldwin Avenue in the Paia area coming from Hana Highway going
up. It'll go approximately 6,000 feet to the lower tank in upper Paia. The idea here is,
there's a undersized waterline now in Baldwin Avenue, so fire protection is somewhat
limited and, of course, we know that there's a lot of businesses and some of these buildings
are old. So we're trying to get the biggest bang for our buck as far as replacing lines, and this
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line replacement will serve a larger populace of the people to provide better fire protection
and better, you know, safety within the Paia town for these services, these businesses.
MR. TAYLOR: And, to follow on that, this is an issue that came up a lot last night in testimony.
People are saying that there are these undersized lines throughout the entire County that the
Department of Water Supply should upgrade. On the 20-year plan, these are the projects
shown in the orange-red color; they're not yellow, they're not existing service replacements,
they're not green, they're not for additional reliable capacity. Therefore, upsizing lines to
today's standards, if you wanna call it that. We would like to do lots and lots of this. We
only have limited funds, so what we're trying to do is target, as Jeff said, the areas where we
feel that the expenditure can have the most impact to the most people rather than a line that
only serves four people to upsize their fire line, we're looking for dense locations that have a
lot of people that can be served by an upgraded fire line. I call it sort of tinderbox areas,
these old places, dense places built out of timber framing where you can almost Paia, if a fire
started, it would just, you know, probably wipe out the whole town. In previous years, there
was stimulus money, a similar project was done on Vineyard Street; again, another old
community, dense, wood, it would probably burn very quickly. So this is really what I call
sort of Director's prerogative of what I felt was the best place to put some money for fire
protection upgrades within the whole County because it met those standards of dense,
tinderbox, dry, likely to burn, where fire protection could help a lot of people for a relatively,
you know, marginal expense. But this is something that if Council felt that no you shouldn't
do it here, you should do it at this other location, we're not. . . you know, we don't have a
mathematical reason why we're choosing this, it's really just this feel that this is really an
appropriate location to do this.
CHAIR WHITE: What is the size of the current lines?
MR. PEARSON: It's eight inch.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So this is something like a water audit could hone in and focus
on and determine, you know, where you would get... is this...
MR. TAYLOR: Not so much. This is really something that we can look at our blueprints of the
water system and we know where the small lines are. This is really about size of the lines for
fire protection. Just say somebody came into Paia and wanted to, you know, upgrade
something, and we would tell 'em, oh, you know, you have to replace this eight-inch line
to—what is it, ten or twelve? MR. PEARSON: Uh-huh... twelve.
MR. TAYLOR: --twelve-inch line. And you have to do this, because otherwise, you can't get your
building permit. You know, you've heard those stories a lot last night. So it's because the
- 101 -
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current standards would require that, to have enough size pipe that the fire flow can get to
that. So this is an upgrade that would do that. We know about them, we don't need someone
to tell us where they are. But, again, we're just trying to find the vertical structures that sort
of fit this criteria of where we think this is most needed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so Lahaina is all good? 'Cause we got wooden-tinderbox
town, too.
MR. TAYLOR: And, again, there are a lot of places throughout the County that would fit this
criteria and we have a whole list of them. If the Council wanted to put, you know, dozens of
millions of dollars over the next couple years, we could design and build all of them. I mean
they're all valuable projects. And it is difficult to say, this one is more important than that
one. What we looked at is, where they've been done over the past ten years, where they
haven't been done, try to spread them around to districts. Again, focus on these dense areas
that are sorta tinderboxes where we really think it could help. If the Council were to feel
that, you know, there's this other area that they think is more important, you know, we're not
gonna put up a big fight. It is really a subjective decision. I wanna be really clear about that.
Unlike most of the rest of the budget, most of the CIP went through an engineering
evaluation where we sorta calculated, this is the best way to solve this problem. This is
something where this problem is huge, and we decided to take a bite of it here because it
seems like a good place. But there's 100 other places that we could send this money to do
fire upgrades that would also be valid, but we have to start somewhere and this seems to meet
some reasonable criteria of helping a lot of people in a situation that, you know, could
potentially be less than optimal.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry. Real quick, though.
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But that doesn't answer my question, is Lahaina up to standards
as for fire flow and stuff? Are we good on our piping and stuff?
MR. TAYLOR: There are, certainly, areas in all the areas that have this problem. I mean they're all
over the island, so I'm sure there are places in west Maui that have exactly this problem.
And exactly where they all are, I know we generated internal lists. Jeff's looking at the plans
right now to see what the.. .1 think you're talking about Lahaina town COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
MR. TAYLOR: --basically between...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Lahaina proper, historical district and everything, yeah.
-102-
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MR. TAYLOR: The lines down, you know, Front Street basically are—these are really small12 inch through most of Front Street. So it looks like that is already 12 inch through the
heart of Lahaina.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: But I'm sure that there's some back roads COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sure.
MR. TAYLOR: --and ... I'm sure there's plenty of places in Lahaina where we would like to
upgrade them, but, again, there's too much to get to in any one bite.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Well, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions? Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, just couple things. Hearing the Director, 'cause it's kind of
deceiving, I would rather we adjust the project name 'cause this is not. . .we haven't been
talking about central Maui, we've been talking about Paia. And then Ms. Cochran, you
know, brings up the Lahaina component; so, you know, I mean I would prefer we just call
this one countywide program instead of central Maui, I mean is there a reason why it's
called Central Maui Fire Protection?
MR. TAYLOR: Yes, there is, and...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And it's in the WailukulKahului District, but we're gonna do a Paia
project?
MR. TAYLOR: Yes. And the reason for it is that the Wailuku!Kahului/PaialKihei are all on the
same water system; although they're in different community plan areas, obviously, they're in
the same water system. So these categories are by water system not by community plan area
or town names, so that's why it's Central Maui; so even Makena would be considered central
Maui from this terminology because it's all on that system.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. TAYLOR: What I had. . . when we looked at our 20-year plan and we said, how are we going to
set up categories? One of the things that the Budget Office is trying to do is set up these
project names that stay the same year after year after year, although the individual pieces of it
changed. So we're trying to come up with a way to describe, in general, so that we can have,
you know, 2015, '16, '17, and these projects don't just pop up and disappear. So what I
directed Jeff to do is say, the colors that are on the chart: yellow, green and orange, call each
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one by its district name. So, essentially, this is the central district orange projects, you know.
If there had been projects in west Maui, that would be called, West Maui System, you know,
orange projects. So that was sort of our idea of how to categorize these projects so the
Council only has a limit number of sort of project name that we can put everything in.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know what, internally, I'm sure that works for you guys, okay. But
for the taxpayer that comes and takes a document and looks, you know, if I was a
WailukulKahului resident, I would be. . .1 going, "alright, this is in our district, this is for us."
And then I'm gonna go, "no, this is for Baldwin, this not even my district and yet it says, it's
my district, WailukulKahului." It's hard to get to good public comment when then they're
gonna say, "but your documents says this, but you telling us, no, this is for this?" How do
you get good public comment, Chairman. You know, like I said, internally, it works for
them. But, you know, for me, I thought this was one Wailuku!Kahului project till I read the
narrative. And then I'm going, somebody made a mistake in titling this project because this
is in your district, Chairman. And I think, for all of us, we can give you better comments
because we know it's in your district and this is what's gonna be allocated for your
constituency, specific constituency. I don't know, it's just my thing, but you know, my main
question is, what is driving this? Is this the Fire Code that's driving this on the standards, is
this the Water Code, the plumbing, I mean what is driving the standards?
MR. TAYLOR: This would be the.. .first, it's just general public safety that the fire fighters have
enough water to fight fires. But what drives it, you know, from your question or from a Code
standpoint, is the Chapter 14 ordinance that says, when you do certain activities, this is your
minimum fire flow or fire line. It could either be that or the Fire Department, their part of
their Code that which says, you need this much fire flow. So, again, sort of the discussion we
had this morning.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. Right.
MR. TAYLOR: Whether there's a minimum size that's in Chapter 14 or whether the Fire
Department says, we need this much flow that is what would drive a citizen to say, look, I
can't do what I need to do because the pipe's too small. So it could either be something in
Chapter 14 or something the Fire Department within their code says.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And, again, for me, it's just, again, another variable of a component
since we keep hearing we don't have housing that people can afford, I'm looking at ways of
adjusting standards, well, to maintain safety, but to make it more affordable. And my thing
is, if the 10-inch line that can fit the needs in the short-term future, why make it 12-inch if
that's gonna save 3,000-5,000 off per house unit, I'm willing to look at those kind of
adjustments in standards without forsaking safety, you know. I mean, you know, I'm getting
tired about this affordable housing issue, you know. I mean it's like motherhoods forever,
okay. So my thing is, then, we gotta change how we approaching it and my thing is, you
know, you can bang a developer, you can bang Planning Department, you can bang the plan
reviewers and everything else; but, eventually, what are they measuring against? Standards.
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And my things is, do we have that now appropriate standards to meet our community
requirements? And so that's why I'm asking you, what is driving this type of projects
because we can control standards, the nine of us, through legislation.
MR. TAYLOR: And that is... it's these standards. And I can tell you, like, moments before I came
up here, Scott English from Fire Prevention was in our office working with our engineers on
something. And we discussed what was discussed this morning, and he agreed this would be
a good item to talk about, to have Fire and our engineering come up here, you know, to talk
about what's driving these standards, with Corporation Counsel from a risk-analysis
standpoint and take a look at how we do these things and decide, are there some places where
we would recommend relaxing those standards? And so, you know, we've discussed that
ourselves internally over the last, you know, between last night and today and also with Scott
English from Fire Prevention.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I appreciate the discussion that's going on, so thank you for that. Thank
you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: And I think that's a really critical discussion to have, because there are a lot of
areas where if you need fire flow when there's no houses around you, what's at risk is your
own home and the fields. And it's a, you know, very different situation in Makawao or
Lahaina where you've got neighbors right next to each other. So I think that's a very
valuable discussion to have, because there's some real concerns about whether just the fire
flow is making it impossible to build homes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean I can just recall, close my eyes in a blink, the Molokai situation
we had between Fire Department and Water Department on a project there. I mean we had
our two departments battling each other CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --okay, and so we made a policy adjustment by Council. And, again, if
we can do that to assist and resolve a issue that was hampering Molokai's moving forward,
you know, I think Council can, again, with appropriate input, not forsaking any safety issues
or concerns of the public, but maybe we need to adjust the standards to fit our needs...
CHAIR WHITE: And one of the issues that was brought up last night by a testifier was that there
was two miles of ten-inch pipe put in somewhere in Kula, and somebody went in two weeks
later or two months later and put in an application. They were told, well, we gotta upgrade
that to a 12-inch. And I think it would be helpful is, you know, I don't know what the costs
are, but if you're digging up something to put in a 10-inch pipe, what's the additional cost to
make it a 12-inch pipe? You know, I would imagine labor's pretty close and materials
(inaudible).., majority of the difference.
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MR. TAYLOR: You know, we tend to say in our industry, it's not the pipe, it's the hole, right, it's
the trench.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. TAYLOR: There tend to be some breaks--I know this gets really technical--is that there's
certain sizes where, depending on how deep it is, the trenching changes and the backhoe, the
actual bucket on the backhoe blade, if they can get it in one scoop and that's wide enough,
that's one cost, but if it takes two scoops, I mean it is really talking about twice as much time.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. TAYLOR: So there's these certain pipe sizes where the contractors will tell you, look, this is
where the cost changes. So I'm not. . . I've been out of the field for so long I don't remember
all of that, but there is some, you know, logic to it.
CHAIR WHITE: I think it would be helpful if you could provide us with just, you know, what the
estimators use for cost per lineal foot for 12 inch versus 10 inch versus 8 inch.
MR. TAYLOR: This is where it gets really hard because now you're talking about the difference in
depth, you're talking about where it is, location, like Hana's much more expensive,
Molokai...
CHAIR WHITE: No, no, I think we all understand that, it's just that...
MR. TAYLOR: The soils, whether it's sand or whether it's rock. I mean these numbers range over
a huge range. I mean sand, digging in sand, is really cheap and digging in rock is really,
really expensive. So I don't know, have you ever seen any numbers that you feel we can
give that are representative...
CHAIR WHITE: What are you guys. . . you throw -MR. PEARSON: I think the Chair is asking for a...
CHAIR WHITE: --numbers out $200 a lineal foot for pipes, so, you know, you've come up with
'em before, so...
MR. PEARSON: I think the Chair is asking for just a relative difference CHAIR WHITE: Right, exactly.
MR. PEARSON: --in our.. .homogeneous, so if it's.. .pick a normal situation and then give the
range of cost for size of pipe, is that what you're...
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CHAIR WHITE: Correct, yeah.
MR. PEARSON: You could do that, but I'm just looking to understand...
CHAIR WHITE: I'm just looking for an order of magnitude differential between a 12-inch -MR. TAYLOR: We'd be more than happy...
CHAIR WHITE: -- a ten-inch and an eight-inch.
MR. TAYLOR: We'd be more than happy, when we get that request, to have Jeff write something
up, 'cause he seems to know exactly what to do.
MR. PEARSON: I was paraphrasing the Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Well, and...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, Chair, I just wanted to follow up on Mr. Hokama's comment.
I, too, was excited when I saw this headline, Central Maui Fire Protection.
CHAIR WHITE: I wasn't because I thought it was in your district.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: It's District Wailuku-Kahului, but then description says, Paia.
Then I thought, well, this could be related to the Federal Census in designating Kahului and
Paia as a Urban area. And so then I was thinking, well, what about funding? Like the
Department of Transportation, they've got that designated Urban area wherein they're able to
get the TIGER grants. And so I then went into the next layer of my analysis which is
basically the standard codes of fire. So if we apply the standard codes in fire as applied to
Urban areas, could we then not have that opportunity to apply for Federal grants since the
Federal Government has designated that area, Kahului to Paia, as Urban area? So maybe
that's one, I guess, layer that we can look into to see whether we can get some Federal
monies out of fire protection. Although it's not truly in central, I believe, but the Federal
Government has designated that area, Kahului to Paia, as Urban. So maybe we can look into
that.
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CHAIR WHITE: Director, you have any idea about the availability of TIGER grants for that
purpose?
MR. TAYLOR: I, really, I know nothing about that program. I do not.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Yeah, so it's something that we could probably look into.
Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just quick. TIGER is about transportation funding that Congress has set
up through the MAP-21 original authorization, Chairman. And so because of that concern of
that metropolitan MPO designation for central that they kinda expanded and went beyond
what we traditionally understood what was central. In the reauthorization language, since
House, TNI and Senator Boxer's Committee is working on language. And she's willing to
even consider marking up the bill this month or next month already. Because our situation,
I've asked our people to discuss, and the Committee staffs are open to adjusting the
population threshold to create such MPOs. And Maui has a chance to be the designated from
that position, because we're looking at changing the minimum qualification of by population
base and to also take into account traditional governance of the districts. So, you know,
hopefully, if we get that language put into the reauthorization, Chairman, Maui will have a
chance to reconsider its designation as well as the ability for us to get grants from another
way. Because, right now, what we're moving toward is to release the formula of that
compression where we lost 30 percent of our funding power CHAIR WHITE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --through this current MAP-21 legislation. So there's a lot of work for
us to do, but I just thought I'd bring it up since my colleague brought it up. And, again, I
don't see the advantage of Maui having this designation from the Federal Government.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Hokama for knowing the
detailed information in regards to that and appreciate your representation up there at the
Federal level. Going back, though, in time here in regards to talking about our own codes,
hindering the process and creating affordable housing. . .1 mean for the family-lot
subdivisions types that we heard testifiers last night also saying, you know, why do I ... 1
don't need that much pipe, you know. I mean I got a 8-inch and now you want me to go up
to a 12 or whatever the case may be. Just that upgrade alone is out pricing the cost of them to
afford to build homes. And, also, if it's just for a couple homes on a lot and, you know, you
don't need the 12 inch, but Codes or whatever are mandating it, the less.. .1 mean you just
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have to run that much more water through it, too, so it's creating more.. .1 mean I'm thinking,
you gotta fill the 8 inch versus the 6 inch versus the 8 to a 10 to a 12. The bigger the pipe,
obviously, more water's flowing and.. .but they don't really necessarily need that much. So
that's why I'm wondering if there's a way to adjust--and I know it's probably, you gotta look
at every single line and what's what and who's gonna tap into what, so I know it's a
complicated situation--but I'm just thinking if there's way to readjust and not have to
mandate across the board, you have to upgrade to this certain amount, but it'll be a
case-by-case call I guess in a way. But, you know, I just thought someone brought up that
point, too, that it'd be less water drawing out of the whole system, too, if they could just stick
to the smaller piping that is all that their family needs versus get up to par, you know, with
the Code or whatever the standards that they claim they have to be at. But...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. I think the other challenge is that when you implement these standards
piecemeal by just applying them when somebody's applying for a building permit for one
house, the cost goes up very significantly compared to just doing it for a broader area, but,
you know, that's a COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: True.
CHAIR WHITE: --that's a solution that we're not gonna be able to COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Not tonight.
CHAIR WHITE: --arrive at tonight. Let's move on to the West Maui Reliable Capacity.
MR. PEARSON: Thank you, Chair. This is the CBS-1092, West Maui Reliable Capacity. It's the
last item on the CIP program. For Fiscal '15, we're looking at 2,250,000, which is two
projects. It's listed there in the project description. The first one is for West Maui Well 2
Development (design). Okay. So that's, of course, the design, after the exploratory well, as I
discussed earlier, the exploratory well is contracted and we're a little behind. So work is to
begin on the exploratory well within the next couple months with the drilling of that well. So
assuming that it's gonna come out in good condition then we're gonna go with the design of
the development of that well. The second project is Honokahua Well C (construction).
Again, the design for that is in progress now. We still need to work with the landowner.
We're in the early stages of design. Once the design is complete, then we will have a
location and the funding for the construction is in Fiscal 2015.
CHAIR WHITE: You mean '16?
MR. PEARSON: Honokahua Well C (construction) is '15. The design, that's for the exploratory,
yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, okay. I'm sorry. Yeah. Okay. Thank you.
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MR. PEARSON: So it's '15 for exploratory.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Questions? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, what about the rest of the list?
MR. PEARSON: Pardon me?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What about the rest of your list here?
MR. PEARSON: Oh, I can go through that if you choose. Fiscal...
CHAIR WHITE: Future years...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. But they're quite interesting; that's kind of nice to
see. . .well, it just depends on what exactly the projects are about, but the Honokohau Valley
improvements and all of that. I know it's down the road, but, again, I'd like to kinda know
what are we shooting for, what's the end goal here and stuff;, how's that gonna roll out?
MR. PEARSON: Chair, I can describe a little bit of detail if you choose.
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
MR. PEARSON: Yeah, if we go down the list, as we discussed with the wells and the development
and the design, then Fiscal '16 would.. .if assuming we're moving forward with
Honokohau. . .1 mean West Maui Well 2, then we'll do the development (construction) in
Fiscal '16. And then there'll be the Well C development (design) in that same year.
Honokohau Valley.. .but we don't have enough time to discuss this project, but right now
we're doing a preliminary engineering report to evaluate the viability and how Department of
Water Supply can best serve the Honokohau Valley. I'm sure Councilmember Cochran is
aware of the challenges there. Right now, where there's a "temporary line" that draws water
from the Maui Land and Pineapple wells, goes to a storage tank that's under Department of
Water Supply control, and then goes through probably four to five miles of above-ground
waterline to get to the Honokohau Valley tank and then, from there, that tank serves the
residents of Honokohau Valley. Because Honokohau Valley has no real, defined easements
or right of ways for the road that goes through there, we can't really put a waterline anywhere
because we don't have the rights or.. .easements would be nightmare. So it's an
above-ground waterline from the tank all the way down to the last resident in Honokohau
Valley. And let's just say that it's difficultly with repairs and maintenance of an
above-ground line where people choose to help themselves to the easy access of .. so
it's.. .and to improve the source or the reliable capacity, as you'd say, it's very difficult.
There's, do you put a treatment plant at the top? There's no sun, there's no electricity, how
do you power it? It's a real tough one but we're trying to tackle that; and that's what is
-110-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 16, 2014

showing.. .that's why it's kind of far down the line, so the design... and other than that, it's
just the continuing phases of the Honokahua Well C construction.
MR. TAYLOR: And...
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: We have a similar project to Honokohau Valley going on in Kaupo for a similar
system. We're saying, you know, what are the different ways to attack this? One thing, for
these projects, West Maui is a little unique because there are three different water providers:
there's us—probably four—there's us and Kaanapali and Kapalua and we based all of our
long-term plans on the Maui Island Plan, which also has Olowalu in it, which who are
saying, they would develop their own water system. So, because we base all of our projects
on need and the population growth projections in the Maui Island Plan, there is uncertainty
whether or not that growth will happen in the areas we service or Olowalu or Kapalua or
Kaanapali. So some of these projects may be pushed back if, for example, all the growth sort
of goes into Kaanapali or it all goes to Olowalu. We may not have this demand. So West
Maui's gonna float a little bit based on the actual needs. So we may get to some certain
points, maybe develop an exploratory well and hold it right there and just wait to see what
happens. So this is a difficult area to know exactly what we're gonna need, because we don't
know whether the growth is gonna happen in our area or someone else's.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further questions on this item? Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just a quick one. The 9 million we gave you for this year, it must have
encumbered something. I mean I know it says, zero, but from your point, I'm assuming
you've encumbered or spent some of the money or am I wrong, gentlemen?
MR. PEARSON: With all due respect, you're wrong; and only because we're still working on the
exploratory portion of that well. And that 9 million is for.. . we have the design/development
complete, but this is for the design.. .but this is for the development (construction).
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. PEARSON: And we've had, let's just say, hiccups at the testing stages of the well and we're
still working non extending some additional testing to determine the viability of the well.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So what are your assessment on hitting the December 31s'
deadline for lapsing?
MR. PEARSON: Well, of course, the intent is, if the well is a good well. And we should know
hopefully within 30 days, I would think, you know, working with our hydrogeologist and
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doing additional pump testing to determine if the quantity of the well.. .the quality is
fantastic, it's the quantity that we're not sure if the well recovers fast enough where it's
gonna be a good well 10 or 20 years from now. So that...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So within that reliability pumping?
MR. PEARSON: Correct. So that information should be gleaned within the next 30 days. And then
the decision, of course, will be made, if we call it a dud and not spend this and end up lapsing
this 9 million which is a possibility -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. PEARSON: --or if, of course, we hope that things go well VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. PEARSON: --and we will move forward.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, my thing is, you know, for all of us including my colleague,
Ms. Cochran, you know, if the timing is, you know, a big concern, then I would tell you, you
know, we got a month and you can let this lapse and we can reappropriate and give you
another clock, new clock, to work off if that is one way to approach your situation and allow
you enough time to make that good determination of whether or not to move forward or not.
MR. PEARSON: Thanks for your support, and we always feel that we're getting support from
Council so that's not the issue. Of course, CIP funds don't end at the regular fiscal year, they
end in December, so we have time between now and December to encumber these funds.
We have...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, that's true, but my point is, we're not in session to budget it, yet. So
I would prefer we take care it upfront in this document and deal with a, you know, budget
amendment later on and only because, you know, there's a lot of things that Chairman White
and this Committee has to do, and I prefer that the first quarter of any fiscal year, we don't
deal with budget amendments. I mean we just passed one budget, you know, there's other
things that the Committee has responsibility over including the finance component of this
Committee. So...
MR. PEARSON: Well, this, Chair, this $9 million is for the Mahinahina Well 1 it's not for either of
these projects that we're discussing, Fiscal '15.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
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MR. PEARSON: So, you know, if we shouldn't need—thank you—but we shouldn't need a budget
amendment as long as we finish this testing within the next month or so, get a decision and
then we can move forward with this construction development of this 9 million within the
Fiscal '14.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: So we expect to make that decision in the next two months to either give up on this
or encumber it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that, Director. And maybe, Chairman, maybe we can
recommend to Director Baz that maybe in the upcoming budgets they put a component in
this CIP things like current year fiscal status of the funds that we gave them, and then CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --we can see how it ties into the current request and the future requests.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. The Chair's also gonna make a request that for next year's budget in the
operating side that instead of getting just the amount budgeted in 2014, most everyone that
does budgets does a forecasted -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Projected.
CHAIR WHITE: --or, yeah, projected year-end expenditures, so that would cut down on the
questions that I have to ask and information that we need to request on an ongoing basis,
so.. .Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, lastly, sorry, dragging the night out, but this picture, is
that the photo of the well, the Mahinahina exploratory in this...
MR. PEARSON: Correct. That is the Mahinahiha Well.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. And so...
MR. PEARSON: You can see on the right side of the picture, that's the COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Molokai?
MR. PEARSON: --casing.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
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MR. PEARSON: So this is before the pipe that we call, casing, was set into the well itself, so it's
kind of an earlier picture.
MR. TAYLOR: Technically, just to be clear, this is a picture of the rig that's drilling the well.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's drilling the hole.
MR. TAYLOR: Yeah, I think that's what she was asking. This is just a drill rig that's set up. Once
it's finished, there's nothing that's, you know, 30 feet high anymore.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Above ground like that, right. And so I think we appropriated
10 million for this. So you folks have expended a million for design thus far probably, is that
right? I thought we gave you ten.
MR. PEARSON: For the Mahinahina Well?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Total of nine.
MR. PEARSON: We've expended for exploratory design, exploratory construction, which is over a
million and then design/development which is two or three hundred thousand. So much over
a million.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, and so...
MR. PEARSON: So it's a million dollars.. .more than a million-dollar gamble if want to look at it
that way.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Hopefully it's not a dud.
MR. TAYLOR: So, you know, but this represents an important point that I know Mr. Hokama's
brought up in the past. If we're gonna count on developers to drill wells and then we're
gonna negotiate, you know, how much of that water do we get? This is the risk they're
taking, you know, this is why they want a substantial amount because if it's a dud, they get
nothing. If we're going to do it ourselves, we take that risk of whether or not it's a dud. So
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this is just a good example of why, when developers come in, they want a substantial
amount, because they are taking this financial risk, so somebody has to take it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Alright, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Well, with that, I think we have concluded our review of the Water
Department. I want to thank the Members for their patience. And I'd like to thank
Mr. Taylor and Mr. Pearson for sticking it out, along with Ms. Perdido in the back of the
room. And I'm ready to cut them loose, but not you guys just yet. So if you pull out the
items that we distributed to you this morning.. .oh, it's afternoon, well, morning, afternoon,
kind of starts blending after a while. The top item is the most important because that's
having to do with the OED grants which we'll be starting to review in the morning, so please
take a look at that tonight. The following items are responses. The first one after the OED
grants is a response from Civil Defense outlining the remaining balances of their grants.
Next one is from Real Property Tax. We requested the RPT values by district, the same way
we did last year. And then the next one is the affordable housing plan which has.. .it outlines
three items. Then we also.. .the next one is the request to identify the sources of the lapsed
bond amount of $1.2 million. Then the following one is from Public Works with a... we sent
them quite a list of questions and they've provided quite a list of responses. So it includes a
discussion of the paving, number of projects closed and completed, etcetera, et cetera. And
then the final one is from the Parks Department. They, too, have put a significant amount of
work into it. The double.. .or the large pages that are folded is a very complete inventory of
all the parks in the County. And they've provided us with a cost comparison between the
security services that are currently closing up the parks and their proposal to hire additional
park rangers to handle that task. So please take a look at the OED grants before tomorrow
morning and please take some time to review the other responses over the weekend so that
you're up to speed with their positions on those items. And any questions? Okay I think
we've had a fruitful but long day and I wanna thank the Staff for sticking it out and thank
you for your patience, Members. And we will see you here at 9 o'clock tomorrow morning.
And, with that, we are adjourned. .. (gavel)...

ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

ADJOURN: 7:11 p.m.
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